# Szent István University



**PhD School of Environmental Sciences** 

# Identification of genes responsible for ochratoxin-A biodegradation by *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 and valuation of *Cupriavidus* genus for mycotoxins biodegradation potential

Thesis of Doctoral Dissertation (PhD)

Mohammed Talib Jasim AL-Nussairawi

Gödöllő, Hungary

2020

# I. DECLARATION

I declare that this thesis is a record of original work and contains no material that has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in any university. To the best of my knowledge and belief, this thesis contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference is made in the text.

Name:	Ph.D. School of Environmental Sciences
Discipline:	Environmental Sciences / Biotechnology

Leader of Doctoral School:Csákiné Dr. Erika Michéli, Ph.D.professor, head of departmentDepartment of Soil science and AgrochemistryFaculty of Agricultural and Environmental SciencesInstitute of Environmental SciencesSzent István University

Supervisor:Matyas Cserhati, Ph.D.associate professorDepartment of Environmental Protection and EcotoxicologyFaculty of Agricultural and Environmental SciencesInstitute of Aquaculture and Environmental ProtectionSzent István University

.....

Approval of School Leader

Approval of Supervisor

# Table of Contents

I.	DECLA	RATION	2
II.	INTRODU	UCTION AND OBJECTIVES	8
1	LITERA	ATURE REVIEW	10
	1.1 Intr	oduction of ochratoxin-A (OTA)	10
	1.1.1	The effects of OTA on human kidney	11
	1.1.2	Biodegradation of OTA	14
	1.2 Afla	atoxin B1 and its health effects	17
	1.3 Zea	ralenone (ZON) and its health effects	18
	1.4 Tric	chotecen mycotoxins	18
	1.4.1	T-2 toxin and its health effects	18
	1.4.2	Deoxynivalenol (DON) and its health effects	19
	1.5 Met	hods for mycotoxin reductions	19
	1.5.1	Physical methods	19
	1.5.2	Chemical methods	20
	1.5.3	Biological methods (using microorganisms)	21
	1.6 <i>Cup</i>	priavidus genus	25
	1.6.1	Cupriavidus basilensis ŐR16 strain	29
	1.7 The	AlamarBlue assay	30
	1.8 RT-	PCR method	30
	1.8.1	Target genes investigated by RT-PCR in the cell line experiment	31
	1.9 The	transcriptome analysis	32
	1.10 Clo	ning and protein expression	32
	1.10.1	MALDI-TOF MS method	33
	1.11 Bio	degradation vs detoxification	34
	1.11.1	SOS-Chromotest for measuring genotoxicity	35
	1.11.2	Bioluminescent yeast estrogen assay test for measuring oestrogenicity	35
2	MATER	RIALS AND METHODS	36
	2.1 Obj 786O 36	ective 1: Ecotoxicological effects of OTA by-products in the human kidney ce	ll line
	2.1.1	The Experiment Reagents	36
	2.1.2	Bacterial strain and culture conditions in the biodegradation experiment	36
	2.1.3	Analytical methods	37
	2.1.4	AlamarBlue viability assay	37
	2.1.5	Cell line treatments and incubation	38
	2.1.6	Target and housekeeping gene selection	38
	2.1.7	RNA extractions and cDNA Reverse Transcription	40
	2.1.8	Real-time PCR and gene expression	40
			3

2.1.	9 Statistical analysis	11
2.2 OTA	Objective 2: Transcriptional analysis of <i>Cupriavidus basilensis</i> ŐR16 in the presence 42	of
2.2.	1 OTA degradation experiment for getting the RNA to trascriptome analysis	12
2.2.	1 Log phase identification of <i>Cupriavdus basilensis</i> ŐR16	12
2.2.	2 RNA extraction, RNA quality test, preparation and sequencing	13
2.2.	3 Bioinformatics analysis of RNA-sequencing data	14
	Objective 3: Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading enzymes by cloning and ssion	45
2.3.	1 Synthesis of the CPA genes and plasmid amplification	15
2.3.	2 Plasmid DNA isolation and purification	16
2.3.	Plasmid DNA transformation to <i>E. coli</i> BL21 (DE3) PLysE	16
2.3.		
2.3.	5 CPA proteins purification by HisPur <sup>™</sup> Ni-NTA Resin -Gravity-flow technique	17
2.3.	6 Measurement parameters of MALDI -TOF MS for detecting the target CPAs	17
2.3.	7 OTA biodegradation experiment of the recombinant CPAs	18
	Objective 4: Mycotoxins biodetoxification potential of <i>Cupriavidus</i> genus type strains 49	
2.4.	1 Cupriavidus genus type strains and mycotoxin stock solutions	19
2.4.	2 Mycotoxin biodegradation experiment	50
2.4.	3 SOS-Chromotest for measuring AFB1 genotoxicity	50
2.4.	4 BLYES test for measuring ZON oestrogenity	51
2.4.	5 Measurement of OTA, AFB1, ZON, T-2 and DON concentrations	52
2.4.	6 Chemicals and reagents for the HPLC measurment	52
2.4.	7 Statistical analysis	52
3 RES	SULTS	53
3.1	The results of objective 1:	53
3.1.	1 Biodegradation of OTA by <i>Cupriavidus basilensis</i> ŐR16	53
3.1.	2 Results of AlamarBlue Assay	54
3.1.	3 The confirmation of the RNA isolation from the human kidney cell line 786-O	55
3.1.	4 Validation of the houskeeping genes (HKG)	56
3.1.	5 Target gene expression referenced to <i>hprt</i>	57
3.1.	6 Target gene expression referenced to $\beta$ -actin	58
3.2	The results of objective 2	59
3.2.	1 RNA isolation and quality control analysis	59
3.2.	2 Results of the transcriptome analysis	59
3.3	The results of objective 3	52
3.3.	1 Vector amplification, plasmid DNA Isolation and purification	52
3.3.	2 Expression of the carboxypeptidases (CPAs) in BL21 (DE3) pLysE cells	53

		3.3.3	The purification of the CPA genes by Ni-NTA Resin columns	66
		3.3.4	Testing the biodegradation activity of the expressed CPAs	67
	3.4 Ci		e results of objective 4: Valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation ability of the <i>lus</i> genus type strains	.68
		3.4.1	Biodegradation of AFB1	68
		3.4.2	Biodegradation of ZON	69
		3.4.3	Biodegradation of OTA	70
		3.4.4	Biodegradation of trichothecene mycotoxins	70
		3.4.5	Ability to degrade more than one mycotoxin	70
4		DISCU	SSION	73
		isilensis	objective: Investigating the effect of the OTA biodegradation by-product of <i>C</i> . -ŐR16 on human kidney cell line by gene expression using qPCR by novel biotes	
	4.2 th		objective: Identification of the enzymes of the <i>C. basilensis</i> -ŐR16 playing role in gradation of the OTA by transcriptome analysis	
	4. an		objective: Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading CPA enzymes by cloning ssion	
	4.4 ge		objective: Valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation ability of the <i>Cupriavidus</i> e strains	.79
	4.	5 Nov	vel scientific achievements	82
	4.	6 The	practical application possibilities of the obtained results	83
5		CONCI	LUSIONS AND SUGGESTIONS	84
7		SUMM	ARY	85
8		ACKNO	OWLEDGEMENT	87
9		THAN	KSGIVING AND DEDICATION	88
10		REFER	ENCES	90
11		SUPPL	EMENTARY MATERIALS1	.04

# Abbreviations

2AA	2-AminoAnthracene
4NQO	4-Nitro-Quinoline-Oxide
AFB1	Aflatoxin B1
<i>Af</i> OTase	N-acyl-L-amino Acid Amidohydrolase
BEN	Balkan Endemic Nephropathy
BLYES	Bioluminescent Yeast Estrogen Screen
BLYR	Bioluminescent Yeast
CC	Climate change
CDC	Centres for Disease Control and Prevention
CHCA	α-Cyano-4-hydroxycinnamic acid
CIN	chronic interstitial nephropathy
CPAs	Carboxypeptidases
Ct	Threshold cycle
DDR	DNA Damage Response
DHB	2,5-dihydroxybenzoic acid
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
DON	Deoxynivalenol
Ef	Amplification efficiency
EB	Equilibration buffer
EB	Elution buffer
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
hER-a	Estrogen Receptor alpha
ERE	Estrogen Response Element
GE	Gene expression
GOI	Gene of interest
HPLC	High-performance liquid chromatography
IF	Induction factor
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
IPTG	Isopropyl β-D-1-thiogalactopyranoside
LB	Luria-Bertani
MALDI-TOF MS	Matrix-Assisted Laser Desorption/Ionization-Time of Flight Mass Spectrometry
MCS	Multiple cloning site

MEKK4	Mitogen-activated Protein Kinase Kinase Kinase
MMS	Methyl methanesulfonate
m.b	Minimal buffer
NTS	None treated samples
OTA	Ochratoxin-A
OTA-dG	Ochratoxin-A-glutathione conjugate
PCNA	Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PMFS	Phenylmethylsufonyl fluoride
PVPP	Polyvinyl polypyrrolidone
RIN	RNA integrity number
ROS	Reactive oxygen stress
SA	Sinapinic acid (3,5-Dimethoxy-4-hydroxycinnamic- acid)
SOSIP	SOS-induction potential
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
T-2	T-2 toxin
ТСН	Toxin codex of Hungary
TS	Treated samples
Tm	Melting temperature
WB	Wash buffer
YMM	Yeast Minimal Media
ZON	Zearalenone
ZHDCP	Zearalenone hydrolase-carboxypeptidase

# **II. INTRODUCTION AND OBJECTIVES**

Climate change (CC) is expected to have considerable effects on the quality and accessibility of staple food commodities. More than one billion people are suffering from malnutrition and hunger (Tirado et al., 2010). According to various data, there is a proved connection between the weather changes and epidemics contaminating crops which risk food safety and affect mostly the developing countries (Paterson and Lima, 2010). As a result of weather changes, the production of the field crops is facing complications, becoming sensitive, hence an easy target for infections. Contamination of food- and feed by toxigenic molds (fungi) is an increasing and unavoidable problem because the climatic extremities cause permanent stress for the crops, which becomes vulnerable to molds. This leads to increase the number of mycotoxin contaminations among foodstuff globally (Bhat et al., 2010; Marroquín-Cardona et al., 2014). However there are around 300 or more, different identified mycotoxins (Paterson and Lima, 2010). FAO clearly stated that around 25 % of international crops can be infected by different toxic metabolites produced by fungi resulting a considerable economic loss (Luo et al., 2018).

The expanding rate of crops diseases is one of the important emerging issues in food safety due to connection to the occurrence of mycotoxins (Moretti et al., 2018). Because mycotoxins are the most widespread food-related health risk and danger in field crops. Furthermore, this infection can be occurred indirectly through the intake of animal source foodstuffs obtained from animals fed with the contaminated fodder (Capriotti et al., 2012).

Climate models are forecasting the boost of different fungi species such as *Aspergillus* and *Fusarium* infection of maize in Southern Europe which will increase the mycotoxin concentration in these crops (Battilani et al., 2016). From 2005, numerous dry seasons led in sever *A. flavus* contamination of maize in several European countries including Serbia, Italy, Spain, and Romania. Due to dried seasons during the last 15 years *A. flavus* became a major challenge as a dominant fungus in maize. According to the climate change forecast at +2 °C level, there is an obvious rise in aflatoxin threat in areas such as the south of Italy, central and southern Spain, northern and south eastern Portugal, Greece, Albania, Bulgaria, Cyprus, and as compared to nowadays temperature. Besides the risk of aflatoxin among the southern European countries including Hungary is projected (Moretti et al., 2019). In addition, the contamination rate of wheat by deoxynivalenol will be increased by up three times compare to the current levels (van der Fels-Klerx et al., 2012). Moreover, in North America, the contaminated wheat by the high concentration of deoxynivalenol is generally associated with extreme humidity times preceding to harvest (Andreia et al., 2015). In 2004, maize was contaminated by aflatoxin during drought and malnutrition periods in Kenya and

led to 125 registered deaths and 317 medical cases were stated due to aflatoxicosis (CDC, 2004) Approximately 4.5 billion people in developing countries are persistently exposed to elevated rate of mycotoxins (Williams et al., 2004). There are various environmental factors involved in the production of mycotoxins from mycotoxigenic fungi such as moisture content, humidity and temperature (Bhat et al., 2010).

Mycotoxins are secondary fungal metabolites that have mutagenic, carcinogenic, teratogenic, immunomodulant and cytotoxic effects (Krifaton et al., 2010). They contaminate the food chain from the field to the plates for human consumption. Among mycotoxins, five are the most important: aflatoxin B1 (AFB1), ochratoxin A (OTA), zearalenone (ZON), trichothecene (T-2) and deoxynivalenol (DON). The detoxification and degradation of mycotoxins is an urgent objective due to their hazardous effects. There are different methods which have been developed in order to eliminate or reduce the effects of these toxic compounds such as chemical (ozonation), physical (absorbents) and biological (biodegradation via microorganisms) techniques.

One of the promising methods for the mycotoxin's elimination is biodegradation due to the enzymes that naturally presented in the microorganisms (e.g; bacteria). Based on the explanation and reported evidences in the introduction, my PhD dissertation is focusing on the elimination of OTA, one of the most important mycotoxins, and finding new biological sources for degrading the most dangerous mycotoxins such as AFB1, OTA, ZEA, T-2 and DON.

### The objectives of the PhD dissertation

- 3) Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading enzymes by cloning and expression.
- 4) Valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation ability of the Cupriavidus genus type strains.

# **1 LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### **1.1 Introduction of ochratoxin-A (OTA)**

In 1965 ochratoxin-A (OTA) was reported in a research paper after the isolation of a novel toxic metabolite from *Aspergillus ochraceus* (Van Der Merwe et al., 1965). Ochratoxins are the metabolites/by-products of the Aspergillus and Penicillium spp., which are threatening the animal and human health through the contamination of feed and food (Ringot et al., 2006). The chemical structure of OTA can be seen in Figure 1. It is a white, unscented, crystalline solid agent with melting point between 168–173 °C. It is a heat-stable compound, with poor aqueous solubility. It is the most toxic member in the group of ochratoxins.



Figure 1: The chemical structure of OTA adapted from (el Khoury and Atoui, 2010)

According to the animal studies, OTA has been proved to be teratogenic, nephrotoxic and immuntoxic to different animal-species and its toxicity results tumors in the kidney of rats and mice (Ringot et al., 2006; O'Brien and Dietrich, 2005). The occurrence of OTA is proposed to be the main cause for the Balkan endemic nephropathy (BEN). BEN is a chronic kidney disease resulted in the development and emerging urinary tract tumor in approximately 40% of the Balkan region patients, and it is assumed that BEN is responsible for permanent kidne failure (O'Brien and Dietrich, 2005). OTA can be found in all regions, and the availability of OTA can be detected in both animal feed and human food due to the inappropriate storage conditions of the components of food (Kőszegi and Poór, 2016). OTA is considered to be one of the important contaminants which threatens different agricultural products such as peanuts, coffee beans red wine and pork products (Gagliano et al., 2006; Bragulat et al., 2008). In addition, current experiments also proved the presence of OTA in colouring agents of food (Solfrizzo et al., 2015) and herbal drugs (Chen et al., 2015). The thermo-stability and the considerable presence of OTA pose complexity in terms of the OTA-elimination from the foodstuffs (Malir et al., 2016).

The OTA concentration, in general, is ranged from 0.1 to 100 ng/gram of food that is produced from plant such as barley, wheat, beans, rice, sorghum, coconut and peanut cake and some other plant-products and the general amount of OTA in foodstuffs and feed stuffs produced from animals is ranged from 0.1 to 1 ng/gram (Ostry et al., 2015). This mycotoxin has the capability to accumulate in a number of human consumption products such as eggs, meat and milk (Duarte et al., 2012). Low concentrations of OTA was detected in the blood plasma of healthy individuals in more than 20 countries (Scott, 2005). The OTA limit value has been determined and set by the European Commission for various food products for example cereals (3.0 ppb) and also unprocessed cereal grains (5.0 ppb) (Covarelli et al., 2012; Quintela et al., 2013) (see Table 1.).

#### 1.1.1 The effects of OTA on human kidney

OTA induced nephropathy can lead to the degeneration of the epithelial cells in the renal proximal tubules, can cause interstitial fibrosis, degeneration of glomerulus in the renal cortex part and other different changes in both biochemical and hematological variations. It can also lead to irreversible kidney failure with a period of 6 to 10 years. OTA also can lead to DNA damage response (DDR) and induce DNA damage in human kidney, enhancing the formation of collagen in human embryonic kidney cells (HEK293) (Hennemeier et al., 2014). It induces premature senescence in renal proximal tubular cells (HKC) (Yang et al., 2017). OTA is the main cause for the Balkan Endemic Nephropathy (BEN), causing kidney tumors in the Balkan Peninsula region (Fuchs and Peraica, 2005) and chronic interstitial nephropathy (CIN) in Tunisia (Grosso et al., 2003).

#### 1.1.1.1 Carcinogenicity of OTA

OTA is considered to be a carcinogenic in rodents (IARC, 1993). The first carcinogenic research was performed on rat (Purchase and Van der Watt, 1971) and mice (Kanisawa and Suzuki, 1978) through intraperitoneal injection and oral administration. It was proven that only the oral doses of OTA induced the tumors in the rat and mice kidneys. After the assessment, which was performed by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), it was shown that the mentioned experiments result, regarding the carcinogenicity evaluation, was limited or uncertain (IARC, 1976).

The mechanisms underlying OTA carcinogenicity is not completely understood. The first possible mechanism is linked to the epigenetic nature of OTA due to its harmful effects on target cells which either implicitly lead to the facilitation of growth of neoplasms from cytogenetically transformed cells or target cells that can lead to neoplastic transformation (Schilter et al., 2005). The second mechanism proposes that OTA carcinogenicity can be resulted from genotoxic

mechanisms (Hibi et al., 2013). Single strand breaks and the formation of DNA adduct detected in a number of studies are considered the most important reasons for the OTA carcinogenesis and OTA-derived genotoxicity (Obrecht-Pflumio and Dirheimer, 2000; Pfohl-Leszkowicz et al., 1991).

#### 1.1.1.2 Genotoxic effects of OTA

In the literature, several experiments suggest that OTA has genotoxic effects (Pfohl-Leszkowicz and Manderville, 2012). After the bioactivation of OTA, the formation of the electrophilic products occurs, that can bind to the DNA resulting in mutations in addition to the subsequent formation of the malignant tumors. The genotoxic metabolites (DNA adducts) can be produced by the activation of OTA as shown in the Figure 2 below.

OTA undergoes bioactivation to create electrophilic species that covalently bind to DNA to generate DNA adducts that induce mutagenicity and subsequent carcinogenesis in the renal system. Examination of proven genotoxic pathways for other chlorophenol toxins may provide insight into the bioactivation of OTA can be gleaned from examination of established genotoxic pathways for other chlorophenol toxins, such as pentachlorophenol (PCP). PCP can endure CYP450-catalized oxidative dechlorination, in the structure of quinoidal that has the ability to bind covalently to thiol chemical groups in addition to 2-deoxyguanosine (dG) (Waidyanatha et al., 1996; Tozlovanu et al., 2006).Pathways similar to those for parachlorophenol (PCP) are envisaged, as shown in Figure 2 for the bioactivation of OTA. Thus, OTA undergoes oxidative dechlorination in the presence of CYP450 to generate the electrophilic quinone OTQ which covalently reacts with GSH to generate the GSH conjugate (Dai et al., 2002). OTQ is reduced to the hydroquinone N-{[(3R,S)-5,8-dihydroxy-3-methyl-1-oxo-3,4-dihydro-1H-isochromen-7-yl]carbonyl}-L-phenylalanine (OTHQ) in the presence of ascorbate (Gillman et al., 1999).

The hydroquinone metabolite OTHQ has been identified in the kidney of male rats (Manderville, 2008). It is also proposed that peroxidase enzymes cause the electrophilic phenolic radical by the one-electron oxidation of OTA (Calcutt et al., 2001). This

provides a rationale for OTA to deplete GSH in cells. 5 This pathway also suggests that the nonchlorinated analogue OTB should be equally effective at promoting oxidative damage, as detected (Mally et al., 2005). In addition, OTA can generate the reactive aryl radical (Figure 2). Reaction of the aryl radical with an H-donor also provided a rationale to produce the nonchlorinated OTB metabolite. Therefore, the chemistry of OTA hints that it will produce reactive radical species (phenolic and aryl radicals) and an electrophilic quinone OTQ (Pfohl-

Leszkowicz and Manderville, 2012).



Figure 2: Bioactivation of OTA forming genotoxic metabolites adapted from Pfohl-Leszkowicz and Manderville, 2012 (OTA: Ochratoxin A, OT-GSH: OTA-glutathione conjugate, OTQ: OTA-quinone, OTHQ: OTA-hydroquinone, and OTB: Ochratoxin B)

#### 1.1.1.3 DNA Adduct induced by OTA

In several research experiments, OTA-induced adducts have been detected in humans, rats, pigs and mice (Grosse et al., 1995 ; Miljkovic et al., 2003; Petkova-Bocharova et al., 1998; Pfohl-Leszkowicz et al., 1993). The study of Mandreville in 2005 reported three pathways of the OTA-DNA adduct occurrence. The experiment explained that after following chronic exposure to OTA, C-bonded OTA-dG adduct is formed in the kidney of rat and pig (Manderville, 2005).

#### 1.1.1.4 OTA and apoptosis

The occurrence of the apoptotic and necrotic cell death can be resulted after exposure to OTA (Ringot et al., 2006; Sorrenti et al., 2013). Even if in low doses of OTA, the apoptosis gene marker can be observed; for example, chromatin condensation, DNA fragmentation and enhance the activity of caspase-3 (Gekle et al., 2000). Changes in the gene expression profile could be a proposed reason for apoptosis. Observed alternation in the messenger RNA expression of different genes were marked and that involved in apoptosis and DNA damage response such as gadd45, gadd153 and p53 (Lühe et al., 2003; Qi et al., 2014). To test the effects of OTA on apoptosis, Horvath and co-authors used mice-transfected cell line, which exhibits higher apoptosis rates. OTA has significantly induced apoptosis in this cell line, which is contrary to most tumor

promoters' effects (Horvath et al., 2001). Another report indicate that the possibility of the OTA-Type cell damage (apoptosis) mainly depends on the used dose/level of the mycotoxin (Sauvant et al., 2005).

#### 1.1.2 Biodegradation of OTA

Two suggested microbiological pathways are involved in the OTA degradation as illustrated in Figure 3. The first pathway (a) is the hydrolysis occurred in the amide bond which links the L- $\beta$ -phenylalanine molecule to OT $\alpha$  moiety. Due to the non-toxic effects of L- $\beta$ -phenylalanine and OT $\alpha$  which is not toxic (Abrunhosa et al., 2010).

The second pathway (b), the lactone ring hydrolysis can be considered a more hypothetical process in the OTA degradation and detoxification (Bruinink et al., 1998; Abrunhosa et al., 2010). The bacteria's which are able to biodegrade OTA can be seen in Table 2.



Figure 3: The biodegradation pathways of OTA adapted from (Abrunhosa et al., 2010)

## 1.1.2.1 Enzymes biodegrading OTA

According to the literature search, there are several enzymes which might be involved in the biodegradation of OTA.

Carboxylpeptidase was discovered at the earliest 1969, extracted from bovine pancrease (Pitout, 1969).

There are carboxylpeptidesa enzymes isolated from different microbes (bacteria and fungi also), which can degrade OTA.

There are two types of carboxylpeptidases among microbes, which have involved in the OTAbiodegradation (Chang et al., 2015; Liuzzi et al., 2017). The first one is carboxypeptidase-A (CPA), where the "A" refers to aromatic compound, carboxypeptidases that have a stronger preference for those amino acids containing aromatic or branched hydrocarbon chains.

The CPY is the second enzyme, where the "Y" refers to yeast origin. A CPY was isolated from *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, it could degrade 52% of OTA and converted it to OTA- $\alpha$  after five days of incubation with pH 5.6 at 37 C (Abrunhosa et al., 2010).

There are different enzymes besides the carboxylpeptdidases, which can degrade OTA. Aspergilus niger strains have a few enzymatic tool for OTA degradation: a lipase enzyme in *Aspergillus niger* can hydrolyze OTA through the amide bond (Stander et al., 2000) and Protease-A from *Aspergillus niger* have been reported to degrade around 87.3 % of 1µg OTA respectively with pH 7.5 in 25 hour-incubation period (Abrunhosa et al., 2006). At last, amidase 2 which is encoded by open reading frame (ORF) of *Aspergillus niger* has the hydrolytic activity to degrade 83% of 50 µg/ mL of OTA (Loi et al., 2017).

Mycotoxins chemical structures and names	matrix	Limit value in food (ppb) and feed (ppm)
соон	Food	
	-Unprocessed cereals	5
Ochratoxin A	-All products derived from unprocessed cereals (including cereal products and cereal grains	3
	intended for direct human consumption)	
	- Soluble coffee (instant coffee)	10
	- Dried vine fruit (currants, raisins and sultanas)	10
	- Baby foods and processed cereal based foods for infants and young children.	0.5
	- Dietary foods for special medical purposes intended specifically for infants.	0.5
	Feed	0.25
	- Cereal and cereal products	0.05
	- Complementary and complete feedingstuffs for pigs	0.1
	- Complementary and complete feedingstuffs for poultry	

Table 1: Mycotoxins chemicals structure and limit values permitted by EU Commission (EULegislation, 2009)

<u> </u>	Food	
	-Maize	5
H OCH3	- Nuts and dried fruit before human consumption	5
Aflatoxin B <sub>1</sub>	- Oilseed intended for direct human consumption	2
	-Cereals except maize	2
	- Baby foods and processed cereal based foods for infants and young children <b>Feed</b>	0.1
	- All feed materials	0.02
	Food	
	- Unprocessed cereals other than maize	100
HO	- Unprocessed maize	350
Zearalenone	- Cereals intended for direct human consumption, cereal flour, bran as end product for direct human consumption and germ	75
	- Maize intended for direct human consumption, maize based snacks and maize based breakfast cereals	100
	- Processed cereal based foods and baby foods for infants and young children	20
	- Processed maize based foods and baby foods for infants and young children	20
	Feed	
	- Cereal and cereal products with the exception of maize by products	2
	- Maize by products	3
	- Complementary and complete feedingstuffs for piglets and gilts (young sows)	0.1
	- Complementary and complete feedingstuffs for calves, dairy cattle, sheep	0.5
	Food	
	- Unprocessed cereals (excluding durum wheat, oats and maize)	1250
	- Unprocessed durum wheat and oats	1750
HOH₂C	- Unprocessed maize	1750
Deoxynivalenol	- Cereals intended for direct human	750

	consumption	
	- Processed cereal based baby and infant food	200
	Feed	
	- Cereals and cereal products with the exception of maize by-products	8
	- Maize by-products	12
	- Complementary and complete feeding stuffs	5
	- Complementary and complete feeding stuffs for calves (<4 months), lambs and kids	2
T-2 toxin.	Food	
	- Unprocessed cereals and cereal products	2
H <sub>3</sub> C C C H <sub>3</sub> C C H <sub>3</sub> C C H <sub>3</sub> C C C C C C H <sub>3</sub> C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	Feed	-
Ö Ö-C-CH3 Ö		

# 1.2 Aflatoxin B1 and its health effects

Aflatoxin B1 (AFB1) is mainly produced by *Aspergillus flavus*, *A. nomius* and *A. parasiticus*. Aflatoxins pollute a number of crops mainly maize, nuts, spices and oil seeds (Diener et al., 1987). Furthermore, AFB1 can produce mutagenic and carcinogenic effects (Wong and Hsieh, 1976) and it is considered as class 1 in the toxicity level and carcinogenicity to humans (IARC, 2002). In addition, it targets liver and causes cancer as well as cytotoxicity and hepatoxicity (Wogan and Newberne, 1971). The compound AFB1-8,9-epoxide can be formed due to the transformation of cytochrome enzymes (Miller et al., 1974). As result, the formation of DNA adducts can occur due to the combination of ABF1-8,9-epoxide to DNA (Eaton and Ramsdell, 1994).

To be more precise, activation of AFB1 occurs in the liver and is oxidized by monooxygenases to AFB1-8,9-epoxide, which has two isomers, the exo and endo forms. The formation of the exo isomer is carried out by the cytochrome oxidase enzyme CYP3A4. AFB1-8,9-exo-epoxide molecule binding with high affinity to the guanine base of the nucleic acids by covalent bonding such as AFB1-N7-guanine results in two phases. The first phase is that the binding can cause guanine thymine exchange, mutation, DNA, and RNA damage. The second phase of metabolic processes in the body plays a major role in preventing the binding of AFB1-8,9-exo-epoxide to DNA. The conjugation link with the epoxide is formed by glutathione S-transferases. As a result of the relationship, an AFB1-GSH conjugate is formed, which is eliminated by the body through

the excretory processes via the bile and partly through the urine (Wang and Groopman, 1999; Bedard and Massey, 2006)

## **1.3** Zearalenone (ZON) and its health effects

ZON is a resorcyl lactone, which is oestrogenic and produced by different *Fusarium* species. The most common ZON-producing species are: *F. avenacum*, *F. equiseti*, *F. graminearum*, *F. culmorum*, *F. lateritium*, *F. crookwellense*, *F. semitectum* (Betina, 1989; Bennett et al., 2003). Exposure to ZON can result in oestrogenic consequences that can be presented in precocious puberty in girls (Massart et al., 2008). Add to this, ZON might be a possible cause for toxicity through the production of reactive oxygen species (El Golli Bennour et al., 2009). The main crop that is highly infected by ZON is maize and frequently infectious to other cereals such as wheat and soybean (Commission, 2004). Besides, ZON is a cause for dysfunctions in the reproductive system because due to its binding ability of the oestrogen receptors ( $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ ) in the mammalian cells (Bennett et al., 2003). Several studies have proven its immunotoxic (Zinedine et al., 2007) genotoxic and cytotoxic effects (Lioi et al., 2004). Due to the structural similarity of ZON to the female sex hormone oestrogen, it can causes adverse effects associated with hyperestrogenism and reproductive disorders in breeding animals and humans (Streit et al., 2012; da Rocha et al., 2014).

#### **1.4** Trichotecen mycotoxins

#### 1.4.1 T-2 toxin and its health effects

T-2 is one of the hazardous mycotoxins which is a naturally occurring mold by-product of several *Fusarium* spp.; *F. langsethiae, F. poae, and F. sporotrichioides* (Krska et al., 2014; Karacaoğlu and Selmanoğlu, 2017). Barley corn, wheat , oat and rye are the main cereals, that can be contaminated by T-2 toxin. T-2 is unaffected by ultraviolet light or heat and it is not possible to control it in the process of food production (Sokolović et al., 2008). T-2 proved to weaken cellular immune responses and inhibit protein and DNA synthesis in animals (Streit et al., 2012). Several health effects were proven in *vitro*. For example, in mouse primary Leydig cells, such as decreasing the biosynthesis of testosterone, DNA damage, oxidative stress and cytotoxicity induction, generative abnormalities for example reduction rate in testosterone levels, semen quality, and sperm count in mice (Xiang Feng Kong et al., 2009; Yang et al., 2014; Yang et al., 2016). In addition, T-2 reduces feed consumption and weight gain, also causes, hemorrhaging, bloody diarrhea, low egg and milk production, abortion, oral lesions and death in few cases (Groopman et al., 2013; Marin et al., 2013; Streit et al., 2012; Kovalsky et al., 2016).

#### 1.4.2 Deoxynivalenol (DON) and its health effects

DON is a mycotoxin which is produced by *Fusarium* species mainly *F. graminearum* (Bennett and Klich, 2003). DON can be found on grains and when agricultural animals ingest high doses of this mycotoxin, it can lead to vomiting, diarrhea, and nausea. In addition, when farm animals and pigs are exposed to low doses of DON, it results in food refusal and weight loss (Rotter et al., 1996). Even though less toxicity can be resulted from DON among trichothecenes, it is the most widespread and frequently detected in corn, wheat, barley, safflower seeds, mixed feeds and rye (Sobrova et al., 2010). The presence of DON is also proven in fermented beers in Netherlands, the concentration was ranged from 26 to 41mg/L (0.088 to  $0.14\mu$ M) and was above 200 ng/ml (0.675  $\mu$ M) in the beers of East Germany (Schothorst and Jekel, 2003). Moreover, DON value was ranged from 4.0 to 56.7 ng/mL (0.013 and 0.191  $\mu$ M) in beers samples from European chain stores (Vrabcheva et al., 2004).

## 1.5 Methods for mycotoxin reductions

The mycotoxin reduction methods in food and feed can be classified into three physical, chemical, and biological.

#### 1.5.1 Physical methods

Several physical methods aim to reduce the mycotoxins level in food and feed. For example, sorting and separation, irradiation, immersing and washing, filtering and adsorption (Luo et al., 2018). Sorting and separation of corn can commonly decrease aflatoxin contamination (Broggi et al., 2002). Due to the grains density properties such as corn , immersing and washing of this grain in water and removal of the floating parts can decrease up to 80 % of AFB1 in the contaminated corn (Fandohan et al., 2005; Bethke et al., 2014). The cleaning and scouring measures can considerably decrease the contamination of grains by OTA also (Schaarschmidt and Fauhl-Hassek, 2018). Another physical method is radiation. It is an effective approach for the fungal growth inhibition and AFB1, T-2 and DON decontamination that is applied in the thin layer of grains (Peraica et al., 2002). For example, radiation procedure can reduce the production of AFB1 in the affected soybeans and groundnuts. In peanut meal, ABF1 can be completely degraded when the grain treated with dose of 10 kGy of  $\gamma$ -irradiation and decreased noticeably in *Mucuna pruriens* seeds (Bhat et al., 2007). OTA was found to be degraded through UV radiation in poultry feed.

OTA concentration was significantly reduced from 500 mg/kg to the accepted limit 100 mg/kg after one-hour of UV treatment, whereas utilizing from sunlight radiation requires around 8 h

(Ameer Sumbal et al., 2016). AFB1 were almost detoxified and removed after treating almonds with medium and long wavelength UVA and UVB for 60 s after 2000 lbs /h treatment (Newman, 2009).

During the last few decades, filtering and adsorption methods had been used to reduce mycotoxins risk. For instance, the general adsorbent the activated charcoal, has a large surface area and excellent adsorption ability in aqueous environments. Several studies have explained the impact of activated charcoal on mycotoxins adsorption. It has been proven useful to reduce AFB1, ZON and DON due to its porous structure (Avantaggiato et al., 2003; Avantaggiato et al., 2004). Bentonite clay, is another agent which has the potential to bind and eliminate AFB1 from aqueous environments (Magnoli et al., 2011).

#### 1.5.2 Chemical methods

Several chemicals are appropriate for the controlling of mycotoxins. For example bases, oxidizing agents and organic acids. Treating grains with ammonization is an effective strategy for both the reduction of mycotoxins' (AFB1 and OTA) concentrations below the limit of detection and for the inhibition of fungal growth. Nevertheless, this chemical method is not acceptable in the European Community (EC) in terms of the human foods (Peraica et al., 2002). Six years ago, a mixture of calcium hydroxide and glycerol was proved to be a beneficial and effective chemical compound for mycotoxins detoxification (Venter, 2014). OTA was reduced in coco shells after the chemical treatment by 2% sodium bicarbonate and potassium carbonate (Amézqueta et al., 2008).

Another chemical method is decontamination of mycotoxins by oxidizing agents such as hydrogen peroxide and ozone. Mycotoxins detoxification via ozone has been approved for usage in food processing. ZON and AFB1 have been proved to be efficiently degraded by ozone (Agriopoulou et al., 2016). In 2017, an experiment was conducted and has shown that there was a positive influence on the reduction of DON and AFB1, as well as to the total fungal count by both ozone and the exposure time (Trombete et al., 2017).

In addition to oxidizing agents, organic acids such as formic and propionic acid have been used to degrade mycotoxins. For instance, The egg albumin treatment was reported to degrade only 16 % of OTA (Quintela et al., 2012). In wine making, up to 39- 40% of OTA contamination was decreased after using a complex consists of PVPP (polyvinyl polypyrrolidone), plant protein and amorphous silica (Quintela et al., 2012). Moreover, by the biodegradable polymers also could reduce OTA in wine without affecting quality parameters (Bornet and Teissedre, 2008). Chemical -mycotoxins decontamination methods have been accepted in the industry but considering public

20

concerns about human food and animals feed, additional novel decontamination solutions have to be developed in order to protect the agricultural products and human health.

#### **1.5.3** Biological methods (using microorganisms)

Mycotoxins detoxification by microorganisms is the most promising approach due to the microbe's degradation potential. There are microbes which are able to biodegrade the most dangerous five mycotoxins. Although just a few products can be reached on the market (FumEnzym MycoFix), cause of difficulties of the optimisation of the useful product. In these products usually a living microorganism or an enzyme is playing the major role of detoxification of mycotoxins. Detoxification as a status is also important because biodegradation is not equal to detoxification. Just a few microbial biodegradations are evaluated by biotest and revealed as detoxification without any harmful by-products. Table 2 is showing bacteria, which are able to biodegrade AFB1, OTA, ZON, T2 and DON from the last decade of literature.

Several *Lactobacillus* species have been shown to have moderate OTA degradation, although the metabolites and their potential toxic effects have not been investigated. In other different papers, better results were shown in several *Lactobacillus* species. In Fuchs study, almost all OTA was degraded (97%) after 4 hours incubation with *L. acidophilus* (Fuchs et al., 2008). In addition, *L. rhamnosus* CECT 278T *L. plantarum* CECT 749 degraded OTA with the rate on 97 % and 95 % respectively and biodegradation products were OTA- $\alpha$  and phenylalanine (Phe) (Luz et al., 2018). An *Acinetobacter calcoaceticus* strain is also capable of OTA degradation, but no degradation by-products have been investigated in this case (Piotrowska and Zakowsk, 2005). Stander and colleagues identified an OTA cleavage enzyme in an *Aspergillus niger* strain, which showed OTA- $\alpha$  and phenylalanine as formed product (Stander et al., 2000). Another study proved that complete OTA-degradation was occurred by *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* ASAG1 after 1-day of incubation (Chang et al., 2015). Moreover, 100 % OTA biodegradation rate was reported by *Cupriavidus basilensis* ÖR16 (Ferenczi et al., 2014), this strain is investigated in this dissertation.

In terms of the AFB1 biodegradation, several microorganisms were reported in the literature that the potential to degrade AFB1. The degradation of AFB1 by *Flavobacterium* (Ciegler et al., 1966), *Corynebacterium* (Mann and Rehm 1976), *Pseudomonas* (Samuel et al., 2014), *Rhodococcus spp* (Teniola et al., 2005; Krifaton et al., 2013; Cserháti et al., 2013) but the toxic effects of the end-products have been tested only by limited research articles (Alberts et al., 2006; Cserháti et al., 2013; Harkai et al., 2016; Teniola et al., 2005; Krifaton et al., 2005; Krifaton et al., 2005; Krifaton et al., 2015; Krifaton et al., 2015; Krifaton et al., 2016; Teniola et al., 2005; Krifaton et al., 2015; Krifaton et al., 2016; Teniola et al., 2005; Krifaton et al., 2013).

Several bacteria reported in the literature capable of biodegrading ZON. The study of Cho et al., 2010 revealed that 99 % of ZON was degraded by *Bacillus subtilis* during 24 hours. Another experiment showed that the strain *Bacillus licheniformis* CK1 could degrade 95% of ZON in 36 hours (Liu, 2011). Furthermore, the strains *R. pyridinivorans* (K404 and K408) could also biodegrade 70% of ZON in 72 hours (Cserháti et al., 2013a). Other studies also showed remarkable ZON-biodegradation rate reviewed in Table 2. Nevertheless, it is important to mention that ZON- $\alpha$  is more toxic that ZON hence the presence of biodegradation as end-product is not valuable.

For the T-2 toxin, in 1987 degradation was investigated a *Butyrvibrio fibrisolvent* isolated from rumen, showed a 42% decrease in initial T-2 concentration  $(10 \,\mu\text{g/ml})$  after 1 hour incubation with an esterase enzyme produced by *Butyrvibrio fibrisolvent* (Westlake et al., 1987). Further bacterias able to degrade T-2 can be found in Table 2.

Currently, there are very few microbes known for being able to degrade DON. An *Eubacterium* sp. BBSH 797 strain is capable of de-epoxidation of DON (Binder et al., 1997). In addition, only one bacterium is capable of completely disintegrating DON, which was described by Ikunaga and co-workers in 2011 and is a member of the *Nocardia* genus (Ikunaga et al., 2011). Wang and co-authors proved that *Devosia insulae* A16 showed 88% biodegradation of 20 mg/l of DON during 48 hours (Wang et al., 2019), *Eggerthella sp. DII-9* resulted in 100% degradation in 24 hours (Gao et al., 2018), PGC-3 consortium from *Peptococcaceae desulfitobacterium* also has the potential to decompose DON effectively (He et al., 2016).

Mycotoxins	<b>Biodegradation microbes</b>	Biodegradation period	Biodegradation efficiency %	Studies
ΟΤΑ	Bacillus licheniformis Bacillus spp.	7 day	92	(Petchkongkaew et al., 2008)
	Brevibacterium linens Brevibacterium iodinum Brevibacterium epidermidis	10 day	100	(Rodriguez et al., 2011)
	Acinetobacter calcoaceticu	6 day	91	(De Bellis et al., 2015)
	Bacillus amyloliquefaciens ASAG1	10 h	98	(Chang et al., 2015)
		24 h	100	
	Cupriavidus basilensis ŐR16	5 day	100	(Ferenczi et al., 2014)
	Pediococcus parvulus	5 h 19 h	50 90	(Abrunhosa et al., 2014)
	Lactobacillus acidophilus	4 h	97	(Fuchs et al., 2008)

Table 2: Microbes that can biodegrade OTA, AFB1, ZON, T-2 and DON

	Acinetobacter sp. neg1, ITEM 17016	144 h	70	(Liuzzi et al., 2017)
	<i>Lb. rhamnosus</i> CECT 278T <i>Lb. plantarum</i> CECT 749	24 h 24 h	97 95	(Luz et al., 2018)
	Alcaligenes faecalis	48 h	100	(Zhang et al., 2017)
AFB1	Lactobacillus paracasei LOCK0920	24 h	60	(Śliżewska and Smulikowska, 2011)
	Lactobacillus brevis LOCK0944			
	Lactobacillus plantarum LOCK0945			
	Bacillus pumilus	10 days	88	(Sangi et al., 2018)
	Bacillus subtilis ANSB060	24 h	81	(Gao et al., 2011)
	Lactobacillus kefiri Acetobacter syzygii	24 h	82-100	(Taheur et al., 2017)
	Rhodococcus type strains:	3 day	92-100	(Risa et al., 2018)
	R. kyotonensis JCM 23211T R. percolatus JCM 10087T R. yunnanensis JCM 13366T R. imtechensis JCM 13270T R. erythropolis JCM 3201T R. tukisamuensis JCM 11308T R. rhodnii JCM 3203T R. aerolatus JCM 19485T R. enclensis DSM 45688T R. lactis DSM 45625T R. trifolii DSM 45580T R. qingshengii DSM 45222T R. artemisiae DSM 45380T R. baikonurensis DSM 44587T R. globerulus JCM 7472T R. kroppenstedtii JCM 13011T R. pyridinivorans JCM 10940T R. corynebacterioides JCM			
	3376T Pseudomonas putida	24 h	90	(Samuel et al., 2014)
	Streptomyces lividans TK 24	24 h	90	(Eshelli et al., 2015)
	Rhodococcus erythropolis strains (AK35, AK40, AK42, GD1, GD2A, GD2B, BRB 1AB, BRB 1BB, ŐR9, ŐR13, DSM 743, DSM 1069, DSM 43060, NCIMB9784, IFO12538, NI1)	72 h	100	(Cserháti et al., 2013)
	Rhodococcus pyridinivorans K408	12 day	63	(Prettl et al., 2017)
	Bacillus velezensis DY3108	96 h	91	(Shu et al., 2018)

	Geobacillus Tepidimicrobium	168	98	(Wang et al., 2018b)
	Rhodococcus rhodochrous NI2	72 h	97	(Krifaton et al., 2011)
	Lactobacillus sp strains	24 h	71	(Chlebicz and Śliżewska, 2019)
ZON	B. subtilis	24 h	99	(Cho et al., 2010)
	B. licheniformis CK1	36 h	95	(Liu, 2011)
	Lactobacillus mucosae lm420	48 h	66	(Long et al.,2012)
	<i>R. pyridinivorans</i> strains (K404 and K408)	72 h	70	(Cserháti et al., 2013)
	B. pumilus ES-21	24 h	95	(Wang et al., 2017)
	Pseudomonas otitidis TH-N1	72 h	79	(Tan et al., 2015)
	Lysinibacillus sp ZJ-2016-1	48 h	100	(Wang et al., 2018)
	Geobacillus Tepidimicrobium	168 h	88	(Wang et al., 2018)
	R. percolatus JCM 10087 <sup>T</sup>	72 h	70	(Risa et al., 2018)
T-2	Rhodococcus erythropolis	72 h	90	(Cserháti et al., 2013)
	Eggerthella sp. DII-9	96 h	100	(Gao et al., 2018)
	Lactobacillus sp strains	24 h	69	(Chlebicz and Śliżewska, 2019)
DON	Nocardioides sp. strain WSN05-2	10 day	100	(Ikunaga et al., 2011)
	Devosia insulae A16	48 h	88	(Wang et al., 2019)
	<i>Eggerthella</i> sp. DII-9	24 h	100	(Gao et al., 2018)
	microbial culture C133 from gut of catfish	96 h	100	(Guan et al., 2009)
	PGC-3 consortium from Peptococcaceae Desulfitobacterium	168 h	100	(He et al., 2016)
	Lactobacillus sp strains	24 h	39	(Chlebicz and Śliżewska, 2019)

#### **1.6** *Cupriavidus* genus

The genus Cupriavidus was identified in 2004 (Coenye et al., 2003). Members of this genus are Gram negative, chemoorganotrophic, and facultative chemolithotrophic bacteria that can be found in several diverse habitats such as soil, root nodules and aquatic environment. The genus *Cupriavidus* belongs to the family *Burkholderiaceae* and the class  $\beta$ -proteobacteria. Remarkable heavy metal tolerance of environmental isolates has been confirmed (Goris et al., 2001; Janssen et al., 2010). Environmental isolates are generally characterized by significant heavy metal tolerance (Goris et al., 2001; Janssen et al., 2010) and some species have important xenobiotic breakdown potential. The genus consists of nineteen type strains. Only 16 have been investigated for their biodegradation and detoxification potential on the main five mentioned mycotoxins in this dissertation. The *Cupriavidus nantongensis* KCTC 42909<sup>T</sup> could not been ordered from the South Korean collection, and two new strains Cupriavidus lacunae JCM 32674<sup>T</sup> (Feng et al., 2019) and *Cupriavidus malaysiensis* DSM 19416<sup>T</sup> (Ramachandran et al., 2018) were isolated during the biodegradation experiment of the available 16 type strain of the *Cupriavidus* genus. Future study is required to investigate the mycotoxins biodegradation and biodetoxifcation potential by these three type strains. Therefore, till recent time, the total number of the type strains will be 19 in this genus.

According to the literature in the case of 7 strains different xenobiotic biodegradation was observed (Table 3). For example chlorinated aromatic chemicals; halo benzoate and nitrophenols were degraded by *Cupraividus necator* CCUG 52238<sup>T</sup> (Makkar and Casida, 1987) and some xenobiotic genes and enzymes such as benzoate1,2-dioxygenase and chlorocatechol-degradative for this strain were reported (Ogawa and Miyashita, 1999).

*Cupriavidus basilensis* RK1 DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> strain was originally isolated as a 2,6-dichlorophenol degrading strain (Steinle et al., 1998). Other isolates of the species are also capable for degradation of various xenobiotics such as furfural, 5-hydroxymethyl furfural (Koopman et al., 2010) bisphenol-A (Fischer et al., 2010), chlorophenols (Zilouei et al., 2006) and atrazine (Stamper et al., 2003).

25

Up to date, eleven *Cupriavidus* genome projects are known according to NCBI and EzbioCloud databases for the following strains:

*Cupriavidus necator* CCUG52238<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus metallidurans* CCUG 13724<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus alkaliphilus* BCCM 26294<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus basilensis* RK1 DSM 11853<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus pauculus* JCM 11286<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus taiwanensis* CCUG 44338<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus campinensis* CCUG 44526<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus nantongensis* KCTC 42909<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus plantarum* BCCM/LMG 26296<sup>T</sup>. The genome size of the genus varies from 6.5 to 8.5 Mbp (Pohlmann et al., 2006). Genomic sequences suggest that the species has significant catabolic potential, as several pathways responsible for aromatic ring cleavage have been identified: catechol and, catechol meta-position ring cleavage pathway, gentisate and the benzene-CoA pathway (Trefault et al., 2004). Figure 4 shows the phylogenetic tree of the *Cupriavidus* genus type strains.



0.0050

Figure 4: Neighbor-joining tree based on 16S rRNA gene sequences showing the phylogenetic relations of 19 type strains of Cupriavidus genus with AFB1, OTA, ZON and T-2 detoxification ability. Bootstrap values are presented as percentages of 1000 replicates. The tree analysis was conducted in MEGA7 software. Ralstonia pickettii was used in MEGA7 as root bacteria for Cupriavidus genus. The scale bar equals 0.005 changes per nucleotide positio

Type strain / references	Isolation matrix	Biodegraded chemicals	Genes and enzymes identified up to the present time	Genome project availability
Cupriavidus necator N-1 CCUG 52238	Contaminate soil	Chlorinated aromatic chemicals;	benzoate1,2-dioxygenase	Yes
(Makkar and Casida, 1987)	Japan	halo benzoate and nitrophenols	gene (benA) (Morimoto et	
(Davis et al., 2019)			al., 2005), chlorocatechol-	
			degradative genes (Ogawa	
			and Miyashita, 1999)	
Cupriavidus respiraculi CCUG 46809	Human respiratory tract,	n.a	n.a	No
(Coenye et al., 2019)	cystic fibrosis, USA			
Cupriavidus laharis CCUG 53908	Volcanic mudflow. The	n.a	n.a	No
(Sato et al., 2006)	Philippines, Mt Pinatubo			
Cupriavidus metallidurans CCUG 13724	decantation tank of zink	n.a	n.a	Yes
(Vandamme and Coenye, 2004)	factory, Belgium,			
	'Métallurgie de Prayon'			
Cupriavidus campinensis CCUG 44526	Zinc contaminated area,		n.a	Yes
(Goris et al., 2001)	Belgium, Lommel			
Cupriavidus plantarum	agave Plant, rhizosphere		n.a	Yes
BCCM/LMG26296, (Estrada-de Los				
Santos et al., 2014)				
Cupriavidus taiwanensis CCUG 44338	Mimosa pudica, root nodule,		n.a	Yes
(Chen et al., 2001)	Ping-Tung Taiwan, Province			
	of China			
Cupriavidus pampae CCUG 55948	Humid Pampa	2,4-D , herbicide-degrading		
(Cuadrado et al., 2010)	Region, Argentina,			
Cupriavidus alkaliphilus BCCM/26294	from alkaline soil			Yes
(Estrada-de los Santos et al., 2012)				

#### Table 3: Xenobiotic biodegradation ability, biodegraded chemicals and genes identified, and genome availability of the Cupriavidus genus strains

Cupriavidus numazuensis DSM 15562 (Kageyama et al., 2005; Martinez-	Natural soil, Japan, Shizuoka prefecture	Degrades trichloroethylene, cis- dichloroethylene and toluene	n.a	No
Aguilar et al., 2013)	Shizuoku protecture			
Cupriavidus pinatubonensis DSM 19553	Volcanic ashes	Chlorinated Aromatic Compounds: 2.4	n.a	Yes
(Sato et al., 2006)	The Philippines Volcano	d		
	Pinatubo			
Cupriavidus basilensis RK1 DSM11853	laboratory fixed-bed reactor,	Utilizes 2,4-dichlorophenol (Steinle et	furfural degrading gene	Yes
(Steinle et al., 1998)	Switzerland	al., 1998), 2,6-dichlorophenol (Steinle	cluster (KOOPMAN et al.,	
	Schweizerhalle	et al., 1998), toluene , benzene ,	2010)	
		chlorobenzene, phenol (Steinle et al.,		
		1998), furfural, 5-hidroximetil furfural		
		(Koopman et al., 2010), bisphenol-A		
		(Fischer et al., 2010), chlorophenol		
		(Ron and Biotechnolo, 2006),		
		atrazine(Stamper et al., 2003)		
Cupriavidus gilardii JCM 11283	Whirlpool	n.a	n.a	Yes
(Coenye et al., 1999)				
Cupriavidus oxalaticus JCM 11285	Alimentary tract of an Indian	oxalate-decomposing (KHAMBATA	n.a	Yes
(Sahin et al., 2000)	earthworm	and BHAT, 1953)		
Cupriavidus pauculus JCM 11286	Biphenyl-contaminated soil	Biphenyl	n.a	Yes
(Vandamme et al., 1999)	in Kitakyushu, Japan			
Cupriavidus yeoncheonensis JCM 19890	Ginseng soil, Yeoncheon	n.a	n.a	No
(Singh et al., 2015)	Province, Republic of Korea			
Cupriavidus nantongensis KCTC 42909	vicinity	Chlorpyrifos	n.a	yes
(Sun et al., 2016)	of a pesticide manufacturer			
	in Nantong, Jiangsu			
	Province, China			
Cupriavidus lacunae JCM 32674	Pond-side soil	n.a	n.a	No
(Feng et al., 2019)				
Cupriavidus malaysiensis DSM 19416	Kulim Lake, Sg. Pinang	n.a	Catalase and oxidase	Yes
(Ramachandran et al., 2018)	river and Sg. Manik paddy			
	field			

#### 1.6.1 Cupriavidus basilensis ŐR16 strain

The *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 strain was isolated from a Hungarian pristine soil sample. It was identified by molecular taxonomy. Beside its metabolic properties, ŐR16 strain was characterized as a good petroleum hydrocarbon and mycotoxin degrader (AFB1 and T2 toxin). The nucleotide sequence of *C. basilensis* strain ŐR16 has been deposited in DDBJ/ EMBL/GenBank (NCBI) under accession number AHJE00000000. The whole entire genome of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 consists of 8,546,215 bp, with a GC content of 41.2% and 7,534 putative coding sequences (Cserháti et al., 2012).

The genome sequence of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 reveals an impressive catabolic potential, since several ring cleavage pathways for aromatic compounds were found, including catechol and protocatechuate ortho ring cleavage pathways, a catechol meta ring cleavage pathway, gentisate and homogentisate pathways, a hydroxyquinol pathway, a hydroquinone pathway, and a benzoyl coenzyme A pathway. Its survival under heavy metal stress conditions is ensured by genes encoding heavy metal transport/detoxification proteins, such as copper-zinc-cadmium-chromate resistance proteins (copCD, a copper chaperone) and heavy metal efflux pumps (copper/heavy metal efflux P-type ATPases and CzcA family heavy metal efflux pumps). Remarkably, besides an OprB glucose porin, a putative membrane-bound PQQ-dependent glucose dehydrogenase gene (ŐR16\_10529) was also identified, which catalyses gluconate production from glucose. The presence of this gene is unique in strain ŐR16, as none of the other known *Cupriavidus* genomes encode it or its homologues, and this may indicate unusual glucose metabolism of strain ŐR16 (Cserháti et al., 2012).

#### 1.7 The AlamarBlue assay

This assay was used for pretesting the different treatments on the 786-O human cell line, before proceding with the gene expression real-time PCR experiment. The assay showes that the choosen cells (mammalian cell line) are vital in the case of the different treatments. If the number and structure of the cells are normal than the deeper experiment can be accomplished, if the number is decreasing (cell death), and the cell structure is deformed in this case the further experiment can not been accomplished, cause the treatments will not have any comparable results. The alamarBlue test is used to quantify cellular metabolic activity and in turn determine the concentration of viable cells in a given sample. AlamarBlue test quantitatively measures the proliferation of mammalian cell lines, bacteria and fungi. The term alamarBlue refers to the dye (resazurin) that is in a blue colour in its oxidised form and non-fluorescent. In alamarBlue assay, the growing cells cause a chemical reduction of the alamarBlue dye from non-fluorescent blue to fluorescent red. The continued growth of viable cells maintain a reducing environment (fluorescent, red) and inhibition of growth maintains an oxidized environment (non-fluorescent, blue), which can be detected using a fluorescence or absorbance detector (O'Brien et al., 2000).

The dye incorporates an oxidation-reduction (REDOX) indicator that both fluoresces and change color in response to the chemical reduction due to cell growth. Since, the alamarBlue is very stable and nontoxic to the cells, continuous monitoring of cultures over time is possible. In general, this test has been used in several aspects such as monitoring cellular health (Ansar Ahmed et al., 1994;O'Brien et al., 2000). It is useful for cell viability assays, cytokine bioassays, and in vitro cytotoxicity determinations in addition to the monitoring of cell growth.

#### 1.8 RT-PCR method

This method was used in the cell line experiment to investigate the effect of OTA detoxification py-products of *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 wild strain on the human kidney cell lines 786-O. RT-PCR is commonly used method to measure the profile of gene expression. It is more sensitive than microarrays in detecting small changes in expression but requires more input RNA and is less adaptable to high-throughput studies (Wang et al., 2006). It's one major limitation that the sequence of the specific target gene of interest must be known in order to design the appropriate primers, hence real-time PCR can only be used for studying known genes. RT-PCR incudes a few steps, the first one called reverse transcription which means the conversion of RNA to complementary DNA (cDNA). The next step uses fluorescent reporters and a PCR reaction to amplify and detect specific genes. There are two commonly used fluorescent reporters SYBR green and TaqMan. SYBR green chemistry was used in the RT-PCR for the cell line experiment

30

in the presented work. The amount of fluorescence in a sample is detected in 'real-time' and plotted against the cycle number. RT-PCR includes three stages during the reaction; annealing, extension and denaturation.

#### 1.8.1 Target genes investigated by RT-PCR in the cell line experiment

OTA alters the expression of several genes playing a role in cell damage, cellular stress and apoptosis, DNA repair process such as growth arrest and DNA damage-inducible genes *gadd45* and *gadd153*, *annexin2* and *clusterin* (Lühe et al., 2003).

*Gadd45* and *gadd153* functions as stress sensors that regulate the response of mammalian cells to genotoxic and physiological stress and alter tumour formation. It interacts with other proteins involved in stress responses, including PCNA, p21, Cdc2/CyclinB1, MEKK4, and p38 kinase (Fornace et al., 1992). The isolation origin of gadd45 and gadd153 come from the cells treated with UV-radiation (Sarkar et al., 2002). Both are found to be stress response genes induced by toxic chemicals such as OTA. Therefore, in the cell line experiment they serve as indicators to show the genotoxic consequences and the damage of the DNA induced by OTA. Their up regulation was reported in the renal cortex of male mice after OTA-treatment (Lühe et al., 2003).

*Clusterin* gene is one of the small members of the heat shock proteins and hence classified as a molecular chaperone. It is a Golgi chaperone which enables the folding of concealed proteins in an ATP-independent manner (Fritz et al., 1983). *Clusterin* is highly preserved and commonly dispersed in several organs and tissues. It is involved in several biological processes such as membrane recycling, lipid transport, cell adhesion and programmed cell death (Koltai, 2014; Lin et al., 2014; Sansanwal et al., 2015).

*Annexin* is playing a role in the cell motility of epithelial cells and considers as autocrine factor which enhances the formation of bone resorption and osteoclast (Takahashi et al., 1994; Inokuchi et al., 2009). It is also involved in the apoptotic processes as well as to the formation of renal tumour (Miyake et al., 2002). One of the studies explained that the high expression profile of *annexin* was resulted from the acute OTA treatment in rat's renal cortex (Lühe et al., 2003). In addition, the high expression of *annexin* was proved in the formation of kidney carcinoma of rats (Tanaka et al., 2000). Likewise, it is involved in the development of various cancers and in the DNA repair because it was reported as cofactor for DNA polymerase alpha subunit (Kumble et al., 1992).

#### **1.9** The transcriptome analysis

In this PhD dissertantion, the transcriptome analysis was done for the first time in the case of *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 wild strain in the presence and without presence of OTA.

"The transcriptome is the complete set of transcripts in a cell, and their quantity, for a specific developmental stage or physiological condition" (Wang et al., 2009). The transcriptome reflects the genes that are being actively expressed at any given time. The transcriptomic techniques have been particularly useful in identifying the functions of genes (Botchkareva, 2017). Transcriptome Analysis is the most used method to compare specific pairs of samples. The differences may be due to different external environmental conditions such as toxins (Hoeijmakers et al., 2013). Transcriptomics techniques include DNA microarrays and next-generation sequencing technologies called RNA-Seq. RNA-seq determines all the transcribed genes of a cell/population by converting long RNAs into a library of cDNA fragments. The cDNA fragments are then sequenced using high-throughput sequencing technology and aligned to a reference genome or transcriptome which is then used to create an expression profile of the genes (Wang et al., 2009).

There are two general methods of inferring transcriptome sequences. One approach maps sequence reads onto a reference genome, either of the organism itself (whose transcriptome is being studied) or of a closely related species. The other approach, de novo transcriptome assembly, uses software to infer transcripts directly from short sequence reads.

#### 1.10 Cloning and protein expression

According the results of the transcriptome analysis genes responsible for OTA degradation were cloned and the enzymes were expressed.

Gene cloning means the method in which a gene of interest is fused into a self-replicating genetic element called a plasmid, which when introduced into a suitable host (e.g. *E. coli*), self-replicates and produces numerous identical copies of the gene. In molecular cloning, the DNA containing the desired gene or the gene of interest (GOI) is isolated for instance from a bacterium. This DNA is cut into the right size using restriction enzymes (Figure 5). Then the isolated or synthesized DNA inserted into a vector or plasmid such as pET plasmids and ligated together by ligase (Celie et al., 2016). The recombinant plasmid which contains the GOI transferred via the transformation process to amplification host strain (e.g. *E. coli* TOP 10 cells). After few hours of growing and in the presence of an antibiotic resistance such as kanamycin, the plasmids will be generated in large numbers. In my cloning experiment, the vector contains the GOI was small and for this reason I have performed the cloning experiment by the heat shock (Chang et al., 2015) to get higher copy

32

number of the desired gene/s. After the isolation of expression plasmid DNA which contains the GOI, the desired genes are transferred to an expression strain (e.g *E. coli* BL21 DE3) by heating shock.



Figure 5: Restriction-based cloning adapted from Celie et al., 2016

#### 1.10.1 MALDI-TOF MS method

The MALDI-TOF method was used for the detection of the expressed enzymes in this dissertation. MALDI TOF was invented in early 1980s (Karas and Hillenkamp, 1988; Tanaka et al., 1988). Mass spectrometry (MS) recognizes and quantifies molecules by measuring the mass to charge ratios (m/z) of molecular ions. It is possible to interpret the mass spectrum to determine the identity of various molecules within a sample. Mass spectrometers analyze the biological molecule which is prone to any ionization (Singhal et al., 2015). MS success is only possible due to several significant discoveries including the electrospray ionization (ESI) discovered by John Fenn and matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization (MALDI) discovered by Koicihi Tanaka (Tanaka et al., 1988; Fenn et al., 1989). MALDI has the advantage of having less pre-analysis work-up, because the samples are mixed with a chemical matrix followed by ion generation. MALDI Time-of-Flight (TOF) MS incorporates two technologies: the MALDI and TOF mass sources. This tool has revolutionized the identification of microorganisms in clinical microbiology laboratories since its creation, as it is a quick, high throughput, efficient and low-cost system (Singhal et al., 2015). One of the main benefits of using MALDI-TOF MS is time savings, as bacterial protein profile detection can be done in less than an hour as opposed to one or two days (Croxatto et al., 2012).

The concepts of this ionization technique can be divided into two parts. The first part is the MALDI which is the ionization source and the second is TOF which is a mass analyser. In the first initial ionization phase the sample is bombarded by a laser. The sample molecules vaporize into the vacuum while being ionized at the same time. High voltage is then applied to accelerate the charged particles. The second step is the TOF mass spectrometry phase, in the linear mode, particles will impinge upon the linear detector within a few nano seconds after ionization. Higher

mass molecules will arrive later then the lighter ones. Each peak in the spectrum corresponds to a mass of the particle along the time axis, starting with the ionization moment as explained in Figure 6. The method is appropriate for the identification and analysis from different biological matrixes (Clark et al., 2013).

During the process the equipment is taking 60 measurments/sec from one plot of the samples. Only those spectra-s (peaks) are recognised during the process, which reach a 20% frequency. From this database different algorithms are creating the curves of the peaks in m/z, each peak is a protein.



Figure 6: The process of MALDI-TOF MS adapted from Clark et al., 2013

#### **1.11 Biodegradation vs detoxification**

Biodegradation can be defined as the process when the toxic molecule is degraded by microorganisms (Alexander, 1994).

When biodegradation is complete, the process is termed "mineralization". However, in most cases the word biodegradation is usually used to explain practically any biologically mediated change in a substrate (Fritsche and Hofrichter, 2000). Microorganism such as bacteria biodegrade mycotoxins either by metabolic process by enzymes. It is based on two processes: growth or cometabolism. During normal growth process, the bacteria or the microorganism is utilizing the material by degradation and using the basic by-products as basic carbon source for growing it is own cell. In cometabolism, the enzyme which is responsible for the target chemicals degradation can also degrade different other chemicals, but in this case those by-products are not used by the bacteria.

The breakdown mechanism of the toxic substances such as mycotoxins is mainly occurred by enzymes. However, biodetoxification means when the toxic molecule is degraded without any harmful effects, which is far away from biodegradation resulting metabolites with also toxic effects such as zearalenole, etc. According to the statements of the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA 2010) it is important to develop and use in *vivo* new toxicological approaches for investigating biodegradation and detoxification efficiency directly.

In the case of mycotoxins a few ecotest/biotest is available according the negative effect of the mycotoxin. In the case of AFB1 the genotoxic effect can be evaluated by the using of SOS-Chromo test. In the case of ZON, eostrogenity can be evaluated by the BLYES test. In the case of the other important mycotoxins (OTA, T2, DON) are quite difficult to investigate the by-product occurring during a biodegradation process. In our institute zebra fish embryo microinjection test was developed for OTA by-product evaluation receantly (Csenki et al., 2019).

#### 1.11.1 SOS-Chromotest for measuring genotoxicity

In the genetically modified test organism, *E. coli* PQ37, operon fusion of *sfiA* and *lacZ* genes has been carried out. Any genotoxic chemical can trigger the SOS-repair mechanism of the PQ37. As a result of this, when the SOS-repair mechanism starts,  $\beta$ -galactosidase is produced at the same time, which is proportional to the strength of genotoxicity (Quillardet et al., 1982). *Alkaline phosphatase* activity, which is indicative for cell viability, is also monitored as control. After adding X-gal (Blue Chromogene) to test  $\beta$ -galactosidase activity, or p-nitrophenyl phosphate to test alkaline *phosphatase* activity, blue and yellow colours emerge, respectively, this can be detected photometrically at 620 and 405 nm wavelengths (Quillardet et al., 1982).

The genotoxic effect can be expressed in induction factor (IF), which is calculated according to Eq. (1) (Legault and Blaise, 1994) :

Induction factor (IF) = (C405 \* S620)/(S405 \* C620)

where C is the mean of the absorbance value of the control; S is the mean of the absorbance value of the sample measured at 405 and 620 nm wavelength.

#### 1.11.2 Bioluminescent yeast estrogen assay test for measuring oestrogenicity

The test organism is a genetically engineered strain of yeast, *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Bioluminescent yeast estrogen assay (BLYES) has the human Estrogen Receptor alpha (*hER-a*) integrated into its chromosomal DNA. This means that it is inside the nucleus. Additionally, it is under a constitutive promoter. When it binds to an estrogenic chemical, *hER-a* turns on a signalling pathway, that activates the Estrogen Response Element (ERE) promoter. This promoter is on a plasmid that turns on light production with lux genes (bacterial *luciferin/luciferase*), and this is measured by a very sensitive detector (Sanseverino et al., 2005).

# 2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

During this chapter for a better understanding, I am following the objectives:

- 1) Investigating the effect of the OTA biodegradation by-product of *C. basilensis-*ŐR16 on human kidney cell line by gene expression using qPCR by novel biotest method.
- 2) Transcriptome analysis for identification the enzymes of the *C. basilensis*-ŐR16 playing role in the biodegradation of the OTA
- 3) Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading enzymes by cloning and expression
- 4) Valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation ability of the *Cupriavidus* genus type strains

First, I would like to show the materials and methods what I used for gene expression experiment conducted on human kidney cell line to investigate the effect of the OTA by-products produced by the ŐR16 *Cupriavidus basilensis* strain.

# 2.1 Objective 1: Ecotoxicological effects of OTA by-products in the human kidney cell line 786O

#### 2.1.1 The Experiment Reagents

Normal LB was used for the growing of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 inoculum (100 % LB: 10 g tryptone, 5 g yeast extract, 9 g sodium-chloride, pH 7).

The OTA degradation for the experiment was carried out in a modified LB (20 %: 2 g tryptone, 1 g yeast extract, 1.8 g sodium-chloride) Luria-Bertani (LB) medium.

786-O human kidney cell lines were the test cell (CLS - Cell Line Service GmbH, Germany). Ochratoxin-A (OTA) was the main target chemical (Sigma-Aldrich Co., USA), methyl methanesulfonate was used as genotoxic control (MMS) (Sigma-Aldrich Co., USA). The primers for the gene expression analyzation were ordered from Integrated DNA Technologies, USA)

#### 2.1.2 Bacterial strain and culture conditions in the biodegradation experiment

The strain *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16, was isolated from a Hungarian pristine soil sample. It was identified by molecular taxonomy and deposited in the National Collection of Agricultural and Industrial Microorganisms (NCAIM BO2487). It was grown on LB agar plates and incubated at 28 °C for 72 h. Colonies were inoculated into 40 ml liquid LB medium and incubated at 28°C for 72 h. The optical density of the inoculated culture was measured at 600 nm by IMPLEN SpectroPhotometer (GENESIS 10S, Thermo Fischer Scientific, USA) and OD600 adjusted to 0.6. Subsequently 5 ml suspension was inoculated into 45 ml modified LB medium (20 %) in triplicates, and OTA (1 mg / ml OTA dissolved in methanol) was added to reach a 2 and 10 mg / 1
final concentration. A non-inoculated negative control with 2 and 10 mg/l OTA content, and a positive control without OTA, inoculated by the strain culture were applied. 10 mg/l MMS as genotoxic control (DNA damage agent to be compared with the LB and OR16 by-products treatments) (Lundin et al., 2005) has the same parameters. Samples were incubated at 28 °C for 5 days. At the 5<sup>th</sup> day (endpoint) of the experiment the entire pellet material was removed (25,000 g at 4 °C for 20 min) from all flasks. Supernatants were filtered through 0.2 µm syringe filters (VWR International Ltd., Hungary) to gain bacteriologically sterile samples containing "normal metabolic product" to avoid any microbial contamination of the kidney cell line. Remaining OTA concentrations in the supernatant and pellet were analysed by High Performance Liquid Chromatography.

#### 2.1.3 Analytical methods

Analytical measurements were carried out by a HPLC series 1100 from Agilent® Technologies, USA. Samples were taken at the beginning and on each day (1-5) of the degradation experiment, HPLC measurement were focusing on OTA and its derivative ochratoxin- $\alpha$  (OT- $\alpha$ ) concentration. The bacterial pellet was suspended in 1 ml methanol and centrifuged (4 x g for 20 min at 4°C), then the supernatant was analysed. European Standard (EN) and International Organization for Standardization (ISO) (EN ISO 15141-1:2000 standard) protocols were used for the immuno-affinity column cleaning, derivatization, LC separation and fluorescence detection of the compounds. Measurements were carried out in triplicates. The analytical measurement was carried out at the Department of Applied Chemistry SZIU, Buda campus.

### 2.1.4 AlamarBlue viability assay

The assay was carried out as the protocol. The chosen 786-O cells (human renal proximal tubular epithelial cells) were seeded in 96-well plates ( $4 \times 104 \text{ cells/cm}^2$ ) cultured in RPMI-1640 Medium, supplemented with 10 % foetal bovine serum and 1 % Gibco® Antibiotic-Antimycotic is used to prevent bacterial and fungal contamination and maintained for 48 h, until 80–90 % confluence (the fullfiling of the available surface by the cells). Treatments for viability assay was added in 0.002 % amount of the total treatment volume 200 µl/well, for 24 hours. This assay was performed in Semmelweis University

Faculty of Medicine, Endocrine Lab, Budapest, Hungary.

#### 2.1.5 Cell line treatments and incubation

786-O (human renal proximal tubular epithelial cells) cells were obtained from the Cell Line Service GmbH, Germany and cultured in RPMI-1640 Medium, supplemented with 10 % foetal bovine serum, and 1 % Gibco<sup>®</sup> Antibiotic-Antimycotic. This solution contains 10,000 units/mL of penicillin, 10,000  $\mu$ g/mL of streptomycin, and 25  $\mu$ g/mL of amphotericin B. Cells were grown in T75 culture flasks at 37 °C in a humidified atmosphere with 5 % CO<sub>2</sub> adding fresh growth medium every 2 days until confluence assessed by microscopic visualization. The cell growing and the teatments were carried out in Debrecen University, RNA extraction and gene expression investigation was carried out in Szent Istvan University.

Cells were growing for three passage, then the cells were transferred into 6 well plates, after that the experiment was carried out. The cell number was 200,000 in each well. Experimental treatments (Table 4) of the cells started after 24 h of cultivation, in 0.002 % amount. 3 independent experiments were conducted for each treatment, 2-2 technical replicate. Cells were harvested after 48 h of treatment by lysis with Trizol reagent. The gene expression profile of four target genes (*gadd 45, gadd 153, annexin2* and *clusterin*) were measured in the presence of the bacterial by-product of OTA biodetoxification in the 786-O human kidney cell line.

Treatment code	Content of treatment
OTA 10	10 mg / 1 OTA cc in 20 % LB
OTA 2	2 mg / 1 OTA cc in 20 % LB
MMS 10	10 mg / 1 MMS cc in 20 % LB (genotoxic control)
OTA 10 + OR16	10 mg / 1 OTA cc + OR16 strain in 20 % LB (metabolites and by-products)
OTA 2 + OR16	2 mg / 1 OTA cc + OR16 strain in 20 % LB (metabolites and by-products)
OR 16	Only the OR16 strain in 20 % LB (metabolites)

Table 4: Treatments used in the gene expression study on 786-O kidney cell line

#### 2.1.6 Target and housekeeping gene selection

Three housekeeping genes (HKGs)  $\beta$ -actin, gapdh and hprt (Integrated DNA Technologies) were tested on all sets of the cell lines in triplicates. HKGs were chosen for normalization using Rest and BestKeeper (www.gene-quantification.info) software due to their expression stability among these cell lines. Target genes were chosen according to the study of (Ferenczi et al. 2014), and

38

(Arbillaga et al. 2007) shown in Table 5.

Gene name	Abbreviation	Role of gene	<b>RT-PCR</b> purpose		
Growth arrest and DNA-damage- inducible protein	gadd45	DNA damage reporter	Target gene		
Growth arrest and DNA-damage- inducible protein	gadd153	DNA damage reporter	Target gene		
Clusterin	clu	Kidney tumor marker,	Target gene		
Annexin2	anxa2	DNA repair marker	Target gene		
Beta actin	β-actin	Cytoskeleton peptide coding	Housekeeping gene		
Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase	gapdh	Glycolysis controlling	Housekeeping gene		
Hypoxanthine phosphoribosyl transferase	hprt	Role in purine recycling	Housekeeping gene		

Table 5: Target and housekeeping genes studied in the cell line 786O experiment.

The primers of the chosen genes were designed using the PrimerQuest Software-website (Integrated DNA Technologies). The primers were designed to cross exon-exon boundaries to ensure they did not anneal to genomic DNA, and they were validated in human kidney cell lines 786-O in the treated cells with OTA, OTA + ŐR16, ŐR16 and MMS. The size of the amplicon was confirmed by running an agarose gel. A qRT–PCR melt–curve analysis was performed at the end of each PCR run to confirm amplicon homogeneity. The primers sequences of the target and control genes are shown in Table 6.

Gene	Sequence	Accession Number of the target gene	Tm	Product length (bp)
gadd45	F 5'-GAAGACCGAAAGGATGGA-3' R 5'-GCACAACACCACGTTATC-3'	NM_001924.3	51.4 51.5	139
gadd153	F 5'-AACAGAGTGGTCATTCCC-3' R 5'-CTTGAGCCGTTCATTCTC-3'	NM_001195055.1	51.7 50.7	110
annexin2	F 5'-ATGACTCCATGAAGGGCAAG-3' R 5'-GGGACTTGCCGTACTTTCTC-3'	NM_001002857.1	54.9 55.5	120
clusterin	F 5'-GCCCTTCCTTGAGATGAT-3' R 5'-GTCGCCTTCTCGTATGAA-3'	NM_001831.3	51.6 51.7	103
β actin	F 5'-CCAACCGCGAGAAGATGA-3' R 5'-CCAGAGGCGTACAGGGATAG-3'	NM_001101.4	54.9 56.7	189
gapdh	F 5'-GAAGGTGAAGGTCGGAGTC-3' R 5'-GAAGATGGTGATGGGATTTC-3'	NM_001289745.2	54.9 50.8	205
hprt	F 5'-TTGCTGACCTGCTGGATTAC-3' R 5'-TCTCCACCAATTACTTTATGTCC-3'	KR710622	55 52.8	158

Table 6: Primer sequences of the gadd45, gadd153, annexin, clusterin, β Actin, gapdh and hprt genes

#### 2.1.7 RNA extractions and cDNA Reverse Transcription

Total RNA was extracted from 36 frozen human kidney cells samples (in triplicates) using QiagenRNeasy Mini Kit with Trizol reagent and then purified through RNA columns (QiagenRNeasy Mini Kit, Hungary) and cDNA was synthesized (20 µL for each cell line treated group in triplicates) using reverse FIREScript (Solis Biodyne Ltd, Hungary) with random hexamers. The definitions of the numbers on gel bands can be found in the supplementary material 1. Total RNA was extracted from the frozen kidney samples by TRI Reagent Solution (Ambion, USA) and QIAGEN RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, USA) according the manufacturer's instruction. To eliminate genomic DNA contamination DNase I treatment were used and 100 ml Rnase-free DNase I (1-unit DNase) (Thermo Scientific, USA) solution was added. Sample quality control and the quantitative analysis were carried out by NanoDrop (Thermo Scientific, USA). Amplification was not detected in the none treated controls. The cDNA synthesis was performed with the High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems, USA). Primers for the comparative Ct experiments were designed by Primer Quest Program. The primers were used in the Real-Time PCR reaction with Fast EvaGreen qPCR Master Mix (Biotium, USA) on ABI StepOne- Plus instrument.

#### 2.1.8 Real-time PCR and gene expression

Gene expression was determined by using StepOne Plus Real-time PCR (Applied Biosystems, Szent Istvan University, Godollo, Hungary). The amplification efficiencies were determined for all sets of genes, and the amplification efficiency was between 99 and 100 percent for all primers. A constant amount of cDNA (5  $\mu$ L) was used for each qRT–PCR measurement, and three replicates were performed for each gene. The expression of all genes was normalised to two housekeeper genes  $\beta$ -actin and HPRT using BestKeeper and Rest software. Each plate included no template control (NTC) to verify inter-plate reliability. Each qRT– PCR reaction (10  $\mu$ L total volumes in each well) was included: 2.72  $\mu$ L Nuclase Free Water, 5  $\mu$ L cDNA, 0.14  $\mu$ LForward primer, 0.14  $\mu$ L Reverse primer and qPCR Master Mix 2  $\mu$ L EvaGreen, Biotium, USA). 2 log fold expression data of the target genes normalized to  $\beta$ -actin and HPRT can be found in supplementary material 2.

The qRT\_PCR temperature profile in the cell line experiment was as fexplained below :

- A- Holding stage : 50 °C / 2 minutes and 95 °C / 12 minutes.
- B- Cycling stage (40 cycle) : 95 °C / 15 seconds and 60 °C / 30 seconds.
- C- Melt curve stage : 60 °C /1 minutes , + 0.3 °C and 95 °C for 15 seconds.

# 2.1.9 Statistical analysis

Data are expressed as means  $\pm$  SD. The data were first subjected to REST software. Data passing this test were analysed by One-way ANOVA followed by the Tukey's multicomparisons test. Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad PRISM version 7 software (GraphPad Software, USA). P <0.05 was considered significant.

# 2.2 Objective 2: Transcriptional analysis of *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 in the presence of OTA

In this chapter the materials and methods are shown which were used for processing the transcriptome analysis of the enzymes of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 playing role in the biodegradation of the OTA.

# 2.2.1 OTA degradation experiment for getting the RNA to trascriptome analysis

The *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 strain was cultured in LB media for growing and getting the exact cell number. The OTA degradation was carried out in a minimal buffer, only with fructose as carbon source, to activate just those genes, which are responsible or act in the presents of OTA or OTA degradation.

*Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 was grown on LB agar plates and incubated at 28 °C for 72 h. Single colonies were inoculated into 50 ml liquid LB medium and incubated at 170 rpm at 28 °C for 72 h. Cultures then centrifuged and cleaned from LB media via minimal buffer.

10 ml of the OR16 was added to 45 ml minimal buffer (3.1 g of K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 1.7 g of NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> 2H<sub>2</sub>O, 4.0 g of (NH4)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 0.2 g of MgCl<sub>2</sub> 6H<sub>2</sub>O, 20 mg of EDTA, 4 mg of ZnSO<sub>4</sub> 7H<sub>2</sub>O, 2 mg of CaCl2. 2H<sub>2</sub>O, 10 mg of FeSO<sub>4</sub> 7H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.4 mg of Na2MoO4. 2H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.4 mg of CuSO<sub>4</sub> 5H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.8 mg of CoCl<sub>2</sub> 6H<sub>2</sub>O, 2 mg of MnCl2 2H<sub>2</sub>O) and 45 ml 2% fructose (200 ml Demineralized Water, 4.0 g D-Fructose), and incubated for 11 hours (till reaching the log phase of OR16).

For control *E. coli* TOP10 was used in LB and in minimal buffer incubated in the same circumstance as  $\ddot{O}R16$ . After 11 hours incubation, OD was measured to reach 0.4-0.8 (to be suitable with the requirement RNA isolation kit). 4 ppm OTA was added to the targeted groups ( $\ddot{O}R16 + OTA$ ). Samples were set in duplicates.

# 2.2.1 Log phase identification of Cupriavdus basilensis ŐR16

# 1.1.1 Log phase identification of Cupriavdus basilensis ŐR16

Estimating the log phase (Figure 7) was important, to find the correct time for extracting the best quality RNA from the culture. During the pre-experiments, when fixing the method for the OTA elimination occurring on the 3rd day, the RNA was old and broken, not useful for transcriptome analysis. The 11th hour was the proper time for making the RNA extraction, getting good quality RNA, which can be used for analysis.



Figure 7: The log phase age of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 in the minimal buffer, the black line means the end of the log phase of ŐR16

#### 2.2.2 RNA extraction, RNA quality test, preparation and sequencing

In order to obtain good quality RNA, 100 ml of the matrix (45 ml of 2% fructose + 45 ml minimal buffer + 10 ml of culture of ŐR16 + 7 mg/l of OTA) was used for the biodegradation experiment for the transcriptome analysis. Samples were centrifuged at 4600 rpm at 4 °C for 30 minutes after reaching the log phase (11 h). Samples were set in duplicates in the presence or absence of OTA. Total RNA was extracted from the pellets using the Trizol Plus RNA Purification Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific Co., USA) at SZIU, Gödöllő, according to the manufacturer's instructions. The quality and the quantity or RIN (RNA integrity number) of the RNA sample were analysed (supplementary material 3) by Agilent 2200 Technologies and using TapeStation software (Seqomics Ltd, Hungary).

RNA quality and quantity measurements were performed using RNA ScreenTape and Reagents on TapeStation (all from Agilent Co., USA) and Qubit (Thermo Fisher Scientific Co., USA); only high quality (RIN 7 and 8) total RNA samples were processed.

RNA was purified and fragmented; first strand cDNA synthesis was performed using SuperScript II (Thermo Fisher Scientific Co., USA) followed by second strand cDNA synthesis, end repair, 3'-end adenylation, adapter ligation, and PCR amplification. All the purification steps were performed using AmPureXP Beads (Beckman Coulter Co., USA). Final libraries were quality checked using D1000 ScreenTape and Reagents on TapeStation (Agilent Co., USA). The

concentration of each library was determined using the KAPA Library Quantification Kit for Illumina (KAPA Biosystems Co., USA). Sequencing was performed in Seqomics, Ltd, Hungary on an Illumina NextSeq instrument using the NextSeq 500/550 High Output Kit v2 (300 cycles; Illumina Co., USA) generating ~10 million clusters for each sample

#### 2.2.3 Bioinformatics analysis of RNA-sequencing data

The bioinformatic analysis and RNA-sequencing was carried out by Seqomics Ltd., Szeged. After sequencing, paired-end Illumina reads were quality trimmed in CLC Genomics Workbench Tool (v.11.0, Qiagen Bioinformatics Co., Denmark) applying an error probability threshold of 0.01. No ambiguous nucleotide was allowed in trimmed reads. RNA-Seq analysis package from CLC was then used to map filtered reads on a custom-masked *C. basilensis* ŐR16 genome version. Only those reads were considered that displayed an alignment longer than 80% of the read length while showing at least 95% sequence identity against the reference genome. Next "Total gene read" RNA-Seq count data was imported from CLC into R 3.3.2 for data normalization and differential gene expression analysis. Function "calcNormFactors" from package "edgeR" v.3.12.1 was applied to perform data normalization based on the "trimmed mean of M-values" (TMM) method. Genes displaying at least one -fold gene expression change with an FDR (false discovery rate) value below 0.05 were considered as significant (Seqomics Ltd, Hungary).

# 2.3 Objective 3: Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading enzymes by cloning and expression

According the transcriptome result and the scientific literature three carboxypeptidases (CPA1, 2, 3) genes were chosen for cloning and expression. In this chapter the materials and methods are shown, what were used for cloning and expression.

#### 2.3.1 Synthesis of the CPA genes and plasmid amplification

The exact sequences of the CPA genes were identified by the genome project of the ŐR16 strain. The first gene is **ŐR16\_23878** responsible to produce D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase protein, located in the region (72768...73976), contig 58, 1209 bp long, named CPA 1. The second gene is **ŐR16\_07981** responsible to produce Metal-dependent carboxypeptidase protein, located in the region (138451...139662), contig 17, 1212 bp long, named CPA 2. The third gene is **ŐR16\_12223** responsible to produce D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (penicillin-binding protein 4), located in the region (91672....93207), contig 27, 1536 bp long, named CPA 3. CPAs details explained in Table 10. The Sequences for the 3 genes (supplementary material 4) were sent to GenScript company (USA) for synthesis and inserted in the required expression vector.

The amount of the plasmid was only 4  $\mu$ g for each gene, the GenScript company suggested to amplify them before the initiation of the protein expression experiment. Therefore, *E. coli* TOP 10 cells were used to amplify the expression plasmids containing the vector pET-28a (+) to reach the desired volume needed for expressions.

2.5  $\mu$ L of the plasmid DNA was added to the TOP10 cells and placed on ice for 30 minutes and heat shocked for 45 seconds at exactly 42 °C to allow the plasmid to be hosted and amplified in TOP10 cells, then incubated on ice for 2 minutes. 300  $\mu$ L of room temperature SOC medium was added to the tubes. After that, the tubes were placed in a shaking incubator at 225 rpm for 1 hour at 37°C. 100  $\mu$ L and 180  $\mu$ L from the vials were added to the LB agar plates which contained 20  $\mu$ L of 100 mg/ml of kanamycin and 40  $\mu$ L of X-Gal / plate, for white and blue colony selection and incubated overnight at 37 °C.

For each gene, 10 white colonies were picked and cultured in 5 ml tubes containing 3 ml of liquid LB (kanamycin added) overnight at 37 °C. Five tubes were selected (from each ligated gene) for the plasmid DNA isolation and purification.

#### 2.3.2 Plasmid DNA isolation and purification

The DNA of pET-28a (+) expression vector in TOP 10 cells containing the targets genes separately was isolated and purified using High-Speed Plasmid Mini Kit (Cat. # PD100, PD300-Geneaid). Plasmid DNA concentrations were measured using Nanodrop, ThermoFisher.

#### 2.3.3 Plasmid DNA transformation to E. coli BL21 (DE3) PLysE

Plasmid DNA was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3) PLysE chemical cells for protein expression (Sigma-Aldrich Co., USA). The constructs maps and the analysis results for each CPAs can be found in supplementary material 5.

This *E. coli* BL21(DE3) PLysE cells were chosen for the protein expression experiment because this type of expression cells optimal for protease expression. The chosen CPAs are proteases, which can destroy the host cell during the growing, if the induction is not controlled properly by the vector.

40  $\mu$ L of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) PLysE cells added to the chilled culture tube (17 mm x 100 mm tubes). 1  $\mu$ L of plasmid was added to the 40  $\mu$ L of cells. The cell/plasmid mixture was incubated on ice for 30 minutes. Cells were treated by heat shock then placing the culture tubes in a 42°C water bath for 45 seconds to allow the plasmid to be hosted in the BL21(DE3) PLysE chemical cells and then incubated on ice for 2 minutes. 960  $\mu$ L of room temperature Expression Recovery Medium was added to the cells in the culture tube. After that, the tubes were placed in a shaking incubator at 250 rpm for 1 hour at 37°C. 200  $\mu$ L of the transformation mixture was added to the plates contains LB-Lennox (10 g/L tryptone, 5 g / L yeast extract, 5 g / L NaCl , 15 g / L agar) and kanamycin. The palates then were growing at 37 °C overnight.

#### 2.3.4 Optimization of the CPA genes induction

The prepared overnight cultures were added to 50 and 200 mL of LB medium containing kanamycin and incubated with shaking at 30 and 37 °C. During the induction step of the CPA genes, different temperatures ranges from (16, 20, 25, 28, 30 and 37 °C) at different induction periods (3, 3.5, 5, 5.5, 6, 12 and 16 h) were tested in order to reach better expression. Also, the induction by IPTG was performed in two concentrations 0.5 and 1 mM. Two volumes of LB media were used in the induction step, 50 and 200 ml. After the induction, the samples were centrifuged at 4600 rpm, 4 °C. The LB media was discarded and the cultures were placed on ice for 10 minutes and sonicated for 2 minutes. Pellets were disrupted by a lysis buffer (2 mM EDTA, 2 mM Phenylmethylsufonyl fluoride-PMFS, 50 mM NaH2PO4, 300 mM NaCl and 1 mg/ml of

lysozyme). After that samples were placed on ice for 10 minutes, and then placed on beaker contains ice and sonicated for 2 minutes (20 puls on, 20 sec puls off, 60% amplitude). Then, samples centrifuged at 14000  $\times$ g for 30 minutes at 4 °C. Then around 1.7 ml supernatant was harvested in the case of each CPA gene. These supernatants were used in the next chapter for CPA protein purification.

#### 2.3.5 CPA proteins purification by HisPur<sup>™</sup> Ni-NTA Resin -Gravity-flow technique

Because the expressed CPAs have His tags, provided by the vector, there is a chance for purification by the Ni-NTA technique. The purification of the CPA proteins was performed by HisPur<sup>TM</sup> Ni-NTA Resin - Gravity-flow column method (ThermoFisher Co.) The columns were purchased from Ibiotech Ltd., Hungary. This method is designed for purification of 6xHis-tagged recombinant proteins expressed in bacteria.

Supernatants as samples were derived from the CPA clones *E. coli* BL21(DE3) PLysE cells, discussed in previous chapter.

Each 1ml of resin sample was added to 1 ml of sample. The storage buffer was drained from the resin by gravity flow. The samples then were prepared by mixing the protein extracts with an equal volume of equilibration buffer (EB) (20mM sodium phosphate, 300mM sodium chloride (PBS) with 10mM imidazole; pH 7.4). The samples in the columns were equilibrated with two resin-bed volumes of EB and the buffer allowed to drain from the columns. Later, the prepared protein extracts were added to the resin and the flow through was collected. The resin for each CPA clones was washed two times with two resin-bed volumes of wash buffer (WB) (PBS with 25mM imidazole; pH 7.4). His-tagged CPAs from the resin were eluted two times with two resin-bed volumes of elution buffer (EB) (PBS with 250mM imidazole; pH 7.4). The purified CPA proteins concentrations were measured by Nanodrop equipment, (ThermoFisher Ltd., Hungary).

#### 2.3.6 Measurement parameters of MALDI - TOF MS for detecting the target CPAs

The MALDI TOF MS measurement was performed for checking the protein expression by the Wessling Hungary Ltd, Budapest. The supernatants of the induced CPA clones were investigated for detecting the CPA proteins.

For MALDI-TOF MS analysis, samples were prepared using cells supernatant (obtained from 2.3.5 chapter-experiment) from induced cultures of *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) PLysE cells by the IPTG for the protein expression.

On the standard MALDI target plate 1  $\mu$ l of supernatant was deposited and dried on room temperature. After that, 1  $\mu$ l of 2,5 dihydroxybenzoic acid (2,5- DHB) was added on the dried

surface of the supernatant. This mixture creates a matrix, where the protein content is crystalised separately, the sulfid bonds are opened, prevent the proteins from overlapping and hence showing readable chromatogram peaks. After this sample preparation the lezer beam measuring is proceeded, according the recommendation by the manufacturer (Bruker Daltonik GmbH, Germany). On the target plate in one row there are 12 target circle. Each sample had 6 target circle. Durning the process the equipment is taking 60 measurments/sec from one circle-plot of the samples. Only those spectra-s (peaks) are recognised during the process, which reach a 20% frequency. From this database different algorithms are creating the curves of the peaks in m/z, each peak is a protein. The method procedure of the MALDI-TOF MS analysis was adapted from the work of (Bojté et al., 2019).

#### 2.3.6.1 Assessment of achieved MALDI-TOF MS spectra

FlexAnalysis (Bruker Daltonik) software was used for the analysis of the mass spectra profiles. With this program, the individual sample mass spectrum, and the necessary mathematical operations (baseline correction and noise reduction), could be presented with the system file built and optimized.

#### 2.3.7 OTA biodegradation experiment of the recombinant CPAs

This experiment was also a control method for detecting the recombinant CPAs and evaluating their degradation ability.

The CPA containing BL(21) DE3 PLyEs clones were growing like written previous. Only the induction parameters were changed. After reaching the desired OD, 1 mM of IPTG was added to the cultures of each target to induce the expression of the CPAs then incubated for 3 and half hours at 37 °C. Sample were harvested by the centrifugation 4000 rpm/ 30 minutes. The liquid media was discarded and the bacterial pellets were suspended in 2.2 ml of cooled lysis buffer (2 mM EDTA, 2 mM PMFS, 50 mM NaH2PO4, 300 mM NaCl and 1 mg/ml of lysozyme), placed on ice for 15 minutes to break down the cell wall, placed on beaker contains ice and sonicated for 2 minutes (20 sec puls on, 20 sec puls off , 60% amplitude) to release to break the cell apart, then the samples were centrifuged at 14000 rpm for 30 minutes. Each pure 1 ml supernatant was pipetted by to 1  $\mu$ l of 1 mg/ml of OTA and incubated in shaking-thermostat (180 rpm) for 16 h at 37 °C. Finally, after the incubation 500  $\mu$ l from each target was sent for HPLC analysis to SZIU, Buda campus.

# 2.4 Objective 4: Mycotoxins biodetoxification potential of *Cupriavidus* genus type strains

In this chapter the materials and methods for 4<sup>th</sup> objective, the valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation ability of the *Cupriavidus* genus type strains are shown.

# 2.4.1 Cupriavidus genus type strains and mycotoxin stock solutions

Altogether 16 type strains of the genus *Cupriavidus* were selected from strain collections i.e (shown in Table 7):

- CCUG (Culture Collection University of Göteborg),
- BCCM (Belgian Coordinated Collections of Microorganisms)
- DSMZ (German Collection of Microorganism and Cell Cultures, Germany), JCM (Japan Collection of Microorganism, Japan)

The strain *Cupriavidus nantongensis* KCTC (Korean Collection for Type Cultures) 42909T has not been investigated in the biodegradation experiment due to the delay in the ordering process and the experiment had to be started.

Cupriavidus genus strains	Strain number in the collection	Collection
C. necator	CCUG 52238 <sup>T</sup>	Culture Collection University of
C. respiraculi	CCUG 46809 <sup>T</sup>	Gothenburg
C. laharis	CCUG 53908 <sup>T</sup>	
C. metallidurans	CCUG 13724 <sup>T</sup>	
C. campinensis	CCUG 44526 <sup>T</sup>	
C. taiwanensis	CCUG 44338 <sup>T</sup>	
C. pampae	CCUG 55948 <sup>T</sup>	
C. plantarum	BCCM/LMG 26296 <sup>T</sup>	Belgian coordinated collections of microorganisms
C. alkaliphilus	BCCM/LMG 26294 <sup>T</sup>	Belgian coordinated collections of microorganisms
C. numazuensis	DSM 15562 <sup>T</sup>	German Collection of
C. pinatubonensis	DSM 19553 <sup>T</sup>	<ul> <li>Microorganisms and Cell Cultures</li> </ul>
C. basilensis	RK1 DSM 11853 <sup>T</sup>	-
C. gilardii	JCM 11283 <sup>T</sup>	Japanese Collection of
C. oxalaticus	JCM 11285 <sup>T</sup>	- Microorganisms
C. pauculus	JCM 11286 <sup>T</sup>	
C. yeoncheonensis	JCM 19890 <sup>T</sup>	

Table 7 : The type strains – numbers and collections

The mycotoxins were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Co., USA, and 1 mg/mL stock solutions were prepared in acetone and used in the degradation experiments.

#### 2.4.2 Mycotoxin biodegradation experiment

Cupriavidus strains were stored at -80 °C and were streaked on LB agar plates (10 g tryptone, 5 g yeast extract, 10 g NaCl and 18 g bacteriological agar dissolved in 1000 mL distilled water). The plates were incubated at 28 °C for 3 days for colony forming. A single colony was inoculated into Erlenmeyer flasks containing 50 mL liquid TGE-5 medium (5 g tryptone, 5 g glucose and 2.5 g yeast extract dissolved in 1000 mL distilled water). The flasks were incubated at 28 °C (Sartorius AG, Germany). After three days, the optical density of the cultures was measured by an UV–Vis spectrophotometer (Genesys 10 UV–Vis, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., USA) and adjusted to OD600=1.0. From this culture 5 mL was inoculated into 45 mL freshly sterilized LB medium, which was spiked with the stock solution of the mycotoxins, 1 µg/mL initial concentration in each mycotoxin. The monotoxins experiment was carried out in triplicates. 50 mL sterile LB medium containing the mycotoxin was applied as a microbe-free control. Flasks were incubated at 28 °C for 5 days, thereafter 1 mL sample were taken and centrifuged at 20800×g for 15 min (Eppendorf 5810R Centrifuge, Eppendorf Co., Germany). Supernatants and pellets were separated and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C for further HPLC MS/MS analysis.

#### 2.4.3 SOS-Chromotest for measuring AFB1 genotoxicity

Genotoxic effect in supernatant samples derived from mycotoxin biodegradation experiment was observed by the colorimetric SOS-chromotest (Environmental Bio-Detection Products Inc., Canada).

The test was carried out according to the description of Risa and colleagues (Risa et al., 2018). Freeze dried E. coli PQ37 was rehydrated by inoculating it to growth medium (2.5 g yeast extract, 2.5 g casein peptone, 8.5 g NaCl dissolved in 1000 mL distilled water) and incubated overnight at 37 °C in the dark. After the incubation, the optical density of the inoculum was measured and adjusted to OD600 = 0.05. The test was carried out in a 96-well microplate, where indirect (AFB1 and 2-AminoAnthracene [2AA]) and direct (4-Nitro-Quinoline-Oxide [4NQO]) genotoxic compounds were applied as positive controls and sterile LB medium was used as negative control. Twofold serial dilutions of genotoxic solutions (10 µg/mL AFB1 and 4NQO, 1 mg/mL 2AA) with 10% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) in 0.85% saline were applied and 10 µL samples were added to the wells in triplicate. Each well received 100 µL test organism with metabolic activation applying S9 mix (containing lyophilized S9 extract of sensitized rat liver), excluding the serial dilution of

4NQO, which was supplemented with 100  $\mu$ L test organism without metabolic activation. The microplate was incubated at 37 °C for 2 h in a microplate incubator (Biosan PST-60HL-4 Plate ShakerThermostat, Riga, Latvia). Subsequently, 100  $\mu$ L of appropriate substrates was added to the wells. The plate was further incubated for 1.5 h. The absorbance was measured by ELISA reader at 405 and 620 nm wavelengths (ELx800 Absorbance Reader, BioTek Instruments, Winooski, Vermont, USA.

The genotoxic effect was expressed in induction factor (IF), which was calculated according to Eq. (1) (Legault and Blaise, 1994) :

Induction factor (IF) = (C405 \* S620)/(S405 \* C620)

where C is the mean of the absorbance value of the control; S is the mean of the absorbance value of the sample measured at 405 and 620 nm wavelength. Dose–response curves derived from IF points of the controls indicate the SOS-induction potential (SOSIP), which value can be used for the validation of the test by comparing data reported.

Samples were considered as not genotoxic, when IF was significantly (p<0.05) less than 1.5 (Quillardet and Hofnung, 1985).

#### 2.4.4 BLYES test for measuring ZON oestrogenity

The oestrogenic effect of ZON and its metabolites was evaluated by BLYES test according to Sanseverino et al. (2005). The genetically modified test organism: a *Sacharomyce cerevise* strains were grown in growth medium containing YMM medium, 20% glucose solution, 4 mg/mL l-aspartic acid solution, 24 mg/mL l-threonine solution, vitamin solution and 20 mM copper sulphate solution (Sanseverino et al., 2008) at 30 °C, 200 rpm. The test was carried out on a 96-well white microplate, where 20  $\mu$ L of samples and controls was added to each well. As a positive control ZON and as a negative control LB medium was used. The optical density of the overnight inoculum was adjusted to 1.0 (OD600) and 200  $\mu$ L of the test organisms was added to samples and controls as well. The microplate was incubated at 30°C for 5 h. Subsequently, the bioluminescence was measured by VictorX Multilabel Plate Reader (Perkin Elmer Inc., Waltham, Massachusetts, USA). In the case of BLYES, bioluminescence intensification (%) was calculated according to Eq.(2) (Krifaton et al., 2011).

Bioluminescence intensification (%) = (-1) \*  $\left(\frac{(C-S)}{C}\right)$  \* 100

where C is the mean of the bioluminescence of negative control, and S is the mean of the bioluminescence values of the sample.

#### 2.4.5 Measurement of OTA, AFB1, ZON, T-2 and DON concentrations

To estimate residual OTA, AFB1, ZON, T-2 and DON concentrations without any metabolites, HPLC–MS/MS were used (SZIE, Department of Applied Chemistry, Buda Campus). Triplicates of supernatant samples were homogenized by ultrasonication; thereafter pre-column derivatization was performed for 15 min at 55°C. The mycotoxin concentration was measured by Agilent 1100 high performance-liquid-chromatograph (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, California, USA) equipped with Restek C18 (150 mm × 4.6 mm × 5  $\mu$ m) column (Restek Corporation, Bellefonte, Pennsylvania, USA). For the measurement of toxin adsorption on cells, pellet fractions of 1 mL samples were extracted with 1 mL methanol and centrifuged (2700 g, 4°C, 10 min). For measuring toxin concentration, the supernatant was derivatized and measurement was carried out as mentioned above.

#### 2.4.6 Chemicals and reagents for the HPLC measurment

For HPLC-MS/MS analysis all standard and reagents were purchased from the Hungarian distributors of national companies. Mycotoxin standards with minimum 98% purity were purchased from Romer Labs (Romerlabs Ltd., Hungary). Mobile phases and extraction solvents were used containing super gradient grade acetonitrile (MeCN, 99%) purchased from VWR (VWR Ltd., Hungary), gradient grade methanol (CH3OH, 99%) obtained from Fischer Scientific (Fischer Scientific Ltd., Hungary), ultra-pure-grade water (18MΩcm) produced in house by a Milli-Q water purification system (Merck Ltd., Hungary). Acetic acid (CH3COOH, 99.8%) obtained from Merck (Merck Ltd., Hungary), formic acid (HCOOH, 98%) from Scharlau (Scharlab Ltd., Hungary) and LC/MS grade ammonium-acetate (CH3COONH4, >99%) from VWR (VWR Ltd., Hungary).

#### 2.4.7 Statistical analysis

For statistical analysis, Microsoft Excel 2016 (Microsoft Office, Microsoft Inc., Redmond, Washington, USA) and Past 3 were used. In the case of supernatants, the genotoxicity was expressed in induction factor, oestrogenicity was expressed in bioluminescence intensification percent and residual toxin concentrations were expressed in  $\mu$ g/mL. All values are means of triplicates. Significant differences for genotoxicity and oestrogenicity (P < 0.05) were calculated and one-sample t test was used. In the course of evaluation of genotoxicity, samples were considered as non-genotoxic, when IF were significantly less than 1.5. In the case of oestrogenicity, significant differences in the bioluminescence from ZON control were calculated. Correlations between biotests and analytical measurements were calculated by Spearman's rank correlation coefficient.

## **3 RESULTS**

This chapter is also introduced according the objectives for better understanding.

### 3.1 The results of objective 1:

# Investigating the effect of the OTA biodegradation by-product of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 on human kidney cell line by gene expression

#### 3.1.1 Biodegradation of OTA by Cupriavidus basilensis ŐR16

The biodegradation ability of the *Cupriavidus basilensis* OR16 for OTA was measured and monitored by HPLC and ELISA analytical methods. The samples originating from the OTA degradation experiments (1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup>, 5<sup>th</sup> day) are indicated as a function of time. OTA concentration in the uninoculated control remained 10 and 2 mg/l during the incubation (5 days). In the bacterial pellet ELISA detected lower than 0.004% residual OTA of the original concentration (10 or 2 mg/l). The first day of incubation 0.15% of the initial OTA content was degraded as shown in Figure 8, but this OTA content reduced by the 5<sup>th</sup> day below 0.5%. OTA content in the supernatants reduced continuously during the 5-day incubation and the OTA was completely degraded (98% decrease measured by ELISA, 100% decrease by HPLC). Based on the HPLC results OTA was metabolized to OT $\alpha$  since OT $\alpha$  content increased in parallel by OTA decrease.



Figure 8: Ochratoxin-A biodegradation by *Cupriavidus basilensis* OR16 for 5 days. Decrease of the OTA concentration is detected in the supernatant and pellet, while OTa concentration is increasing. Supernatant OTA – ochratoxin A concentration in the sample, Supernatant OT-a – derivative ochratoxin-a concentration in the sample, Pellet OTA – ochratoxin-A concentration on the centrifuged pellet.

#### 3.1.2 Results of AlamarBlue Assay

The alamarBlue assay was a pre-experiment for evaluating the OTA, *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16, LB and genotoxic/ positive control MMS effects on the 786-O human kidney cell line, before proceeding with RT-PCR experiment. The test was an acute test, only 48 hours, and the treatment was according the AlamarBlue protocol<del>.</del>

It was already known that the used OTA and MMS concentration is not killing the cells, the question was the effect of the LB media and effect of the by-product of the bacteria (normal and OTA by-product).

The OTA and the MMS was added into the treatments in 10 mg/l concentration. The AlamarBlue test was conducted in four parallel to measure the effects of OTA, *C. basilensis* ŐR16 normal by-product, 20% LB and MMS on the 786-O human kidney cell line. According to the results, there were no significant difference among the treatments and the cell line was vital in all cases (Figure 9). This means the gene expression experiment could be achieved because the different treatments are not causing cell death during the 48 h and the results can be compared.



Figure 9: Alamar Blue test result in mean + SE on 789-O human kidney cell line vitality to measure the effect of 10 mg/l OTA concentration, the 20% LB media, ŐR16 strain by-product and 10 mg/l MMS as genotoxic control. Cell line was treated in four parallels and results are normalized to the non-treated (NT) control. No significant difference was detected among the treatments.

#### 3.1.3 The confirmation of the RNA isolation from the human kidney cell line 786-O

RNA purity was confirmed by measuring the absorbance at 260 and 280nm (supplementary material 1), RNA integrity was confirmed by using agarose gel electrophoresis (Figure 10).



Figure 10: Gel photo of the isolated RNA from the human kidney cell line 786-O treated with OTA, MMS, ŐR16, ŐR16+OTA and none treated samples. Samples: 1-3 (None treated); 4-6 (OTA10);7-9 (OTA2); 10-18 (OTA 10/ŐR16); 19-27 (OTA 2/ŐR16); 28-30 (ŐR16); 31-33 (MMS 10); 34-36 (MMS 2)

#### 3.1.4 Validation of the houskeeping genes (HKG)

For better understanding the chosen genes and treatments are shown again.

Target genes: *gadd45, gadd153, clusterin, annexin2* Houskeeping genes: ß-actin, hprt, gapdh

Treatment code	Content of treatment
OTA 10	10 mg / 1 OTA cc in 20 % LB
ОТА 2	2 mg / 1 OTA cc in 20 % LB
MMS 10	10 mg / 1 MMS cc in 20 % LB (genotoxic control)
OTA 10 + OR16	10 mg / 1 OTA cc + OR16 strain in 20 % LB (metabolites and by-products)
OTA 2 + OR16	2 mg / 1 OTA cc + OR16 strain in 20 % LB (metabolites and by-products)
OR 16	Only the OR16 strain in 20 % LB (metabolites)

Table 4: Treatments used in the gene expression study on 786-O kidney cell line

To assist the most suitable HKG's the raw **Ct** values (**Ct** =cycle threshold, is defined as the number of cycles required for the fluorescent signal to cross the threshold; ie exceeds background level) were compared in the different treatments by statistical analyses (Figure 11). According the results, the *hprt* was the best HKG. The second best HKG was  $\beta$ -actin according to the Ct values. The *gadph* showed high fluctuation, caused by the different treatments, and thus was excluded from the validation.



Figure 11: Validation of the three-housekeeping genes (β-actin, gapdh, hprt) according the row CT values, used by ANOVA. NT is the non-treated sample, OTA2 and OTA10 samples are LB containing 2 and 10 mg/l OTA concentration, OTA2+ŐR16 and OTA10+ŐR16 and LB samples containing 2 or 10 mg/l OTA and treated with ŐR16 strain, OTA16 is the metabolic product of ŐR16 strain and MMS is the genotoxic control containing 10 mg/l MMS

#### 3.1.5 Target gene expression referenced to hprt

The target gene **ct** results are referenced to the housekeeping genes During this process the average expression rate of the paralell results of the target genes are calculated of each treatment and the data are compared to the chosen HKG gene average expression rate. This referred data is processed via the statistical programs.

In the case of gadd45 normalized to *hprt* the result showed almost the same down regulation in all cases compared to the Non-treated sample (NT). In the case of gadd153 there was a significant up-regulation: the OTA and MMS containing treatments (p<0.05) compared by the NT and ÖR16 by-product containing treatments. The ŐR16 treatments showed the same expression level as the Non-treated as shown in Figure 12. In the case of *annexin2* there was no tendency among the expression levels. The Ct values showed a high difference in all treatments. In the case of *clusterin* the OTA treatments showed up-regulation (significant difference) and a slight up-regulation in the case of MMS. The ŐR16 by-product containing treatments were on the same level as the Non-treated controls and were significant less than the OTA treatments. The gene expression data of *hprt* can be found in supplementary material 2 (A).



Figure 12: Target genes normalized to the *hprt*, which was the best housekeeping gene, according the raw Ct value validation. Different letters mean statistical difference based on One-way ANOVA followed by the Tukey's multicomparisons test NT is the non-treated sample, OTA2 and OTA10 samples are LB containing 2 and 10 mg / 1 OTA concentration, OTA2 + ŐR16 and OTA10 + ŐR16 and LB samples containing 2 or 10 mg / 1 OTA and treated with ŐR16 strain, ŐR16 is the metabolic product of ŐR16 strain and MMS is the genotoxic control containing 10 mg/1 MM

#### 3.1.6 Target gene expression referenced to $\beta$ -actin

The results proved that there is a significant difference in the  $\beta$ -actin normalized gene expression, which contained the  $\ddot{O}R16$  showed less harmful effects among the investigated genes (p<0.05), compared MMS and the OTA treatments in the case of *gadd153*, *annexin2* and *clusterin*. In the case of *gadd45* normalized to  $\beta$ -actin, downregulation happened in all treatments. In the case of *gadd153* the OTA and MMS containing treatments showed a high up-regulation level compared to the NT with significant difference (Figure 13). The  $\ddot{O}R16$  by-product treatments showed the same expression level as the NT control except the *gadd45*. The *annexin2* expression was up-regulated by the OTA and MMS containing samples, and showed a slightly downregulation in the presents of OTA and  $\ddot{O}R16$  by-product containing samples, and the treatments containing only  $\ddot{O}R16$  by-product showed the same expression level like the NT control, but without significant difference. In the case of *clusterin* the expression was up-regulated significantly by the OTA and MMS containing samples and showed a slightly up-regulation in the present only  $\ddot{O}R16$  by-product showed the same expression level like the NT control, but without significant difference. In the case of *clusterin* the  $\ddot{O}R16$  containing treatments have almost no effect compared to the OTA and MMS treatments. The gene expression data of  $\beta$ -actin can be found in supplementary material 2 (B).



Figure 13: Target genes normalized to the  $\beta$ -actin, which was the second-best housekeeping gene, according the validation. The different letters mean statistical difference based on One-way ANOVA followed by the Tukey's multicomparisons test . NT is the non-treated sample, OTA2 and OTA10 samples are LB containing 2 and 10 mg/l OTA concentration, OTA2+ $\delta$ R16 and OTA10+ $\delta$ R16 and LB samples containing 2 or 10 mg/l OTA and treated with  $\delta$ R16 strain,  $\delta$ R16 is the metabolic product of  $\delta$ R16 strain and MMS is the genotoxic control containing 10 mg/l MMS.

# 3.2 The results of objective 2

Identification of the enzymes of the *C. basilensis*-ŐR16 playing role in the biodegradation of the OTA by transcriptome analysis.

### 3.2.1 RNAisolation and quality control analysis

For the successful transcriptome analyses good quality RNA is needed. After evaluating the log phase of the ÖR16 strain in the minimal media, culturing next to 7 mg/l OTA concentration the RNA was extracted. The RNA integrity was confirmed in 1% agarose gel electrophoresis (Figure 14). RNA quality was tested by Agilent 2200 Technologies and using TapeStation software (Seqomics Ltd, Mórahalom, Szeged, Hungary), (supplementary material, 3). TOP 10 *E. coli* was used as a positive control in two different media; LB and minimal buffer (m.b).



Figure 14: RNA bands of *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 with and without OTA from the OTA degradation experiment conducted in minimal buffer for transcriptome analysis, sampled after 11 hours of incubation.

#### **3.2.2** Results of the transcriptome analysis

After completing the RNA quality control test, synthesis of the cDNA, fragmentation, RNAseq and bioinformatics analysis it turned out that 3500 genes were up regulated. Out of the 3500 gene, 15 were nominated (Table 8). For the study, 3 genes (D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase CPA1, Metal-dependent amidase/aminoacylase/carboxypeptidase CPA2, D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase penicillin-binding protein CPA3) were chosen for the cloning and expression, although their expression were quite low (CPA1 = 1.3; CPA2= 2.5; CPA3= 1.1) compared with the other 12 genes (over 2, reaching 6-8) see in Table 8. The reason for that was the initial log phase, which was on the  $11^{\text{th}}$  hour of culture growing. Deep search was conducting for protease genes and enzymes, according to the literature of the OTA degradation process. Only these 15 genes could be enrolled into the criteria of the evaluation system.

The three CPA genes were chosen , because there is a study by Luizzi and colleagues from 2017, where the *Acinetobacter* sp. CPAs encoding genes were cloned and expressed and tested for OTA degradation with success. That was the reason why in my research the CPA-s of the ÖR16 strain were chosen for further study.

# Table 8: Fifteen nominated genes out of 3500, 3 were chosen for cloning and expression

Nominated genes * Chosen genes for cloning and expression	Accession No.	Gene name	Region	Fold expression	Size in bp	Contig number
Phenylalanine-4-hydroxylase	AHJE01000094	ŐR16_31894	Complement (1799518927)	2.3	927	94
Aromatic Ring hydroxylase	AHJE01000038	ŐR16_16257	Complement (106897108471)	8.1	1575	38
Membrane carboxypeptidase (penicillin-binding protein)	AHJE01000029	ŐR16_12645	Complement (4399946188)	1.8	2190	29
Membrane proteins related to metalloendopeptidases	AHJE01000060	ŐR16_24100	Complement (3008630808)	3.8	727	60
Membrane carboxypeptidase/penicillin-binding protein PbpC	AHJE01000094	ŐR16_31869	Complement (823610443)	1.9	2208	94
D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase CPA1 *	AHJE01000058	ŐR16_23878	Complement (7276873976)	1.3	1209	58
Metal-dependent amidase/aminoacylase/carboxypeptidase CPA2 *	AHJE01000017	ŐR16_07981	Complement (138451139662)	2.5	1212	17
D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (penicillin- binding protein 4) CPA3 *	AHJE01000027	ŐR16_12223	Complement (9167293207)	1.1	1536	27
Amidases related to nicotinamidases	AHJE01000045	ŐR16_19156	Complement (9494795645)	4.8	699	45
Phenylpropionate dioxygenase and related ring- hydroxylating dioxygenases, large terminal subunit	AHJE01000003	ŐR16_01015	Complement 1121011980	2.1	771	3
COG0169 Shikimate 5-dehydrogenase	AHJE01000021	ŐR16_09609	Complement (81858595)	7.6	411	21
COG3971 2-keto-4-pentenoate hydratase	AHJE01000003	ŐR16_01040	Complement (1484617032)	3.2	2187	3
COG2146 Ferredoxin subunits of nitrite reductase and ring-hydroxylating dioxygenases	AHJE01000019	ŐR16_08912	Complement (7090071211)	4.3	312	19
Predicted metal-dependent hydrolase	AHJE01000108	ŐR16_35215	complement(4797148636)	6.5	666	108
Dienelactone hydrolase and related enzymes	AHJE01000063	ŐR16_25377	complement(5818559420)	6	1236	63

## 3.3 The results of objective 3

#### Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading enzymes by cloning and expression

Three CPA genes were chosen according the transcriptome analysis for cloning into pET-28a (+) expression vector. The vectors were amplificated and transferred into BL21 (DE3) pLysE expression cells. The expression clones were induced on different temperature, induction time and IPTG concentration. The best expression parameters were chosen, the CPA enzymes were expressed and isolated by different techniques.

#### 3.3.1 Vector amplification, plasmid DNA Isolation and purification

The vector pET-28a (+) (separately) containing our target inserts were successfully amplified by *E. coli* TOP 10 cells to reach the desired volume needed for the target CPAs expressions in *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) pLysE chemical cells. The pET-28a vectors were isolated (Figure. 15) and purified using High-Speed Plasmid Mini Kit (Cat. # PD100, PD300 -Geneaid). Plasmid DNA concentrations were measured using Nanodrop, ThermoFisher.-The DNA concentrations of each target gene after amplification are shown in Table 9.

Gene name	gene name in the cloning experiment (chosen samples)	Plasmid DNA conc ng/µl	A260/A280	A260/A230
D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase	CPA1 (sample 2)	222.4	2.06	1.96
(CPA1)	CPA1 (sample 4)	394	2.15	2.27
Metal-dependent	CPA2 (sample 1)	170.4	2.06	1.87
amidase/aminoacylase/carboxypeptidase (CPA2)	CPA2 (sample 3)	163.3	2.04	1.8
D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase	CPA3 (sample 1)	339.5	2.11	2.2
(penicillin-binding protein 4) (CPA3)	CPA3 (sample 3)	316	2.11	2.18

Table 9: The amplified plasmid DNA (in TOP 10) concentrations measured by NanoDrop



Figure 15: The amplified target genes in *E. coli* TOP 10 cells, M=Marker, the numbers 1-5 for each CPA refers that the samples are identical, the bolded numbers= the chosen for the expression experiment because they have the highest concentrations according to the Nanodrop measurements.

# 3.3.2 Expression of the carboxypeptidases (CPAs) in BL21 (DE3) pLysE cells

# 3.3.2.1 Transformation of the amplified pET-28a (+) into the expression cell E. coli BL21 (DE3) pLysE

The transformation was carried out by the protocol. The Successful transformation was controlled by two different method. First the plasmid was isolated and purified on the transformed BL21 (DE3) pLysE cell, obviously which were growing on kanamycin containing agar plate. Plasmids gel photo is shown in Figure 16. Plasmid DNA in BL 21 (DE3) pLysE concentrations were measured using Nanodrop (Table 10).

Gene name	Gene name in the cloning experiment (chosen samples)	Plasmid DNA conc ng/µl	A260/A280	A260/A230
(CPA1)	CPA1 (sample 1)	252.2	2.11	2.36
	CPA1 (sample 2) *	372.7	1.86	1.21
	CPA1(sample 3)	228.8	2.09	2.37
	CPA1 (sample 4)	235.1	2.1	2.35
(CPA2)	CPA2 (sample 1) *	413.5	1.95	1.43
	CPA 2 (sample 2)	184.8	2.1	2.28
	CPA2 (sample 3)	185	2.09	2.15
	CAP2 (sample 4)	190	2.08	2.07
(CPA3)	CPA3 (sample 1) *	239	1.91	1.33
	CAP3 (sample 2)	243	1.89	1.28
	CAP 3 (sample 3)	189	2.06	1.93

 Table 10: The plasmid DNA concentration in BL21(DE3) pLysE cell measured by Nanodrop after the amplified inserts existence confirmation.

\* chosen samples for the protein expression experiment

The successful of the transformation was controlled by the isolation and purification of the plasmids of the BL21 (DE3) pLysE expression cells (Figure. 16). Plasmid DNA concentrations were measured using Nanodrop, TheromFisher (Table 11). Second control step was the digestion of the isolated plasmids by BamHI and HindIII restriction enzymes, according the protocol of the GenScript company for controlling our vectors. Results can be seen on the Figure 17



Figure 16: Plasmid DNA in BL21 (DE3) pLysE chemical cells contains the target inserts. M=Marker, numbers = the identical samples obtained from the colonies that only resistant to kanamycin (the target CPAs).



Figure 17: CPAs in BL21(DE3) pLysE cell after digestion by BamHI and HindIII in the PCR for 40 minutes at 37 °C showing the plasmids and the inserts after the amplification, according to the protocol of GenScript M=Marker(GeneRuler); CPA1 and CPA2 (1-4), CPA3 (1-3) means the number of the identical samples, numbers in red means the chosen samples for the induction experiment because they have the highest concentrations as shown in Table 11.

# 3.3.2.2 The best optimization conditions for the CPAs induction experiment

After testing 6 different temperatures explained in the material and methods (section 2.3.5). Only the 37 °C for 3.5 hours was the best among the tested induction experiment. The best IPTG concentration was 1 mM. The expression of the CPAs was controlled by four different methods. SDS-page, MALDI-TOF, Ni-NTA Resin purification and finally an OTA degradation experiment. The expression of the CPAs was relatively weak and the uninduced samples have no expression at all.

#### **3.3.2.3** Results of the SDS page analysis

For controlling the success of the expression of recombinant CPAs, SDS-page was performed (Figure 18). The errows are shoving the protein size in Dalton at the proper CPA. CPA1 is an estimated 43 kDa, CPA2 is 42 kDa and CPA3 is 54 kDa. However, the bands sizes were week and not as expected. The reason of that could be the low expression rate of the proteins in the BL21 (DE3) pLysE cell, or the induction circumstances were not the optimal for the expression. The volume of the induction matrix was 200 ml for each CPA. The induction of the CPAs by IPTG was conducted at 30 °C for 5 hours and a half. The final supernatant volume was around 1.7 ml for each CPA. The same samples were used in the SDS-page gel and during the MALDI-TOF MS experiment also.



Figure 18: The CPAs weak bands were proven in the SDS page in the estimated sizes.

#### 3.3.2.4 Results of the MALDI TOF MS

This method and results are the 2<sup>nd</sup> proof for the expression of the three CPAs. This method was used due to its accuracy in the measurement. Usually it measures proteins with sizes less than 20 kDa. However, in the presented experiment there were specific chemicals and matrix used due to the predicted length of the target proteins (CPA1 43.96 kD, CPA2 42.72 kD, and CPA3 54.28 kD). According to MALDI-TOF, the results prove that the expression of the targets proteins (CPA1, CPA2, and CPA3) occurred with the predicted sizes of each protein as shown in Figure 19 comparing to the control (uninduced culture). There are small peaks in each expressed CPA sample at the appropriate place.



Figure 19: MALDI-TOF MS results of the three expressed CPAs supernatant. The control was the uninduced BL21 (DE3) pLysE cell.

#### 3.3.3 The purification of the CPA genes by Ni-NTA Resin columns

The pET-28a (+) vector contains His tag promoter also, cause of that a Ni-NTA purification column could be proceed.-After following the method of the CPAs purification by HisPur<sup>™</sup> Ni-NTA Resin -Gravity-flow technique described in section (2.3.6) in the material and methods chapter, the CPAs were bound on the resin and successfully eluted by imidazole. The expression of the CPAs and the Ni-NTA purification was confirmed by the measuring of the CPAs concentrations by Nanodrop, ThermoFisher, RET lab, SZIE as shown in Table 11. The His tagged protein concentration was higher in the induced samples (CPA1, CPA2, CPA3).

Genes	Concentration mg/ml	A 280	A 260 / 280
Control (uninduced) BL21 (DE3) pLysE	0.002	0	-9.27
CPA1	0.379	0.38	2.5
CPA2	0.548	0.55	2.238
СРАЗ	0.621	0.62	2.27

 Table 11: Protein concentrations of the expressed CPAs after the purification by Ni-NTA resin

#### 3.3.4 Testing the biodegradation activity of the expressed CPAs

In the case of the biodegradation activity of the CPAs, the induction time and the temperature were changed. The induction time was 3 hours and half at 37 °C. The final induction volume was 200 ml culture in each CPAs in duplicates. The harvested supernatants were approximately 1.7 ml. The HPLC-MS/MS results showed a remarkable biodegradation potential of the transmembrane CPAs. Around 65 % of the estimated 2000 ng/ml OTA was degraded after 16 h of incubation at 37 °C compared to the control (uninduced culture) shown in Table 12, the results are the average of duplicates.

 Table 12: Estimated 2000 ng/ml OTA biodegradation by the supernatants of the expressed CPA genes, measured by HPLC-MS/MS.

Samples	Supernatant volume in ml	OTA concentration ng/ml	Biodegradation rate %
Uninduced + OTA	1	2121	
(Control)			
CPA1 supernatant + OTA	1	897	64
CPA2 supernatant + OTA	1	967	62
CPA3 supernatant + OTA	1	995	60
All CPAs mixed + OTA	1	1225	50

# **3.4** The results of objective 4: Valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation ability of the *Cupriavidus* genus type strains

The valuation of the mycotoxin degradation potential of the *Cupriavidus* type strains are shown in the following chapter. The summarized biodegradation and detoxification results can be seen in Table 13.

#### 3.4.1 Biodegradation of AFB1

From the 16 type strains four strains had excellent biodegradation potential (over 70% degradation): *Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> – 91%, *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> – 80%, *Cupriavidus metallidurans* CCUG 13724<sup>T</sup> – 72%, *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> – xy % (shown in Table 13). Two strains could detoxify AFB1 in 5 days according to SOS-chromotest results: *Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> (p<0.05), Figure 20. The pellets were also measured and calculated into the final degradation result shown in table 13. On the pellet fraction of *C. laharis* CCUG 53908T 120 ng/mL (12% of the initial toxin concentration) in the case of *C. oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup>, 247 ng/mL (24% of the initial toxin concentration) AFB1 was measured. Adsorption was observed in other cases also, cause of this the biodegradation potential was corrected by the residual toxin concentration on the pellet.



Figure 20: Genotoxicity in supernatant samples of *Cupriavidus* type strains derived from AFB1 biodegradation experiment measured by SOS-Chromo test. Genotoxic effect was expressed in Induction Factor (IF). Values significantly less (p<0.02) than IF 1.5 indicates that the bacteria can detoxify AFB1

10.14751/SZIE.2020.033

#### 3.4.2 Biodegradation of ZON

From the 16 type strains four strains had excellent biodegradation potential (over 70% degradation): Cupriavidus basilensis DSM 11853<sup>T</sup>, Cupriavidus pinatubonensis DSM 19553<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> – 82% (see Table 13). Adsorption of ZON on the bacterial pellets was observed: highest toxin concentration on cell pellet was 155 ng/mL in case of Cupriavidus oxalaticus type strain. In the case of Cupriavidus *basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> strain the pellet ZON concentration was the lowest 10 ng/mL. ZON on pellet varied 10 - 155 ng/mL, the biodegradation potential shown in table 15 was corrected by the toxin concentration on the pellet. Oestrogenic effect of ZON in the residual supernatant was measured by BLYES test (Figure 21). Considerable reduction in the oestrogenic effect of ZON (98%) was observed in the strain *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> compared to the control, which is in a positive correlation with the biodegradation rate in the HPLC analysis. Biodetoxification occurred by the following cases: Cupriavidus respiraculi CCUG 46809<sup>T</sup> reduced oestrogenity 73% by the day 5, but showed only a 64% degradation rate in HPLC. *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup> reduced the oestrogenic effect of ZON to around 30% with 91% biodegradation rate by the day 5th according to HPLC. Four strains have higher bioluminescence rate (up to 118%) compared to the control and leads to the transformation of ZON to additional oestrogenic metabolites: Cupriavidus necator N-1 CCUG 52238<sup>T,</sup> Cupriavidus gilardii JCM 11283<sup>T</sup>, Cupriavidus pauculus JCM 11286<sup>T</sup> and Cupriavidus yeoncheonensis JCM 19890<sup>T</sup>.



Strains

Figure 21: Oestrogenicity in supernatant samples of Cupriavidus type strains derived from ZON biodegradation experiment measured by BLYES test. Oestrogenic effect was expressed in bioluminescence intensification (%). Two \*\* means significant difference (p<0.02) compared to the control

#### 3.4.3 Biodegradation of OTA

Out of the 16 type strains, six strains were the most effective. *Cupriavidus taiwanensis* CCUG 44338 <sup>T</sup> showed the highest OTA-reduction rate (97 %), *Cupriavidus alkaliphilus* BCCM 26294 showed 95%, *Cupriavidus basilensis* RK1 DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> showed 94 %, *Cupriavidus necator* CCUG 52238<sup>T</sup> showed 92%, *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup> showed 88%, *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> showed 85% and *Cupriavidus respiraculi* CCUG 46809<sup>T</sup> showed 82% respectively as demonstrated in Table 13. The highest OTA concentration on cell pellet (7 ng/mL) was observed in case *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> strain; this strain had high degradation ability (85%).

#### 3.4.4 Biodegradation of trichothecene mycotoxins

#### 3.4.4.1 Biodegradation of T-2

Out of the 16 type strains, six strains were able to degrade T-2, as shown in Table 13. The highest biodegradation rate was 95%, which was achieved by *Cupriavidus gilardi* JCM 11283<sup>T</sup> strain. Other five strains showed moderate (68-88%) T-2 biodegradation rate: *Cupriavidus metallidurans* CCUG 13724<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup>, *C. pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup>, *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus plantarum* LMG 26296<sup>T</sup>. The rest of the 16 type strains had weak biodegradation potential. T-2 concentration in the pellets was among 22 and 50 ng/mL.

#### 3.4.4.2 Biodegradation of DON

According to the analytical results, none of the 16 type strains could degrade DON

#### 3.4.5 Ability to degrade more than one mycotoxin

#### Strains which are able to degrade two mycotoxins:

*C. respiraculi* CCUG 46809<sup>T</sup> type strain could degrade 82% of OTA and 64% of ZON.

*Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> strain could degrade 91% of AFB1 and detoxificate the genotoxic effects of the metabolites and degrade 61% of ZON.

*Cupriavidus metalliduriens* CCUG 13724<sup>T</sup> strains could degrade 77% of AFB1 and 72% of T-2.

*Cupriavidus plantarum* BCCM/LMG 26296<sup>T</sup> strain could degrade 67% of ZON and 60% of T-2. *Cupriavidus taiwanensis* CCUG44338<sup>T</sup> strain could degrade 97% of OTA and 63% of AFB. *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> strain could degrade 82% of AFB1 and and detoxificate the genotoxic effects, and also degrade 82% of ZON.

### Strains which are able to degrade more than two mycotoxins:

*Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup> strain was able to degrade 90% of ZON, 88% of OTA and 68% of T-2.

*Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> strain could degrade 96% of ZON it could eliminate the oestrogenic effect of the metabolites, showed 94% of OTA and 68% of T-2 degradation.

*Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM  $15562^{T}$  strain was the most effective in degradation of mycotoxins, since it reduced 70% of T2, 72% of AFB1, 85% of ZON and 85% of OTA.

Table 13: AFB1, ZON, OTA and T-2 biodegradation potential of <i>Cupriavidus</i> type strains after a five day-experiment determined by HPLC-FLD.
Residual genotoxicity was detected in supernatant by SOS-Chromo test, oestrogenicity was detected by BLYES test.

Species	AFB1 biodegradation efficiency (%)	Genotoxicity (IF)	ZON biodegradation efficiency (%)	Oestrogenicity (Biol. int. %)	OTA biodegradation efficiency (%)	T2 biodegradation efficiency (%)
<i>Cupriavidus alkaliphilus</i> BCCM 26294 <sup>T</sup>	58	$2.83\pm0.14$	33	$1053\pm110$	95	52
Cupriavidus basilensis DSM 11853 <sup>T</sup>	19	$2.71\pm0.29$	96	47 ± 19	94	68
<i>Cupriavidus campinensis</i> CCUG 44526 <sup>T</sup>	61	$2.60\pm0.09$	55	$894 \pm 187$	28	55
Cupriavidus gilardii JCM 11283 <sup>T</sup>	32	$3.45\pm0.34$	35	1140 ± 9	19	95
Cupriavidus laharis CCUG 53908 <sup>T</sup>	91	$1.31^{**} \pm 0.03$	61	$811 \pm 6$	20	27
<i>Cupriavidus metallidurans</i> CCUG 13724 <sup>T</sup>	77	$2.27\pm0.15$	51	$1084\pm59$	27	73
Cupriavidus necator CCUG 52238 <sup>T</sup>	31	$3.44\pm0.26$	47	$1092 \pm 14$	92	47
Cupriavidus numazuensis DSM $15562^{T}$	72	$1.93\pm0.11$	85	$530 \pm 16$	85	70
Cupriavidus oxalaticus JCM 11285 <sup>T</sup>	82	$0.97^{**} \pm 0.14$	82	541 ± 21	19	50
Cupriavidus pampae CCUG 55948 <sup>T</sup>	60	$2.82\pm0.10$	50	$772 \pm 101$	30	47
<i>Cupriavidus pauculus</i> JCM 11286 <sup>T</sup>	41	$3.04\pm0.51$	42	$1118\pm90$	20	42
Cupriavidus pinatubonensis DSM 19553 <sup>T</sup>	17	$2.90\pm0.28$	91	$312 \pm 50$	88	68
<i>Cupriavidus plantarum</i> BCCM 26296 <sup>T</sup>	59	$2.81\pm0.12$	67	911 ± 177	14	60
Cupriavidus respiraculi CCUG 46809 <sup>T</sup>	51	$3.22\pm0.12$	64	$310 \pm 34$	82	47
Cupriavidus taiwanensis CCUG 44338 <sup>T</sup>	63	$2.93\pm0.20$	42	$636 \pm 215$	97	56
Cupriavidus yeoncheonensis JCM 19890 <sup>T</sup>	45	$3.34\pm0.32$	41	$1232\pm36$	12	40

Strains having more than 70% biodegradation ability Strains causing biodetoxification
### 4 **DISCUSSION**

# 4.1 1<sup>st</sup> objective: Investigating the effect of the OTA biodegradation by-product of *C. basilensis*-ŐR16 on human kidney cell line by gene expression using qPCR by novel biotest method

Several studies have been conducted on OTA degradation by microbes. According to the research papers, only few bacteria have been shown OTA biodegradation in different time and proportion. For example, *Bacillus licheniformis* degraded 92.5% of OTA at 37 °C and the detectable product was ochratoxin-alfa (Petchkongkaew et al., 2008). *Brevibacterium spp, Alcaligenes faecalis* bacteria have shown 100% (Rodriguez et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2017), *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens ASAG1* and 98.5% OTA degradation (Chang et al., 2015) respectively.

The validation of the detoxification is extremely important, when dealing with biodegradation of harmful chemicals. There are many difficulties to evaluate the detoxification of a biodegradation process. OTA biodegradation process is one of them; cause the problematic and complex effect, which can be investigated by difficult biotests. In the case of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 already three different detoxification validation experiment was carried out in the recent years. First was the mice feeding experiment proceed by Ferenczi et al. in 2014, where gene expression of the same target genes were investigated. This was the base of the human cell line experiment, which was achieved in this dissertation. Parallel with this cell line experiment a new method was carried out zebra fish microinjection test, which is a thesis of a different PhD dissertation, also belonging to the same research group.

In the present research, the OTA-degrading potential of *C. basilensis* ŐR16 in low and high OTA concentrations (2 and 10 mg/l) were analyzed, acute toxicity, through a 5-day long biodegradation experiment, the OTA was degraded efficiently (100%) and the metabolized ochratoxin-alfa was also measured. Up to date, our experiment is the first which investigated the effects of OTA-detoxification by-products of a bacterium (*Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16) on the gene expression profile on normal adult human kidney cell line (789-O).

Previous works explains the effects of the OTA on the mRNA level of the genes involved in the DNA damage, DNA repair, kidney tumor developing process. One study has shown that 254 genes expression altered up to two-fold during 72-hour exposure to low and high OTA concentrations (1 and 10 mg/kg bodyweight). As a result, 165 genes were down regulated and 89 were up-regulated (Lühe et al., 2003). These genes are beneficial to serve as indictors for the kidney cells in order to monitor the possible toxic impacts of the bacterial by-product at the end of the biodegradation

process. The up-regulation in gene expression which resulted after the exposure to OTA were confirmed by the quantitative-real time PCR instrument analysis both of the genes *gadd45* and *gadd153* function as indicators for DNA damage induction and genotoxic effects of OTA (Beard et al., 1996). The experiment carried out on rat cell line culture of Luhe et al., 2003 showed that there is over expression in the DNA damage indicators *gadd45* and *gadd153*, and also in the case of *annexin2* and *clusterin* after treated the samples with DNA- genotoxic chemicals. MMS function as a positive genotoxic control that can change the expression of *gadd45* and *gadd153* (Beard et al., 1996).

Three housekeepeing genes were chosen and validated for normalization to our experiment in the following ranking, according the results: *hprt*,  $\beta$ -actin and gapdh. The gapdh had the worst validation results, but the normalized expression data showed an interesting tendency, which was parallel with the other genes expression. In our work the cell line treated with MMS and OTA, showed up-regulation in the case of gadd153, annexin2 and clusterin compared to the Non-treated control, normalized to three different housekeepeing genes (*hprt*,  $\beta$ -actin, gapdh), which means a clear demonstration for the genotoxic effects of these chemicals. In the case of gadd45 there was a down regulation compared to the Non-treated control normalized to two HKG's: *hprt* and  $\beta$ -actin.

Another pattern was noticed in other experiment shows that the cytotoxic amounts of OTA caused up-regulation in the *gadd45* gene family (Newton et al., 2004). An opposite result was observed in vitro study that *gadd45* mRNA expression was downregulated in the case of HK2 human kidney cell, incubation period was 24 h and this study used different OTA concentrations (50, 100,200, 400 and 800  $\mu$ M) without any by-product (Arbillaga et al., 2007), which is similar to *gadd45* expression in our experiment. Besides, in terms of *gadd45* normalized to *hprt*, *β*-actin and gapdh a downregulation happened in the treatments containing only ÖR16 by-products, this is due to the cell line reaction for the bacteria by-products.

*Clusterin* and *annexin2* genes play an important role in the renal cortex and apoptotic process. Previous conducted studies have shown that *annexin2* mRNA level was elevated in the renal cortex of rat (Lühe et al., 2003), which has comparable or similar gene expression patterns to *annexin2* and *clusterin* in our work. *Annexin2* is considered to be a cofactor for DNA polymerase alpha subunit, which performs a significant function in the DNA repair and progression of diverse cancers (Kumble et al., 1992) as well as to its role as substrate for oncogene associated kinase (Skouteris and Schröder, 1996). The over expression of the *annexin2* was investigated in the formation of kidney carcinoma in rat (Tanaka et al., 2000).

In other studies in rat and human kidneys, *clusterin* was also proved to be induced in low (70  $\mu$ g/kg for 4 weeks) and high (210  $\mu$ g/kg for 13 weeks) doses of OTA (Qi et al., 2014; Dvergsten et al., 1994). The biodegradation of OTA by *C. basilensis* ŐR16 strain eliminated the over expression of *annexin2* and *clusterin*, when mice were treated with low and high doses of OTA, proving that there is not only occurring of biodegradation but also biodetoxification (Ferenczi et al., 2014). This result is supported by our data, where the expression of *annexin2* and *clusterin* in the case of the treatments containing the by-products of the ŐR16 were the same to the non-treated control.

## New scientific result:

Thesis 1: The biodetoxification was proved by the gene expression experiment; the byproduct of the OTA biodegradation of the strain ŐR16 did not alter the expression of the target genes in human kidney cell line 786O

# **4.2** 2<sup>nd</sup> objective: Identification of the enzymes of the *C. basilensis*-ŐR16 playing role in the biodegradation of the OTA by transcriptome analysis

It is the first time worldwide to conduct a transcriptome experiment with *C. basilensis* OR16. The results reveal that there are 3500 upregulated genes shown in the transcriptome analysis results in the presence of OTA. At the first time, 15 gene were chosen for pre-investigation, which could be hypothetically connected to OTA biodegradation. All 15 genes showed a relatively big fold expression from 1.3 till 8. According the transcriptome study of Liuzzi and colleages from 2017, which focused on the CPA proteins OTA degradation from *Acinetobacter* strain *neg1* only the following 3 CPA-s were chosen for further cloning and expression in first round: CPA 1= 43.96 kD; CPA2 = 42.72 kD; CPA 3 =54. 28 kD. The chosen CPA-s showed a relative low fold expression 1.3-2.5 compared to the other 13 genes. This could be the result of the early extraction time of the total RNA from the culture. The reason of that was the top of the log phase of the OR16 strain in the required minimal buffer was at 11 hours. After that, only degraded RNA could be extracted, which was not useful for the transcriptome analysis.

## New scientific result:

Thesis 2.: Evaluating and identification of 15 genes and proteins responsible for OTA degradation used by *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 bacteria strain via transcriptome analyses from total RNA from an OTA biodegradation matrix

# 4.3 3<sup>rd</sup> objective: Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading CPA enzymes by cloning and expression

The presented experiment was the first that identified and investigated the enzymes responsible for OTA biodegradation in *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16. Out of 3500 upregulated genes, three were the mostly functioning and involving in the OTA biodegradation, CPA1, CPA2 and CPA3 already discussed in previous chapter. From the chosen three CPAs, two were transmembrane (CPA1 and CPA3) and one was intercellular CPA2. The estimated targets OTA- degrading proteins from *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 were successfully cloned and expressed via peT28 + vector into *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) pLysE cells. The vector contained histidine tagged tale promoter also, for purification of the expressed protein.

Up to date, and according to the literature, limited papers have been performed on OTA degrading genes via fresh supernatants containing recombinant CPA. The study of Chang and other coauthors showed that 98.5 % of OTA was degraded after 24 hours at 37 °C by the recombinant CPA (estimated size 48.6 kDa) from Bacillus amyloliquefaciens ASAG1 strain. This study was performed via the amplification of the CPA coded gene in PCR. The PCR product from the genome sequence of Bacillus amyloliquefaciens ASAG1 was successfully cloned by E.coli JM109 and expressed to E.coli Rosetta expression cells (Chang et al., 2015). There is only one study conducted a transcriptional analysis of Acinetobacter sp. negl capable of degrading OTA by Luizzi and co-researchers in 2017. The authors also used pET-28a (+) as expression vector and BL21(DE3) for expression of CPA1 (D-Ala-D-Ala carboxypeptidase). Nevertheless, the recombinant plasmid did not accomplish any detectable expression of the protein in this host bacterial strain in contrast to the present study. For this reason, , the construct pET-28a(+)-PJ15 1540 (the gene encodes CPA1) was used to transform E. coli BL21-CodonPlus-RIL, which is able to express the tRNA genes for arginine (AGA and AGG), isoleucine (AUA) and leucine (CUA) rare codons. The results of Luizzi's study showed that after incubation overnight with 1 µg/mL of OTA, PJ15\_1540 was able to degrade only 33 % of OTA (Liuzzi et al., 2017). On the other hand, the presented experiment showed that CPA1 could degrade 64 % of 1 µg/mL of OTA. This indicates that the recombinant CPA proteins were secreted into the medium as confirmed by SDS-page despite the bands were weak, whereas, did not secreted in Luizzi's experiment.

Another experiment illustrated that the combination of bifunctional enzymes can be very promising in the mycotoxins control such as OTA and ZON (Azam et al., 2019). This study indicated that the combination of two single genes (CPA and ZON- hydrolase) in a frame deletion

by cross over PCR, ZON was completely degraded after 2 hours of incubation with this combinedenzymes at pH 7 / 35 °C. In addition, OTA was totally degraded when treated with the fusion combined genes; ZHDCP (77.36 kDa) and CPA with an estimated size 48.66 kDa which was also weak in the SDS page. In a recent study, a novel gene named N-acyl-L-amino acid amidohydrolase (*AfOTase*), molecular mass 45 kD from *Alcaligenes faecalis* is a possible OTA-biodegrader and it successfully expressed in *E. coli* (DE3) and determined by SDS-page (Zhang et al., 2019)

The **first proof** for successful *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) pLysE transformation was the growing of the BL21 on kanamycin containing agar. After this step the optimal induction circumstances were searched. One of the most effective induction was carried on by 30 C, for 5 hours and half, with 500  $\mu$ L of 1 mM IPTG. From the supernatant of this process SDS-page gel running was carried out, where the bends were weak, but where at the estimated kilodalton size, according the leather, **second proof**.

From the same supernatant MALDI-TOF measurement was carried out, where the peaks of the cloned CPAs could be seen on the chromatogram, but again in weak quality, **third proof**.

From the same culture purification of the expressed proteins occurred after sonication of the pellet via Nickel columns (Ni-NTA Resin columns gravity flow method). Nanodrop protein concentration of the purified supernatant showed 10 times higher concentration than the control, uninduced BL21 *E. coli*, fourth proof.

Finally, a new induction process was carried out (changes: 37 °C degree, and 500  $\mu$ L of 1 mM IPTG). From this culture the cell was centrifugated, and the cell pellet was sonicated in the optimal buffers. Again, centrifugated and the protein containing supernatant was separated. OTA biodegradation experiment was carried out by this supernatant, and the CPA containing samples were showing 50-65% OTA degradation (**fifth proof**) compared to the control. Degradation period was 16 hours on 37 °C degrees. In the presented study, the cloned CPAs were able to degrade around 65 % of 1 mg/ ml OTA in 16 h / 37 °C.

#### New scientific result:

Thesis 3.: Isolating three CPA gene and protein of the *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 bacteria responsible for OTA degradation via cloning and expression.

# 4.4 4<sup>th</sup> objective: Valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation ability of the *Cupriavidus* genus type strains

In the present work, one of the main goals were to measure the mycotoxin biodegradation potential of 16 type strains of *Cupriavidus* genus and evaluate the possible harmful effects of the metabolic intermediates. The further aim of our study was to select the best degraders among these strains. This information by the molecular biotechnological data (existing genome projects, etc) can be a base of the enzyme engineering in a future study.

The mycotoxin degradation ability of different bacteria's (*Rhodococcus* sp, *Streptomyces* sp) were investigated by our department previously (Risa et al., 2018; Cserháti et al., 2013a; Harkai et al., 2016). Members of the *Cupriavidus* genus have interesting abilities among the biodegradation of different chemicals, xenobiotics, also in the case of one mycotoxin OTA (Ferenczi et al., 2014). The biodegradation experiments were performed in 5 days because of the comparison of the already mentioned former studies. Although there is biodegradation result confirmed during two or three days, and our group also realised 95% AFB1 biodegradation rate for 24 hours, the present study is the first evaluation of the *Cupriavidus* genus biodegradation ability in the case of mycotoxins.

The comparison of the biodegradation potential of different bacteria's is not the right foundation, because the biodegradation does not mean biodetoxification, which means the elimination of the harmful effects of the biodegraded chemical. The comparison of the biodetoxification ability is the right way. However, evaluation of the biodetoxification has difficulties, because the proper biotest or organism is needed. Mycotoxins have different negative effects, which are not easy to measure or estimate in realistic (cost effectiveness, time, and resource consuming). Unfortunately only a few publications are investigating the biodetoxification in the case of biodegradation. In the case of AFB1 the *Rhodococcus* sp are highly effective biodetoxifiers from 42 type strains 15 ceased the genotoxicity in 72 hours. In the case of ZON only one *Rhodococcus* type strain could cease the oestrogenic effect (Risa et al., 2018). 124 *Streptomyces* strains were tested for AFB1 and ZON biodegradation, and only one strain was able to biodetoxify AFB1 and only two strains could cease the oestrogenic effect of ZON (Harkai et al., 2016).

From the genus *Cupriavidus* almost all type strains are able to biodegrade AFB1 in 5 days, high biodegradation ratio (over 70%) were achieved by only 4 strains: *Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> (91%), *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> (82%), *Cupriavidus metallidurans* CCUH 13724<sup>T</sup> (77%) and *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> (72%). According the SOS-chromotest

results, two strains were able to cease the genotoxicity: *Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> (IF=1.31) and *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> (IF=0.97).

In the case of ZON, all *Cupriavidus* strains had biodegradation ability, but only four reached 70% degradation rate: *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> (95%), *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup> (91%), *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> (85%) and *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> (82%). According the BLYES results, one strain was able to reduce the endocrine disrupting effect of the metabolites of ZON: *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> strain.

From the 16 type strains in the case of OTA there were two groups: strains having weak biodegradation ability (30%), and strains having remarkable biodegradation potential (over 80%). These most effective strains (7) were: *Cupriavidus taiwanensis* CCUG 44338<sup>T</sup> (97%), *Cupriavidus alkaliphilus* BCCM 26294<sup>T</sup> (95%), *Cupriavidus basilensis* (94%), *Cupriavidus necator* (92%), *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* (88%), *Cupriavidus numazuensis* (85%) and *Cupriavidus. respiculi* (82%). The evaluation of the biodetoxification ability of theses strains are limited, because there are only difficult and time consuming biotest or methods for testing the negative effects of OTA by-products.

In the case of T-2 toxin only 6 strains could biodegrade T-2 with over 60% ratio: *Cupriavidus gilardii* JCM 11283<sup>T</sup> (95%), *Cupriavidus metallidurans* CCUG 13724<sup>T</sup> (73%), *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> (70%), *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup> (68%), *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> (68%) and *Cupriavidus plantarum* BCM 26296<sup>T</sup> (60%). The evaluation of the T-2 detoxification has the same problematic, like the OTA, there is no easy and fast evaluation method for measuring the effects of the by-products.

Biodegradation of DON was also investigated but none of the 16 type strains were able to degrade it.

From the 16 type strains, five strains were able to degrade two or more mycotoxins effectively (over 60%). There are 6 type starins which are able to degrade two myvotoxins. The strains of *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> could degrade ZON, OTA and T-2. The strain *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> was able to biodegrade four mycotoxins: AFB1, ZON, OTA and T-2. This phenomenon is unique according the latest literature. Up to date, *Rhodococcus* strains are known to degrade and detoxify more than two mycotoxins: *Rhodococcus erythropolis* NI1 strain can biodegrade AFB1, ZON and T-2 and detoxify the harmful effects of AFB1 and ZON (Risa et al., 2018). A microbe consortia TMDC was investigated lately, which were able to degrade AFB1 and ZEA in more than 90% after 72 h, but the detoxification was not evaluated, the consortia consisted from the following generea

*Geobacillus, Tepidimicrobium, Clostridium, Aeribacillus, Cellulosibacter, Desulfotomaculum* and *Tepidanaerobacter* (Wang et al., 2018).

Altogether comparing the results of this study with the *Rhodococcus* genus ability, the genus *Cupriavidus* has less appropriate members for detoxifying the mycotoxins, but still a valuable resource for further research and for future application against mycotoxins.

Up to the present, 11 type strains have genome project data. If, all the members of the genus will have a full genome project, with the results of this study the responsible genes for mycotoxins biodegradation can be identified. This will help for developing a cell free enzyme-based additive for treating the contaminated feed or crop.

The validation of the detoxification in the case of T-2 and OTA degrading members, and the investigation of the simultaneous mycotoxin degradation and detoxification should be implemented.

New scientific results:

Thesis 4: Evaluation of the mycotoxin biodegradation potential of the *Cupriavidus* bacteria genus type strains.

Thesis 5: Two type strains were able to biodegrade and biodetoxificate and cease the genotoxicity of AFB1: *Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus oxalatixus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup>.

Thesis 6: Two type strains were able to reduce the endocrine disrupting effect of the metabolites of ZON: *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553.

Thesis 7: Type strain *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> was able to biodegrade four mycotoxins: AFB1, ZON, OTA and T-2.

## 4.5 Novel scientific achievements

**Thesis 1**: OTA biodetoxification by *Cupriavidus basilensis* ÖR16 has been proven, since the OTA biodegradation by-products did not alter the expression of the target genes (*gadd45*, *gadd153*, *annexin2* and *clusterin*) in human kidney cell line 786-O.

**Thesis 2**.: The transcriptome analysis of *Cupriavidus basilensis* ÖR16 strain in an OTA degradation system was implemented and 15 genes were identified, which could be responsible for OTA biodegradation.

**Thesis 3**: Three CPA proteins and encoding genes (CPA1 encoded by ŐR16\_23878 gene; CPA2 encoded by ŐR16\_07981 gene; CPA3 encoded by ŐR16\_12223 gene) of the *Cupriavidus basilensis* strain ÖR16, responsible for OTA degradation have been cloned and expressed.

**Thesis 4**.: The evaluation of the mycotoxin biodegradation potential of the *Cupriavidus* bacteria genus type strains was achieved.

**Thesis 5**.: Two strains were able to biodegrade and biodetoxificate and cease the genotoxicity of AFB1: *Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus oxalatixus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup>.

**Thesis 6**.: One strain was able to reduce the endocrine disrupting effect of the metabolites of ZON: *Cupriavidus basilensis* RK1 DSM 11853<sup>T</sup>.

**Thesis 7**.: The strain *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> was able to biodegrade four mycotoxins: AFB1, ZON, OTA and T-2.

# 4.6 The practical application possibilities of the obtained results

The result of the cell line experiment is a supporting study about the non-hazardous effect of the ŐR16 strain on human cells. That is the highest level of toxicity test, what can be achieved in the case of an experiment like this.

The result of the transcriptome analyses it is not completely done, there are still 13 genes, which can be tested after cloning and not just in the case of the degradation of mycotoxins. Maybe it can be useful for degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons also.

The isolated CPA-s can be used as feed additive enzymes to animal fodder, if they are stable enough, or the stability and effectiveness can be stabilized by different methods, like fixation on biopolymers, etc. A lot of tests should be proceeding in the future.

The valuation of the mycotoxin biodegradation potential of 16 type strains of *Cupriavidus* genus can be a base of the enzyme engineering in a future study together by the molecular biotechnological data (existing genome projects, etc).

# **5** CONCLUSIONS AND SUGGESTIONS

In this dissertation, the focus was on the main 4 aims.

**Firstly**, the OTA was completely degraded after the 5<sup>th</sup> day of the biodegradation experiment by *Cupriavidus basilensis* ÖR16. In addition, the biodetoxification of OTA was proved by the gene expression experiment; the by-product of the OTA biodegradation did not alter the expression of the target genes in human kidney cell line 786-O.

**Secondly**, the 15 genes and proteins could be responsible for OTA degradation used by the *Cupriavidus basilensis* ÖR16 bacteria strain via transcriptome analyses from total RNA from an OTA biodegradation matrix was evaluated and identified.

**Thirdly**, from the nominated 15 genes, three CPA genes and proteins of the *Cupriavidus basilensis* ÖR16 bacteria responsible for OTA degradation was isolated via cloning and expression.

**Fourthly**, the biodegradation potential of the *Cupriavidus* bacteria genus type strains was evaluated. Among the genus, *Cupriavidus laharis* and *Cupriavidus oxalatixus* were able to biodegrade and biodetoxificate and cease the genotoxicity of AFB1. Furthermore, *Cupriavidus basilensis* was able to decrease the the endocrine disrupting effect of the metabolites of ZON. The strain *Cupriavidus numazuensis* was able to biodegrade four mycotoxins: AFB1, ZON, OTA and T-2.

## Suggestions for the future research:

- 1) Investigation of the chosen 13 genes via cloning and expression, according the transcriptome results.
- 2) Investigation of the induction circumstances of the expressed three CPA genes for a better protein yield.
- 3) Deeper evaluation of the T-2, OTA biodegrader type strains via zebra fish microinjection method for finding the strains which are able to detoxify these toxins.
- 4) Fully investigation of the strains which are able to biodegrade three and four mycotoxins, cobiodegradation experiment, biotest, molecular analysis according the existing data.

## 7 SUMMARY

The first goal of the PhD dissertation was to investigate the effect of the OTA biodegradation byproduct of *C. basilensis*- $\ddot{O}R16$  on human kidney cell line by gene expression using RT-PCR by novel biotest method. Measuring the gene expression profile of *gadd45*, *gadd153*, *annexin2* and *clusterin*. I used bacteria free inoculum after 5 days of biodegradation, the exposition of the cells was 48 hours long. For control, the following household genes were used  $\beta$ -*actin*, *hprt*, *gapdh*. Methyl-ester methanesulfonate (MMS) was used as a genotoxic control. The results of this experiment showed that OTA was completely degraded (100%) by the 5<sup>th</sup> day of the biodegradation. In the case of  $\ddot{O}R16$  by-product, the target gene expression was less than the OTA results (p≤0.05). The OTA biodegradation by-products have smaller toxic effects on the cell line (p≤0.05), than in the case of 2 and 10 mg / 1 OTA. This novel biotest proved that *C. basilensis*  $\ddot{O}R16$  bacteria was able to biodetoxificate OTA in elevated concentrations, without any harmful by-products for human kidney cell line.

The second goal was the identification and verifications of the genes in the *C. basilensis* ÖR16 genome, playing role in the biodegradation of the OTA by transcriptome analysis. A biodegradation experiment for OTA in a minimal buffer was performed. Then total RNA was isolated from *Cupriavidus basilensis* ÖR16 in the presence and without OTA for the transcriptome analysis. This biodegradation experiment was conducted in 11 hours (to get good quality RNA in the log phase of the ÖR16). The transcriptome results showed that there are 3500 gene was upregulated in the presence of OTA compare to the control group (RNA without OTA). After intensive research in the literature 15 up-regulated genes, were chosen 13 according to their hypothetical role in OTA degradation. From that 3 CPA genes were chosen for further investigation via cloning and expression based on a study of Luizi and colleagues from 2017.

The third goal was the cloning and the expression of three chosen CPA genes. The three genes were synthesised by GenScript company for cloning. The genes are named as CPA1, CPA2 and CPA3. The expression of the genes was confirmed by SDS-page and MALDI-TOF, Ni-column purification. An OTA degradation experiment was performed by the expressed protein supernatant, and the OTA concentration was reduced by 65% during 16 hours on 37 °C degrees compared the control.

The fourth goal of my PhD research was the evaluation of the mycotoxin's biodegradation ability (AFB1, OTA, ZON, T-2 and DON) of the *Cupriavidus* genus type strains. Out of the 19 type strains of this genus, only 16 were investigated. The results showed that four strains can degrade AFB1, four strains can degrade ZON, seven strains can degrade OTA and three strains can degrade

T-2 over 70%. None of them can degrade DON. The biodetoxification was measured by different biotests. SOS Chromotest was used for detecting genotoxicity of AFB1 by-products, BLYES test was applied for the evaluation of the oestrogenicity of ZON by-products. Two strains *Cupriavidus laharis* CCUG 53908<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus oxalaticus* JCM 11285<sup>T</sup> reduced the genotoxicity of AFB1. *Cupriavidus basilensis* DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> decreased the oestrogenic effects of ZON. There were 6 strains which were able to biodegrade two mycotoxins. Two strains *Cupriavidus pinatubonensis* DSM 19553<sup>T</sup> and *Cupriavidus basilensis* RK1 DSM 11853<sup>T</sup> degraded 3 toxins (ZON, OTA, T-2) and *Cupriavidus numazuensis* DSM 15562<sup>T</sup> degraded four mycotoxins (AFB1, ZON, OTA, T-2), which is a unique phenomenon among bacteria. According to the presented results, mycotoxins degrading bacteria of the *Cupriavidus* genus type strains that were presented in my research are providing an ideal opportunity for the biodetoxification methods.

Other genes which revealed by the transcriptome analysis of *Cupriavidus basilensis* ŐR16 should be investigated later in the future for their OTA-biodegradation and detoxification potential. To be more specific, the following genes need to be tested; ŐR16\_12645 coded membrane CPA (penicillin-binding protein), ŐR16\_24100 coded membrane proteins related to metalloendopeptidases, ŐR16\_31869 coded membrane CPA (penicillin-binding proteins PbpC), ŐR16\_31894 coded phenylalanine-4-hydroxylase and ŐR16\_16257 coded aromatic ring hydroxylase as shown in Table 8.

# 8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

### All research experiments of this PhD dissertation were funded by:

- Development and Innovation Fund (NKFIA); Grant Agreement: NVKP\_16-1-2016-0009 and the Higher Education Institutional Excellence Program (1783-3/2018/FEKUTSTRAT) by the Ministry of Human Capacities projects. Matyas Cserhati was also supported by the Bolyai János Postdoctoral Fellowship provided by the Hungarian Academy of Science.
- 2) Tempus Public Foundation (TPF) / Stipendium Hungaricum Scholarships Program.

# 9 THANKSGIVING AND DEDICATION

The content of this PhD dissertation would not have been possible without the help and support of many.

# To my creator (Allah)

# In the Name of Allah, the Most Gracious the Most Merciful

(If you are grateful, I will surely increase you in favour)

Allah, the greatest, has spoken the truth The holy Quran

I am more than thankful to Allah for his blessing and help during my PhD research period.

# To my family

I thank and dedicate my PhD degree to my mother for not only making it acceptable, but for her pleading to Allah and encouraging me to pursue a path less stable and more challenging than the one most often taken. I dedicate the PhD to my dead father. I thank and dedicate my PhD degree to my family members; brothers and sisters for motivating me to reach my goals.

# To my PhD supervisor and other colleagues in the lab:

Dr. Matyas Cserhati, my PhD supervisor, throughout the whole process, his door seemed perpetually open, during my PhD program, he was always generous with his time. I will never fully understand the span of his knowledge base, as I am yet to see its edge. He has shown that professional success does not only come to the tough and ruthless and further, taught me how to focus only on the details that matter. Dr. Matyas was not only a PhD supervisor but also a brother and a friend for me while I am away from home. I will never ever forget our close connection. I also would like to say I have gained a new research area and it is a plus to molecular biotechnology, which includes mycotoxins biodegradation and ecotoxicology, many thanks for everything. A special thanks to Dr. Csilla Cserhati for her encouragement and motivation.

Many thanks to Dr Balazs Kriszt for his direct or indirect support in the PhD research journey.

A special thank you to Dr. Istvan Szabo for his encouragement. Many thanks to Dr. Kozar-Risa Anita, and Dr. Rado Juli, Bence Ivanovics, Dr. Peter Harkai and Dalma Marton always welcoming, smiling and giving me positive energy. Thanks to the RET lab researchers, Dr. Andras Tancsics, Dr. Milan Farkas, Dr. Balaz Kovacs, Dr. Marti Reining and Erna Vasarhelyi for your corporation. A special thanks to Dr. Tibor Benedek (TB), he was helpful in some lab methods. Thankful to God because I have gained him as a close friend and a colleague in biotech research. I would like to write one more extraordinary thing: Through ActiveTalk English Club established by TB. I

extended my friendship network with international and Hungarian students because of this club, so many thanks TB for everything.

A special thanks to the head of our PhD school, Professor Erika Micheli.

I am also thankful to the PhD office at Szent Istvan University for their continues help when I was asking for any documentation or papers for the ministry of higher education in Iraq.

Many thanks to the Hungarian Government, The Ministry of Human Capacities, Tempus Public Foundation (TPF) for granting me the PhD scholarship under the frame of Stipendium Hungaricum (SH). I am thankful to The Iraqi Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research, professor Amjad Al-Sawad for granting me the scholarship approval in 2016.

Warm thanks to Professor Mahdi AL-Kaisey, The Deputy Minister of Agriculture in Iraq for his on-going help and motivation.

# To my friends

Many thanks to my dear friends Hussam Salih, Salih Abdulkareem, Malik Hadi, Haidar Adnan, Maytham Hassan Mahdi, Mohammed Saad Kamel, Thoalfiqar Alwahab, Sadiq Al-Maliki, Muath Talafha, Jafar Al-Aomari and Ashraf Qor-el-aine for your support, also I am thankful, and to those who have asked (or not asked) at the right time how everything is going...Thank you very much.

# **10 REFERENCES**

- EFSA Panel on Additives and Products or Substances used in Animal Feed (FEEDAP), 2010. Statement on the establishment of guidelines for the assessment of additives from the functional group 'substances for reduction of the contamination of feed by mycotoxins.' EFSA J. 8, 1693. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2010.1693
- Abrunhosa, L., Inês, A., Rodrigues, A.I., Guimarães, A., Pereira, V.L., Parpot, P., Mendes-Faia, A., Venâncio, A., 2014. Biodegradation of ochratoxin A by Pediococcus parvulus isolated from Douro wines. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 188, 45–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.IJFOODMICRO.2014.07.019
- Abrunhosa, L., Paterson, R.R.M., Venâncio, A., 2010. Biodegradation of ochratoxin a for food and feed decontamination. Toxins (Basel). 2, 1078–1099. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins2051078
- Abrunhosa, L., Santos, L., Venâncio, A., 2006. Degradation of ochratoxin A by proteases and by a crude enzyme of Aspergillus niger. Food Biotechnol. 20, 231–242. https://doi.org/10.1080/08905430600904369
- Agriopoulou, S., Koliadima, A., Karaiskakis, G., Kapolos, J., 2016. Kinetic study of aflatoxins' degradation in the presence of ozone. Food Control 61, 221–226. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2015.09.013
- Alberts, J.F., Engelbrecht, Y., Steyn, P.S., Holzapfel, W.H., van Zyl, W.H., 2006. Biological degradation of aflatoxin B1 by Rhodococcus erythropolis cultures. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 109, 121–126. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2006.01.019
- Alexander, M., 1994. Biodegrdation and Bioremediation, Second Edi. ed. Academic Press, San Diego CA.
- Ameer Sumbal, G., Hussain Shar, Z., Hussain Sherazi, S.T., Sirajuddin, Nizamani, S.M., Mahesar, S.A., 2016. Decontamination of poultry feed from ochratoxin A by UV and sunlight radiations. J. Sci. Food Agric. 96, 2668–2673. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.7384
- AMÉZQUETA, S., GONZÁLEZ-PEÑAS, E., LIZARRAGA, T., MURILLO-ARBIZU, M., de CERAIN, A.L., 2008. A Simple Chemical Method Reduces Ochratoxin A in Contaminated Cocoa Shells. J. Food Prot. 71, 1422–1426. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X-71.7.1422
- Andreia, B., Richard, H., Maia, M.J., Brent, K., Dojin, R., 2015. DON occurence in grains: A North American perspective. Cereal Foods World 60, 32–56.
- Ansar Ahmed, S., Gogal, R.M., Walsh, J.E., 1994. A new rapid and simple non-radioactive assay to monitor and determine the proliferation of lymphocytes: an alternative to [3H]thymidine incorporation assay. J. Immunol. Methods 170, 211–224. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-1759(94)90396-4
- Arbillaga, L., Azqueta, A., Ezpeleta, O., De Cerain, A.L., 2007. Oxidative DNA damage induced by Ochratoxin A in the HK-2 human kidney cell line: Evidence of the relationship with cytotoxicity. Mutagenesis 22, 35–42. https://doi.org/10.1093/mutage/gel049
- Avantaggiato, G., Havenaar, R., Visconti, A., 2004. Evaluation of the intestinal absorption of deoxynivalenol and nivalenol by an in vitro gastrointestinal model, and the binding efficacy of activated carbon and other adsorbent materials. Food Chem. Toxicol. 42, 817–824. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2004.01.004
- Avantaggiato, G., Havenaar, R., Visconti, A., 2003. Assessing the zearalenone-binding activity of adsorbent materials during passage through a dynamic in vitro gastrointestinal model. Food Chem. Toxicol. 41, 1283–1290. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-6915(03)00113-3
- Azam, M.S., Yu, D., Liu, N., Wu, A., 2019. Degrading Ochratoxin A and Zearalenone Mycotoxins Using a Multifunctional Recombinant Enzyme. Toxins (Basel). 11, 301. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins11050301
- Battilani, P., Toscano, P., Van der Fels-Klerx, H.J., Moretti, A., Camardo Leggieri, M., Brera, C., Rortais, A., Goumperis, T., Robinson, T., 2016. Aflatoxin B1 contamination in maize in

Europe increases due to climate change. Sci. Rep. 6, 24328. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep24328

- Beard, S.E., Capaldi, S.R., Gee, P., 1996. Stress responses to DNA damaging agents in the human colon carcinoma cell line, RKO. Mutat. Res. Toxicol. 371, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-1218(96)90089-0
- Bedard, L.L., Massey, T.E., 2006. Aflatoxin B1-induced DNA damage and its repair. Cancer Lett. 241, 174–183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2005.11.018
- Bennett, J.W., Klich, M., Mycotoxins, M., 2003. Mycotoxins. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 16, 497–516. https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.16.3.497
- Betina, V., 1989. Mycotoxins: Chemical, biological and environmental aspects. Elsevier Science Publishers, Amsterdam.
- Bhat, Rajeev; Sridhar, Kandikere R.; Velmourougane, K., 2007. Microbial quality evaluation of velvet bean seeds (Mucuna pruriens L. DC.) exposed to ionizing radiation. Trop. Subtrop. Agroecosystems 7, 29–40.
- Bhat, R., Rai, R. V, Karim, A.A., 2010. Mycotoxins in Food and Feed: Present Status and Future Concerns. Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf. 9, 57–81. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1541-4337.2009.00094.x
- Binder, J., Horvath, E.M., Schatzmayr, G., Ellend, N., Danner, H., Krska, R., Braun, R., 1997. Screening for Deoxynivalenol-Detoxifying Anaerobic Rumen Microorganisms. Cereal Res. Commun. 25, 343–346. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03543722
- Bojté, C., Lovász, C., Tímár, E., Lajkó, L., Nagy, J., Nagy, N. E., Bodnár, K., Czerődiné Kempf, L., Horváth, B., Micsinai, A., & Tóth, S., 2019. Technique, Development of seed analyses by means of various matrix solutions and the MALDI-TOF MS. Acta Agrar. Debreceniensis (1), 53-57. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.34101/actaagrar/1/2370
- Bornet, A., Teissedre, P.L., 2008. Chitosan, chitin-glucan and chitin effects on minerals (iron, lead, cadmium) and organic (ochratoxin A) contaminants in wines. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 226, 681–689. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-007-0577-0
- Botchkareva, N. V, 2017. The Molecular Revolution in Cutaneous Biology: Noncoding RNAs: New Molecular Players in Dermatology and Cutaneous Biology. J. Invest. Dermatol. 137, e105–e111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jid.2017.02.001
- Bragulat, M.R., Martínez, E., Castellá, G., Cabañes, F.J., 2008. Ochratoxin A and citrinin producing species of the genus Penicillium from feedstuffs. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 126, 43–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2008.04.034
- Broggi, L.E., Resnik, S.L., Pacin, A.M., Gonzalez, H.H.L., Cano, G., Taglieri, D., 2002. Distribution of fumonisins in dry-milled corn fractions in Argentina. Food Addit. Contam. 19, 465–469. https://doi.org/10.1080/02652030110103484
- Bruinink, A., Rasonyi, T., Sidler, C., 1998. Differences in neurotoxic effects of ochratoxin A, ochracin and ochratoxin-alpha in vitro. Nat. Toxins 6, 173–177.
- Calcutt, M.W., Gillman, I.G., Noftle, R.E., Manderville, R.A., 2001. Electrochemical oxidation of ochratoxin A: correlation with 4-chlorophenol. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14, 1266—1272. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx015516q
- Capriotti, A.L., Caruso, G., Cavaliere, C., Foglia, P., Samperi, R., Lagana, A., 2012. Multiclass mycotoxin analysis in food, environmental and biological matrices with chromatography/mass spectrometry. Mass Spectrom. Rev. 31, 466–503. https://doi.org/10.1002/mas.20351
- Celie, P.H.N., Parret, A.H.A., Perrakis, A., 2016. Recombinant cloning strategies for protein expression. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 38, 145–154. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbi.2016.06.010
- Centers for Disease Control and prevention (CDC), 2004. Outbreak of aflatoxin poisoningeastern and central provinces. Kenya.
- Chang, X., Wu, Z., Wu, S., Dai, Y., Sun, C., 2015. Degradation of ochratoxin A by Bacillus amyloliquefaciens ASAG1. Food Addit. Contam. - Part A Chem. Anal. Control. Expo. Risk

Assess. 32, 564-571. https://doi.org/10.1080/19440049.2014.991948

- Chen, A.J., Jiao, X., Hu, Y., Lu, X., Gao, W., 2015. Mycobiota and mycotoxins in traditional medicinal seeds from China. Toxins (Basel). 7, 3858–3875. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins7103858
- Chen, W.-M., Chen, W.-M., Laevens, S., Laevens, S., Lee, T.-M., Lee, T.-M., Coenye, T., Coenye, T., De Vos, P., De Vos, P., Mergeay, M., Mergeay, M., Vandamme, P., Vandamme, P., 2001. \emphRalstonia taiwanensis sp. nov., isolated from root nodules of \emphMimosa species and sputum of a cystic fibrosis patient. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 51, 1729–1735. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-51-5-1729
- Chlebicz, A., Śliżewska, K., 2019. In Vitro Detoxification of Aflatoxin B1, Deoxynivalenol, Fumonisins, T-2 Toxin and Zearalenone by Probiotic Bacteria from Genus Lactobacillus and Saccharomyces cerevisiae Yeast. Probiotics Antimicrob. Proteins. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12602-018-9512-x
- Cho, K.J., Kang, J.S., Cho, W.T., Lee, C.H., Ha, J.K., Song, K. Bin, 2010. In vitro degradation of zearalenone by Bacillus subtilis. Biotechnol. Lett. 32, 1921–1924. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10529-010-0373-y
- Ciegler, A., Lillehoj, E.B., Peterson, R.E., Hall, H.H., 1966. Microbial detoxification of aflatoxin. Appl. Microbiol. 14, 934–939.
- Clark, A.E., Kaleta, E.J., Arora, A., Wolk, D.M., 2013. Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry: a fundamental shift in the routine practice of clinical microbiology. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 26, 547–603. https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00072-12
- Coenye, T., Falsen, E., Vancanneyt, M., Hoste, B., Govan, J.R., Kersters, K., Vandamme, P., 1999. Classification of Alcaligenes faecalis-like isolates from the environment and human clinical samples as Ralstonia gilardii sp. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 49 Pt 2, 405–413. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-49-2-405
- Coenye, T., Vandamme, P., Lipuma, J.J., 2003. fibrosis patients Ralstonia respiraculi sp . nov ., isolated from the respiratory tract of cystic fibrosis patients. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.02440-0
- Commission, E., 2004. Opinion of the scientific panel on contaminants in the food chain in a request from the commission related to zearalenone as undesirable substance in animal feed. Eur. Food Saf. Auth. J. 89, 1–35.
- Covarelli, L., Beccari, G., Marini, A., Tosi, L., 2012. A review on the occurrence and control of ochratoxigenic fungal species and ochratoxin A in dehydrated grapes, non-fortified dessert wines and dried vine fruit in the Mediterranean area. Food Control 26, 347–356. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.01.044
- Croxatto, A., Prod'hom, G., Greub, G., 2012. Applications of MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry in clinical diagnostic microbiology. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 36, 380–407. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2011.00298.x
- Csenki, Z., Garai, E., Risa, A., Cserhati, M., Bakos, K., Marton, D., Bokor, Z., Kriszt, B., Urbanyi, B., 2019. Biological evaluation of microbial toxin degradation by microinjected zebrafish (Danio rerio) embryos. Chemosphere 227, 151–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.04.014
- Cserháti, M., Kriszt, B., Krifaton, C., Szoboszlay, S., Háhn, J., Tóth, S., Nagy, I., Kukolya, J., 2013b. Mycotoxin-degradation profile of Rhodococcus strains. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 166, 176–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2013.06.002
- Cserháti, M., Kriszt, B., Szoboszlay, S., Tóth, Á., Szabó, I., Táncsics, A., Nagy, I., Horváth, B., Nagy, I., Kukolya, J., 2012. De novo genome project of Cupriavidus basilensis ŐR16. J. Bacteriol. 194, 2109–2110. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.06752-11
- Cuadrado, V., Gomila, M., Merini, L., Giulietti, A.M., Moore, E.R.B., 2010. Cupriavidus pampae sp. nov., a novel herbicide-degrading bacterium isolated from agricultural soil. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 60, 2606–2612. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.018341-0

- da Rocha, M.E.B., da Chagas Oliveira Freire, F., Maia, F.E.F., Guedes, M.I.F., Rondina, D., 2014. Mycotoxins and their effects on human and animal health. Food Control 36, 159–165. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2013.08.021
- Dai, J., Park, G., Wright, M.W., Adams, M., Akman, S.A., Manderville, R.A., 2002. Detection and Characterization of a Glutathione Conjugate of Ochratoxin A. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 15, 1581–1588. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx0255929
- Davis, D.H., Doudoroff, M., Stanier, R.Y., Mandel, M., 2019. 9 47 20 19, 375-390.
- De Bellis, P., Tristezza, M., Haidukowski, M., Fanelli, F., Sisto, A., Mulè, G., Grieco, F., 2015. Biodegradation of ochratoxin a by bacterial strains isolated from vineyard soils. Toxins (Basel). 7, 5079–5093. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins7124864
- Diener, U.L., Cole, R.J., Sanders, T.H., Payne, G.A., Lee, L.S., Klich, M.A., 1987. Epidemiology of Aflatoxin Formation by Aspergillus Flavus\*. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 25, 249–270. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.py.25.090187.001341
- Duarte, S.C., Lino, C.M., Pena, A., 2012. Food safety implications of ochratoxin A in animalderived food products. Vet. J. 192, 286–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tvjl.2011.11.002
- Dvergsten, J., Manivel, J.C., Correa-Rotter, R., Rosenberg, M.E., 1994. Expression of clusterin in human renal diseases. Kidney Int. 45, 828–835. https://doi.org/10.1038/ki.1994.109
- Eaton DL, Ramsdell HS, N.G., 1994. No Title, in: Biotransformation of Aflatoxins. Academic Press, Cambridge, p. pp 45–72.
- El Golli Bennour, E., Bouaziz, C., Ladjimi, M., Renaud, F., Bacha, H., 2009. Comparative mechanisms of zearalenone and ochratoxin A toxicities on cultured HepG2 cells: is oxidative stress a common process? Environ. Toxicol. 24, 538–548. https://doi.org/10.1002/tox.20449
- Eshelli, M., Harvey, L., Edrada-Ebel, R., McNeil, B., 2015. Metabolomics of the bio-degradation process of aflatoxin B1 by actinomycetes at an initial pH of 6.0. Toxins (Basel). 7, 439–456. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins7020439
- Estrada-de los Santos, P., Martinez-Aguilar, L., Lopez-Lara, I.M., Caballero-Mellado, J., 2012. Cupriavidus alkaliphilus sp. nov., a new species associated with agricultural plants that grow in alkaline soils. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 35, 310–314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2012.05.005
- Estrada-de Los Santos, P., Solano-Rodriguez, R., Matsumura-Paz, L.T., Vasquez-Murrieta, M.S., Martinez-Aguilar, L., 2014. Cupriavidus plantarum sp. nov., a plant-associated species. Arch. Microbiol. 196, 811–817. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-014-1018-7
- Fandohan, P., Zoumenou, D., Hounhouigan, D.J., Marasas, W.F.O., Wingfield, M.J., Hell, K., 2005. Fate of aflatoxins and fumonisins during the processing of maize into food products in Benin. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 98, 249–259. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2004.07.007
- Feng, T., Kim, K.H., Oh, J., Jeon, C.O., 2019. Cupriavidus lacunae sp. nov., isolated from pondside soil. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 112, 543–551. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10482-018-1187-5
- Fenn, J.B., Mann, M., Meng, C.K., Wong, S.F., Whitehouse, C.M., 1989. Electrospray ionization for mass spectrometry of large biomolecules. Science 246, 64–71. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.2675315
- Ferenczi, S., Cserháti, M., Krifaton, C., Szoboszlay, S., Kukolya, J., Szoke, Z., Koszegi, B., Albert, M., Barna, T., Mézes, M., Kovács, K.J., Kriszt, B., 2014. A new ochratoxin a biodegradation strategy using cupriavidus basilensis ŐR16 strain. PLoS One 9. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0109817
- Fischer, J., Kappelmeyer, U., Kastner, M., Schauer, F., Heipieper, H.J., 2010. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation The degradation of bisphenol A by the newly isolated bacterium Cupriavidus basilensis JF1 can be enhanced by biostimulation with phenol. Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation 64, 324–330. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2010.03.007
- Fornace, A.J.J., Jackman, J., Hollander, M.C., Hoffman-Liebermann, B., Liebermann, D.A.,

1992. Genotoxic-stress-response genes and growth-arrest genes. gadd, MyD, and other genes induced by treatments eliciting growth arrest. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 663, 139–153. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1992.tb38657.x

- Fritsche, W., Hofrichter, M., 2000. Aerobic Degradation by Microorganisms. Biotechnology, Wiley Online Books. https://doi.org/doi:10.1002/9783527620951.ch6
- Fritz, I.B., Burdzy, K., Setchell, B., Blaschuk, O., 1983. Ram rete testis fluid contains a protein (clusterin) which influences cell-cell interactions in vitro. Biol. Reprod. 28, 1173–1188. https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod28.5.1173
- Fuchs, R., Peraica, M., 2005. Ochratoxin A in human kidney diseases 53–57. https://doi.org/10.1080/02652030500309368
- Fuchs, S., Sontag, G., Stidl, R., Ehrlich, V., Kundi, M., Knasmüller, S., 2008. Detoxification of patulin and ochratoxin A, two abundant mycotoxins, by lactic acid bacteria. Food Chem. Toxicol. 46, 1398–1407. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2007.10.008
- Gagliano, N., Donne, I.D., Torri, C., Migliori, M., Grizzi, F., Milzani, A., Filippi, C., Annoni, G., Colombo, P., Costa, F., Ceva-Grimaldi, G., Bertelli, A.A.E., Giovannini, L., Gioia, M., 2006. Early cytotoxic effects of ochratoxin A in rat liver: A morphological, biochemical and molecular study. Toxicology 225, 214–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2006.06.004
- Gao, X., Ma, Q., Zhao, L., Lei, Y., Shan, Y., Ji, C., 2011. Isolation of Bacillus subtilis: screening for aflatoxins B1, M1, and G1 detoxification. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 232, 957. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-011-1463-3
- Gao, X., Mu, P., Wen, J., Sun, Y., Chen, Q., Deng, Y., 2018. Detoxification of trichothecene mycotoxins by a novel bacterium, Eggerthella sp. DII-9. Food Chem. Toxicol. 112, 310–319. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2017.12.066
- Gekle, M., Schwerdt, G., Freudinger, R., Mildenberger, S., Wilflingseder, D., Pollack, V., Dander, M., Schramek, H., 2000. Ochratoxin A induces JNK activation and apoptosis in MDCK-C7 cells at nanomolar concentrations. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 293, 837–844.
- Gillman, I.G., Clark, T.N., Manderville, R.A., 1999. Oxidation of ochratoxin A by an Feporphyrin system: model for enzymatic activation and DNA cleavage. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 12, 1066–1076. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx9901074
- Goris, J., De Vos, P., Coenye, T., Hoste, B., Janssens, D., Brim, H., Diels, L., Mergeay, M., Kersters, K., Vandamme, P., 2001. Classification of metal-resistant bacteria from industrial biotopes as Ralstonia campinensis sp. nov., Ralstonia metallidurans sp. nov. and Ralstonia basilensis Steinle et al. 1998 emend. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 51, 1773–1782. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-51-5-1773
- Groopman, J.D.; Kensler, T.W.; Wu, F., 2013. Mycotoxins—Occurrence and Toxic Effects. Encycl. Hum. Nutr 2, 337–341.
- Grosso, F., Sai, S., Mabrouk, I., Fremy, J.M., 2003. New data on the occurrence of ochratoxin A in human sera from patients affected or not by renal diseases in Tunisia 41, 1133–1140. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-6915(03)00067-X
- Guan, S., He, J., Young, J.C., Zhu, H., Li, X., Ji, C., Zhou, T., 2009. Transformation of trichothecene mycotoxins by microorganisms from fi sh digesta. Aquaculture 290, 290–295. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2009.02.037
- Harkai, P., Szabó, I., Cserháti, M., Krifaton, C., Risa, A., Radó, J., Balázs, A., Berta, K., Kriszt, B., 2016. Biodegradation of aflatoxin-B1 and zearalenone by Streptomyces sp. collection. Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation 108, 48–56. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.12.007
- He, W.-J., Yuan, Q.-S., Zhang, Y.-B., Guo, M.-W., Gong, A.-D., Zhang, J.-B., Wu, A.-B., Huang, T., Qu, B., Li, H.-P., Liao, Y.-C., 2016. Aerobic De-Epoxydation of Trichothecene Mycotoxins by a Soil Bacterial Consortium Isolated Using In Situ Soil Enrichment. Toxins . https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins8100277
- He W J, Qing-Song Yuan, You-Bing Zhang , Mao-Wei Guo, A.-D.G., Jing-Bo Zhang, A.-B.W., , Tao Huang , Bo Qu , He-Ping Li, and Y.-C.L., n.d. Aerobic De-Epoxydation of

Trichothecene Mycotoxins by a Soil Bacterial Consortium Isolated Using In Situ 1–16. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins8100277

- Hennemeier, I., Humpf, H.U., Gekle, M., Schwerdt, G., 2014. Role of microRNA-29b in the ochratoxin A-induced enhanced collagen formation in human kidney cells. Toxicology 324, 116–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2014.07.012
- Hibi, D., Kijima, A., Kuroda, K., Suzuki, Y., Ishii, Y., Jin, M., 2013. Molecular mechanisms underlying ochratoxin A-induced genotoxicity : global gene expression analysis suggests induction of DNA double-strand breaks and cell cycle progression 38, 57–69.
- Hoeijmakers, W.A.M., Bártfai, R., Stunnenberg, H.G., 2013. Transcriptome Analysis Using RNA-Seq BT - Malaria: Methods and Protocols, in: Ménard, R. (Ed.), . Humana Press, Totowa, NJ, pp. 221–239. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-62703-026-7\_15
- Horvath, A., Upham, B.L., Ganev, V., Trosko, J.E., 2001. Determination of the epigenetic effects of ochratoxin in a human kidney and a rat liver epithelial cell line. Toxicon 40, 273–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0041-0101(01)00219-7
- IARC, 2002. Some traditional herbal medicines, some mycotoxins, naphthalene and styrene. IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. risks to humans 82, 1–556.
- IARC, 1993. Some naturally occurring substances: food items and constituents, heterocyclic aromatic amines and mycotoxins. IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. Risk Chem. to Humans 56, 1–521. https://doi.org/10.1002/food.19940380335
- Ikunaga, Y., Sato, I., Grond, S., Numaziri, N., Yoshida, S., Yamaya, H., Hiradate, S., Hasegawa, M., Toshima, H., Koitabashi, M., Ito, M., Karlovsky, P., Tsushima, S., 2011. Nocardioides sp. strain WSN05-2, isolated from a wheat field, degrades deoxynivalenol, producing the novel intermediate 3-epi-deoxynivalenol. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 89, 419–427. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-010-2857-z
- Inokuchi, J., Lau, A., Tyson, D.R., Ornstein, D.K., 2009. Loss of annexin A1 disrupts normal prostate glandular structure by inducing autocrine IL-6 signaling. Carcinogenesis 30, 1082–1088. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/bgp078
- International Agency for Research on Cancer, W.H.O., 1976. Some naturally occurring substances. IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. Risks To Humans 10, 353.
- Janssen, P.J., Van Houdt, R., Moors, H., Monsieurs, P., Morin, N., Michaux, A., Benotmane, M.A., Leys, N., Vallaeys, T., Lapidus, A., Monchy, S., Medigue, C., Taghavi, S., McCorkle, S., Dunn, J., van der Lelie, D., Mergeay, M., 2010. The complete genome sequence of Cupriavidus metallidurans strain CH34, a master survivalist in harsh and anthropogenic environments. PLoS One 5, e10433. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0010433
- Kageyama, C., Ohta, Æ.T., Hiraoka, Æ.K., 2005. Chlorinated aliphatic hydrocarbon-induced degradation of trichloroethylene in Wautersia numadzuensis sp. nov. 56–65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-004-0746-5
- Kanisawa, M., Suzuki, S., 1978. Induction of renal and hepatic tumors in mice by ochratoxin A, a mycotoxin. Gan 69, 599–600.
- Karacaoğlu, E., Selmanoğlu, G., 2017. T-2 toxin induces cytotoxicity and disrupts tight junction barrier in SerW3 cells. Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 56, 259–267. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ETAP.2017.10.005
- Karas, M., Hillenkamp, F., 1988. Laser desorption ionization of proteins with molecular masses exceeding 10,000 daltons. Anal. Chem. 60, 2299–2301. https://doi.org/10.1021/ac00171a028
- Khambata, S.R., Bhat, J. V, 1953. Studies on a new oxalate-decomposing bacterium, Pseudomonas oxalaticus. J. Bacteriol. 66, 505–507.
- Koltai, T., 2014. Clusterin: a key player in cancer chemoresistance and its inhibition. Onco. Targets. Ther. 7, 447–456. https://doi.org/10.2147/OTT.S58622
- Koopman, F., Wierckx, N., Winde, J.H. De, Ruijssenaars, H.J., 2010. Identification and characterization of the furfural and 5- (hydroxymethyl) furfural degradation pathways of

Cupriavidus basilensis HMF14 107. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0913039107

- Kőszegi, T., Poór, M., 2016. Ochratoxin a: Molecular interactions, mechanisms of toxicity and prevention at the molecular level. Toxins (Basel). 8, 1–25. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins8040111
- Kovalsky, P., Kos, G., Nährer, K., Schwab, C., Jenkins, T., Schatzmayr, G., Sulyok, M., Krska, R., 2016. Co-Occurrence of Regulated, Masked and Emerging Mycotoxins and Secondary Metabolites in Finished Feed and Maize—An Extensive Survey. Toxins (Basel). 8. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins8120363
- Krifaton, C., Kriszt, B., Risa, A., Szoboszlay, S., Cserháti, M., Harkai, P., Eldridge, M., Wang, J., Kukolya, J., 2013. Application of a yeast estrogen reporter system for screening zearalenone degrading microbes. J. Hazard. Mater. 244–245, 429–435. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2012.11.063
- Krifaton, C., Kriszt, B., Szoboszlay, S., Cserháti, M., Szűcs, Á., Kukolya, J., 2011. Analysis of aflatoxin-B1-degrading microbes by use of a combined toxicity-profiling method. Mutat. Res. Toxicol. Environ. Mutagen. 726, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.MRGENTOX.2011.07.011
- Krifaton, C., Kukolya, J., Szoboszlay, S., Cserháti, M., Szucs, Á., Kriszt, B., 2010. Adaptation of bacterial biotests for monitoring mycotoxins. WIT Trans. Ecol. Environ. 132, 143–153. https://doi.org/10.2495/ETOX100141
- Krska, R., Malachova, A., Berthiller, F., van Egmond, H.P., 2014. Determination of T-2 and HT-2 toxins in food and feed: an update. World Mycotoxin J. 7, 131–142. https://doi.org/10.3920/WMJ2013.1605
- Kumble, K.D., Vishwanatha, J.K., Hirota, M., Pour, P.M., 1992. Enhanced Levels of Annexins in Pancreatic Carcinoma Cells of Syrian Hamsters and Their Intrapancreatic Allografts. Cancer Res. 52, 163–167.
- Legault, R., Blaise, C., 1994. Comparative Assessment of the SOS Chromotest Kit and the Mutatox Test with the Salmonella Plate Incorporation (Ames Test) and Fluctuation Tests for Screening Genotoxic Agents 9, 45–57.
- Legislation, E., 2009. Current EU Mycotoxin Legislation. Glasgow, Scotland.
- Lin, C.-C., Tsai, P., Sun, H.-Y., Hsu, M.-C., Lee, J.-C., Wu, I.-C., Tsao, C.-W., Chang, T.-T., Young, K.-C., 2014. Apolipoprotein J, a glucose-upregulated molecular chaperone, stabilizes core and NS5A to promote infectious hepatitis C virus virion production. J. Hepatol. 61, 984–993. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2014.06.026
- Lioi, M.B., Santoro, A., Barbieri, R., Salzano, S., Ursini, M. V., 2004. Ochratoxin A and zearalenone: A comparative study on genotoxic effects and cell death induced in bovine lymphocytes. Mutat. Res. - Genet. Toxicol. Environ. Mutagen. 557, 19–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrgentox.2003.09.009
- Liu, P.Y.C.P.J., 2011. Isolation and characterization of a Bacillus licheniformis strain capable of degrading zearalenone 1035–1043. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11274-010-0548-7
- Liuzzi, V.C., Fanelli, F., Tristezza, M., Haidukowski, M., Picardi, E., Manzari, C., Lionetti, C., Grieco, F., Logrieco, A.F., Thon, M.R., Pesole, G., Mulè, G., 2017. Transcriptional Analysis of Acinetobacter sp . neg1 Capable of Degrading Ochratoxin A 7, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.02162
- Loi, M., Fanelli, F., Liuzzi, V.C., Logrieco, A.F., Mulè, G., 2017. Mycotoxin biotransformation by native and commercial enzymes: Present and future perspectives. Toxins (Basel). 9. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins9040111
- Lühe, A., Hildebrand, H., Bach, U., Dingermann, T., Ahr, H.J., 2003. A new approach to studying ochratoxin A (OTA)-induced nephrotoxicity: Expression profiling in vivo and in vitro employing cDNA microarrays. Toxicol. Sci. 73, 315–328. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfg073
- Lundin, C., North, M., Erixon, K., Walters, K., Jenssen, D., Goldman, A.S.H., Helleday, T., 2005. Methyl methanesulfonate (MMS) produces heat-labile DNA damage but no

detectable in vivo DNA double-strand breaks. Nucleic Acids Res. 33, 3799–3811. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gki681

- Luo, Y., Liu, X., Li, J., 2018. Updating techniques on controlling mycotoxins A review. Food Control 89, 123–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2018.01.016
- Luz, C., Ferrer, J., Mañes, J., Meca, G., 2018. Toxicity reduction of ochratoxin A by lactic acid bacteria. Food Chem. Toxicol. 112, 60–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2017.12.030
- Magnoli, A.P., Texeira, M., Rosa, C.A.R., Miazzo, R.D., Cavaglieri, L.R., Magnoli, C.E., Dalcero, A.M., Chiacchiera, S.M., 2011. Sodium bentonite and monensin under chronic aflatoxicosis in broiler chickens. Poult. Sci. 90, 352–357. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps.2010-00834
- Makkar, N.S., Casida, L.E., 1987. Cupriavidus necator gen. nov., sp. nov.; a Nonobligate Bacterial Predator of Bacteria in Soil†. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 37, 323–326. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-37-4-323
- Malir, F., Ostry, V., Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A., Malir, J., Toman, J., 2016. Ochratoxin A: 50 years of research. Toxins (Basel). 8, 12–15. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins8070191
- Mally, A., Pepe, G., Ravoori, S., Fiore, M., Gupta, R.C., Dekant, W., Mosesso, P., 2005. Ochratoxin A Causes DNA Damage and Cytogenetic Effects but No DNA Adducts in Rats. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18, 1253–1261. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx049650x
- Manderville, R.A., 2005. A Case for the Genotoxicity of Ochratoxin A by Bioactivation and Covalent DNA Adduction. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18, 1091–1097. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx050070p
- Manderville, R.A. and and A.P.-L., 2008. Bioactivation and DNA adduction as a rationale for ochratoxin A carcinogenesis 1, 357–367. https://doi.org/10.3920/WMJ2008.x039
- Mann, R., Rehm, H., 1976. Degradation products from aflatoxin B1 byCorynebacterium rubrum, Aspergillus niger, Trichoderma viride andMucor ambiguus. Eur. J. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 2, 297–306. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/BF012 78613
- Marin, S., Ramos, A.J., Cano-Sancho, G., Sanchis, V., 2013. Mycotoxins: Occurrence, toxicology, and exposure assessment. Food Chem. Toxicol. 60, 218–237. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2013.07.047
- Marroquín-Cardona, A.G., Johnson, N.M., Phillips, T.D., Hayes, A.W., 2014. Mycotoxins in a changing global environment A review. Food Chem. Toxicol. 69, 220–230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2014.04.025
- Martinez-Aguilar, L., Caballero-Mellado, J., Estrada-de los Santos, P., 2013. Transfer of Wautersia numazuensis to the genus Cupriavidus as Cupriavidus numazuensis comb. nov. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 63, 208–211. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.038729-0
- Massart, F., Meucci, V., Saggese, G., Soldani, G., 2008. High Growth Rate of Girls with Precocious Puberty Exposed to Estrogenic Mycotoxins. J. Pediatr. 152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2007.10.020
- Miao Long , Peng Li , Wenkui Zhang , Xiaobing Li , Yi Zhang, Z.W. and G.L., 2012. Removal of Zearalenone by Strains of Lactobacillus sp. Isolated from Rumen in vitro. J. Anim. Vet. Adv. 11, 2417–2422. https://doi.org/10.3923/javaa.2012.2417.2422
- Miljkovic, A., Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A., Dobrota, M., Mantle, P.G., 2003. Comparative responses to mode of oral administration and dose of ochratoxin A or nephrotoxic extract of Penicillium polonicum in rats. Exp. Toxicol. Pathol. 54, 305–312. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1078/0940-2993-00262
- Miller, C., Miller, J.A., Monte, E., 1974. Received 60, 1036–1043.
- Miyake, H., Hara, S., Arakawa, S., Kamidono, S., Hara, I., 2002. Over expression of clusterin is an independent prognostic factor for nonpapillary renal cell carcinoma. J. Urol. 167, 703–706. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(01)69130-4
- Moretti, A., Pascale, M., Logrieco, A.F., 2018. Mycotoxin risks under a climate change scenario in Europe. Trends Food Sci. Technol. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2018.03.008
- Morimoto, S., Togami, K., Ogawa, N., Hasebe, A., Fujii, T., 2005. Analysis of a Bacterial

Community in 3-Chlorobenzoate-Contaminated Soil by PCR-DGGE Targeting the 16S rRNA Gene and Benzoate 1,2-Dioxygenase Gene (*benA*). Microbes Environ. 20, 151–159. https://doi.org/10.1264/jsme2.20.151

- N.W. Bethke, C.A. Conard, L.E. Fosdick, E.J. Fox, D. Grunig, S.W.K., 2014. Method and apparatus for reducing aflatoxin-contaminated corn.
- Newman, P.B., 2009. Novel approach to the controlled decontamination and or detoxification of nuts, grains, fruits and vegetables. Patent Application Publication US 2009/0311392 A1.
- Newton, R.K., Aardema, M., Aubrecht, J., 2004. The utility of DNA microarrays for characterizing genotoxicity. Environ. Health Perspect. 112, 420–422. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.6709
- O'Brien, E., Dietrich, D.R., 2005. Ochratoxin A: The continuing enigma. Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 35, 33–60. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408440590905948
- O'Brien, J., Wilson, I., Orton, T., Pognan, F., 2000. Investigation of the Alamar Blue (resazurin) fluorescent dye for the assessment of mammalian cell cytotoxicity. Eur. J. Biochem. 267, 5421–5426. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1432-1327.2000.01606.x
- Obrecht-Pflumio, S., Dirheimer, G., 2000. In vitro DNA and dGMP adducts formation caused by ochratoxin A. Chem. Biol. Interact. 127, 29–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0009-2797(00)00169-1
- Ogawa, N., Miyashita, K., 1999. The Chlorocatechol-Catabolic Transposon Tn 5707 of Alcaligenes eutrophus NH9, Carrying a Gene Cluster Highly Homologous to That in the 1, 2, 4-Trichlorobenzene-Degrading Bacterium Pseudomonas sp. Strain P51, Confers the Ability To Grow on 3-Chloroben 65, 724–731.
- Ostry, V., Malir, F., Dofkova, M., Skarkova, J., Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A., Ruprich, J., 2015. Ochratoxin a dietary exposure of ten population groups in the czech republic: Comparison with data over the world. Toxins (Basel). 7, 3608–3635. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins7093608
- Paterson, R.R.M., Lima, N., 2010. How will climate change affect mycotoxins in food? Food Res. Int. 43, 1902–1914. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2009.07.010
- Peraica, M., Domijan, A.-M., Jurjevic, Z., Cvjetkovic, B., 2002. Prevention of exposure to mycotoxins from food and feed. Arh. Hig. Rada Toksikol. 53, 229–237.
- Petchkongkaew, A., Taillandier, P., Gasaluck, P., Lebrihi, A., 2008. Isolation of Bacillus spp. from Thai fermented soybean (Thua-nao): screening for aflatoxin B1 and ochratoxin A detoxification. J. Appl. Microbiol. 104, 1495–1502. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2007.03700.x
- Petkova-Bocharova, T., Stoichev, I.I., Chernozemsky, I.N., Castegnaro, M., Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A., 1998. Formation of DNA adducts in tissues of mouse progeny through transplacental contamination and/or lactation after administration of a single dose of ochratoxin A to the pregnant mother. Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 32, 155–162.
- Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A., Chakor, K., Creppy, E.E., Dirheimer, G., 1991. DNA adduct formation in mice treated with ochratoxin A. IARC Sci. Publ. 245–253.
- Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A., Grosse, Y., Castegnaro, M., Nicolov, I.G., Chernozemsky, I.N., Bartsch, H., Betbeder, A.M., Creppy, E.E., Dirheimer, G., 1993. Ochratoxin A-related DNA adducts in urinary tract tumours of Bulgarian subjects. IARC Sci. Publ. 141–148.
- Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A., Manderville, R.A., 2012. An Update on Direct Genotoxicity as a Molecular Mechanism of Ochratoxin A Carcinogenicity. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 25, 252–262. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx200430f
- Piotrowska, M.Zakowska, Z., 2005. The elimination of ochratoxin A by lactic acid bacteria strains. Polish J. Microbiol. 54(4), 279–86. p.
- Pitout, M.J., 1969. The hydrolysis of ochratoxin a by some proteolytic enzymes. Biochem. Pharmacol. 18, 485–491. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-2952(69)90224-X
- Pohlmann, A., Fricke, W.F., Reinecke, F., Kusian, B., Liesegang, H., Cramm, R., Eitinger, T., Ewering, C., Pötter, M., Schwartz, E., Strittmatter, A., Voß, I., Gottschalk, G., Steinbüchel,

A., Friedrich, B., Bowien, B., 2006. Genome sequence of the bioplastic-producing "Knallgas" bacterium Ralstonia eutropha H16. Nat. Biotechnol. 24, 1257–1262. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt1244

- Prettl, Z., Dési, E., Lepossa, A., Kriszt, B., Kukolya, J., Nagy, E., 2017. Biological degradation of aflatoxin B 1 by a Rhodococcus pyridinivorans strain in by-product of bioethanol. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 224, 104–114.
  - https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2016.12.011
- Purchase, I.F., Van der Watt, J.J., 1971. The long-term toxicity of Ochratoxin A to rats. Food Cosmet. Toxicol. 9, 681–682.
- Qi, X., Yu, T., Zhu, L., Gao, J., He, X., Huang, K., Luo, Y., Xu, W., 2014. Ochratoxin A induces rat renal carcinogenicity with limited induction of oxidative stress responses. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 280, 543–549. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2014.08.030
- Quillardet, P., Hofnung, M., 1985. The SOS Chromotest, a colorimetric bacterial assay for genotoxins: procedures 147, 65–78.
- Quillardet, P., Huisman, O., D'Ari, R., Hofnung, M., 1982. SOS chromotest, a direct assay of induction of an SOS function in Escherichia coli K-12 to measure genotoxicity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 79, 5971–5975. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.79.19.5971
- Quintela, S., Villaran, M.C., Lopez De Armentia, I., Elejalde, E., 2012. Ochratoxin A removal from red wine by several oenological fining agents: bentonite, egg albumin, allergen-free adsorbents, chitin and chitosan. Food Addit. Contam. Part A. Chem. Anal. Control. Expo. Risk Assess. 29, 1168–1174. https://doi.org/10.1080/19440049.2012.682166
- Quintela, S., Villarán, M.C., López de Armentia, I., Elejalde, E., 2013. Ochratoxin A removal in wine: A review. Food Control 30, 439–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.08.014
- Ramachandran, H., Shafie, N.A.H., Sudesh, K., Azizan, M.N., Majid, M.I.A., Amirul, A.-A.A., 2018. Cupriavidus malaysiensis sp. nov., a novel poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-4hydroxybutyrate) accumulating bacterium isolated from the Malaysian environment. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 111, 361–372. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10482-017-0958-8
- Ringot, D., Chango, A., Schneider, Y.J., Larondelle, Y., 2006. Toxicokinetics and toxicodynamics of ochratoxin A, an update. Chem. Biol. Interact. 159, 18–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbi.2005.10.106
- Risa, A., Krifaton, C., Kukolya, J., Kriszt, B., Cserháti, M., Táncsics, A., 2018. Aflatoxin B1 and Zearalenone-Detoxifying Profile of Rhodococcus Type Strains. Curr. Microbiol. 75, 907–917. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00284-018-1465-5
- Rodriguez, H., Reveron, I., Doria, F., Costantini, A., De Las Rivas, B., Muňoz, R., Garcia-Moruno, E., 2011. Degradation of Ochratoxin A by Brevibacterium Species. J. Agric. Food Chem. 59, 10755–10760. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf203061p
- Ron, E., Biotechnolo, M.L., 2006. Influence of temperature on process efficiency and microbial community response during the biological removal of chlorophenols in a packed-bed bioreactor 591–599. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-005-0296-z
- Rotter, B.A., Prelusky, D.B., Pestka, J.J., 1996. Toxicology of deoxynivalenol (vomitoxin). J. Toxicol. Environ. Heal. 48, 1–34. https://doi.org/10.1080/713851046
- Sahin, N., Isik, K., Tamer, A.U., Goodfellow, M., 2000. Taxonomic position of "Pseudomonas oxalaticus" strain ox14T (DSM 1105T) (Khambata and Bhat, 1953) and its description in the genus Ralstonia as Ralstonia oxalatica comb. nov. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 23, 206–209. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0723-2020(00)80006-5
- Samuel, M.S., Sivaramakrishna, A., Mehta, A., 2014. Degradation and detoxification of aflatoxin B1 by Pseudomonas putida. Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation 86, 202–209. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2013.08.026
- Sangi, F., Mohammadi, A., Afzali nazar, M.M., 2018. Identification of new aflatoxin B1degrading bacteria from iran. Iran. J. Toxicol. 12, 39–44.
- Sansanwal, P., Li, L., Sarwal, M.M., 2015. Inhibition of intracellular clusterin attenuates cell death in nephropathic cystinosis. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 26, 612–625.

https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2013060577

- Sanseverino, J., Gupta, R.K., Layton, A.C., Patterson, S.S., Ripp, S.A., Saidak, L., Simpson, M.L., Schultz, T.W., Sayler, G.S., 2008. Use of Saccharomyces cerevisiae BLYES Expressing Bacterial Bioluminescence for Rapid, Sensitive Detection of Estrogenic Compounds 71, 4455–4460. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.8.4455
- Sarkar, D., Su, Z.-Z., Lebedeva, I. V, Sauane, M., Gopalkrishnan, R. V, Valerie, K., Dent, P., Fisher, P.B., 2002. <em&gt;mda-&lt;/em&gt;7 (IL-24) mediates selective apoptosis in human melanoma cells by inducing the coordinated overexpression of the GADD family of genes by means of p38 MAPK. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 99, 10054 LP – 10059. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.152327199
- Sato, Y., Nishihara, H., Yoshida, M., Watanabe, M., Rondal, J.D., Concepcion, R.N., Ohta, H., 2006. Cupriavidus pinatubonensis sp. nov. and Cupriavidus laharis sp. nov., novel hydrogen-oxidizing, facultatively chemolithotrophic bacteria isolated from volcanic mudflow deposits from Mt. Pinatubo in the Philippines. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 56, 973–978. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.63922-0
- Sauvant, C., Holzinger, H., Gekle, M., 2005. The nephrotoxin ochratoxin A induces key parameters of chronic interstitial nephropathy in renal proximal tubular cells. Cell. Physiol. Biochem. 15, 125–134. https://doi.org/10.1159/000083660
- Schaarschmidt, S., Fauhl-Hassek, C., 2018. The Fate of Mycotoxins During the Processing of Wheat for Human Consumption. Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf. 17, 556–593. https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4337.12338
- Schilter, B., Marin-Kuan, M., Delatour, T., Nestler, S., Mantle, P., Cavin, C., 2005. Ochratoxin A: Potential epigenetic mechanisms of toxicity and carcinogenicity. Food Addit. Contam. 22, 88–93. https://doi.org/10.1080/02652030500309319
- Schothorst, R.C., Jekel, A.A., 2003. Determination of trichothecenes in beer by capillary gas chromatography with flame ionisation detection. Food Chem. 82, 475–479. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0308-8146(03)00117-1
- Scott, P.M., 2005. Biomarkers of human exposure to ochratoxin A. Food Addit. Contam. 22, 99–107. https://doi.org/10.1080/02652030500410315
- Shu, X., Wang, Y., Zhou, Q., Li, M., Hu, H., Ma, Y., Chen, X., Ni, J., Zhao, W., Huang, S., Wu, L., 2018. Biological Degradation of Aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> by Cell-Free Extracts of Bacillus velezensis DY3108 with Broad PH Stability and Excellent Thermostability. Toxins (Basel). 10. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins10080330
- Singh, P., Kim, Y.J., Nguyen, N.L., Hoang, V.A., Sukweenadhi, J., Farh, M.E.A., Yang, D.C., 2015. Cupriavidus yeoncheonense sp. nov., isolated from soil of ginseng. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek, Int. J. Gen. Mol. Microbiol. 107, 749–758. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10482-014-0369-z
- Singhal, N., Kumar, M., Kanaujia, P.K., Virdi, J.S., 2015. MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry: an emerging technology for microbial identification and diagnosis. Front. Microbiol. 6, 791. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00791
- Skouteris, G.G., Schröder, C.H., 1996. The hepatocyte growth factor receptor kinase-mediated phosphorylation of lipocortin-1 transduces the proliferating signal of the hepatocyte growth factor. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 27266–27273. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.271.44.27266
- Śliżewska, K., Smulikowska, S., 2011. Detoxification of aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> and change in microflora pattern by probiotic *in vitro* fermentation of broiler feed. J. Anim. Feed Sci. 20, 300–309. https://doi.org/10.22358/jafs/66187/2011
- Sobrova, P., Adam, V., Vasatkova, A., Beklova, M., Zeman, L., Kizek, R., 2010. Deoxynivalenol and its toxicity. Interdiscip. Toxicol. 3, 94–99. https://doi.org/10.2478/v10102-010-0019-x
- Sokolović, M., Garaj-Vrhovac, V., Šimpraga, B., 2008. T-2 toxin: Incidence and toxicity in poultry. Arh. Hig. Rada Toksikol. 59, 43–52. https://doi.org/10.2478/10004-1254-59-2008-1843

- Solfrizzo, M., Piemontese, L., Gambacorta, L., Zivoli, R., Longobardi, F., 2015. Food Coloring Agents and Plant Food Supplements Derived from Vitis vinifera: A New Source of Human Exposure to Ochratoxin A. J. Agric. Food Chem. 63, 3609–3614. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b00326
- Sorrenti, V., Di Giacomo, C., Acquaviva, R., Barbagallo, I., Bognanno, M., Galvano, F., 2013. Toxicity of ochratoxin A and its modulation by antioxidants: A review. Toxins (Basel). 5, 1742–1766. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins5101742
- Stamper, D.M., Radosevich, M., Hallberg, K.B., Traina, S.J., Tuovinen, O.H., 2003. Ralstonia basilensis M91-3, a denitrifying soil bacterium capable of using s -triazines as nitrogen sources 1098, 1089–1098. https://doi.org/10.1139/W02-113
- Stander, M.A., Henke, E., Steyn, P.S., 2000. Screening of Commercial Hydrolases for the Degradation of Ochratoxin A 5736–5739.
- Steinle, P., Stucki, G., Stettler, R., Hanselmann, K.W., 1998. Aerobic Mineralization of 2, 6-Dichlorophenol by Ralstonia sp. Strain RK1 64, 2566–2571.
- Streit, E., Schatzmayr, G., Tassis, P., Tzika, E., Marin, D., Taranu, I., Tabuc, C., Nicolau, A., Aprodu, I., Puel, O., Oswald, I.P., 2012. Current Situation of Mycotoxin Contamination and Co-occurrence in Animal Feed—Focus on Europe. Toxins (Basel). 4, 788–809. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins4100788
- Sun, L.-N., Wang, D.-S., Yang, E.-D., Fang, L.-C., Chen, Y.-F., Tang, X.-Y., Hua, R.-M., 2016. Cupriavidus nantongensis sp. nov., a novel chlorpyrifos-degrading bacterium isolated from sludge. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 66, 2335–2341. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijsem.0.001034
- Taheur, F. Ben, Fedhila, K., Chaieb, K., Kouidhi, B., Bakhrouf, A., Abrunhosa, L., 2017. Adsorption of aflatoxin B1, zearalenone and ochratoxin A by microorganisms isolated from Kefir grains. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 251, 1–7. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2017.03.021
- Takahashi, S., Reddy, S. V, Chirgwin, J.M., Devlin, R., Haipek, C., Anderson, J., Roodman, G.D., 1994. Cloning and identification of annexin II as an autocrine/paracrine factor that increases osteoclast formation and bone resorption. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 28696–28701.
- Tan, H., Zhang, Z., Hu, Y., Wu, L., Liao, F., He, J., Luo, B., He, Y., Zuo, Z., Ren, Z., Peng, G., Deng, J., 2015. Isolation and characterization of Pseudomonas otitidis TH-N1 capable of degrading Zearalenone. Food Control 47, 285–290. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2014.07.013
- Tanaka, K., Waki, H., Ido, Y., Akita, S., Yoshida, Y., Yoshida, T., Matsuo, T., 1988. Protein and polymer analyses up to m/z 100 000 by laser ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 2, 151–153. https://doi.org/10.1002/rcm.1290020802
- Tanaka, T., Kondo, S., Iwasa, Y., Hiai, H., Toyokuni, S., 2000. Expression of stress-response and cell proliferation genes in renal cell carcinoma induced by oxidative stress. Am. J. Pathol. 156, 2149–2157. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65085-7
- Teniola, O.D., Addo, P.A., Brost, I.M., Färber, P., Jany, K.-D., Alberts, J.F., van Zyl, W.H., Steyn, P.S., Holzapfel, W.H., 2005. Degradation of aflatoxin B1 by cell-free extracts of Rhodococcus erythropolis and Mycobacterium fluoranthenivorans sp. nov. DSM44556T. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 105, 111–117.

https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2005.05.004

- Tirado, M.C., Cohen, M.J., Aberman, N., Meerman, J., Thompson, B., 2010. Addressing the challenges of climate change and biofuel production for food and nutrition security. Food Res. Int. 43, 1729–1744. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2010.03.010
- Trefault, N., De la Iglesia, R., Molina, A.M., Manzano, M., Ledger, T., Perez-Pantoja, D., Sanchez, M.A., Stuardo, M., Gonzalez, B., 2004. Genetic organization of the catabolic plasmid pJP4 from Ralstonia eutropha JMP134 (pJP4) reveals mechanisms of adaptation to chloroaromatic pollutants and evolution of specialized chloroaromatic degradation pathways. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 655–668. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2004.00596.x

- Trombete, F.M., Porto, Y.D., Freitas-Silva, O., Pereira, R. V, Direito, G.M., Saldanha, T., Fraga, M.E., 2017. Efficacy of Ozone Treatment on Mycotoxins and Fungal Reduction in Artificially Contaminated Soft Wheat Grains. J. Food Process. Preserv. 41, e12927. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.12927
- van der Fels-Klerx, H.J., Olesen, J.E., Madsen, M.S., Goedhart, P.W., 2012. Climate change increases deoxynivalenol contamination of wheat in north-western Europe. Food Addit. Contam. Part A. Chem. Anal. Control. Expo. Risk Assess. 29, 1593–1604. https://doi.org/10.1080/19440049.2012.691555
- Van Der Merwe, K.J., Steyn, P.S., Fourie, L., Scott, D.B., Theron, J.J., 1965. Ochratoxin A, a toxic metabolite produced by Aspergillus ochraceus Wilh. [20]. Nature 205, 1112–1113. https://doi.org/10.1038/2051112a0
- Vandamme, P., Coenye, T., 2004. Taxonomy of the genus Cupriavidus : a tale of lost and found 2285–2289. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.63247-0
- Vandamme, P., Goris, J., Coenye, T., Hoste, B., Janssens, D., Kersters, K., De Vos, P., Falsen, E., 1999. Assignment of Centers for Disease Control group IVc-2 to the genus Ralstonia as Ralstonia paucula sp. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 49 Pt 2, 663–669. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-49-2-663
- Venter, A., 2014. Glycerol compositions and solutions. US Patent Application Publication AC Venter. US Patent Application Publication. No. 20140106008 A1.
- Vrabcheva, T., Papadopoulou-Bouraoui, A., Stroka, J., Anklam, E., Valzacchi, S., 2004. Screening survey of deoxynivalenol in beer from the European market by an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. Food Addit. Contam. 21, 607–617. https://doi.org/10.1080/02652030410001677745
- Waidyanatha, S., Lin, P.H., Rappaport, S.M., 1996. Characterization of chlorinated adducts of hemoglobin and albumin following administration of pentachlorophenol to rats. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 9, 647–653. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx950172n
- Wang, G., Wang, Y., Ji, F., Xu, L., Yu, M., Shi, J., Xu, J., 2019. Biodegradation of deoxynivalenol and its derivatives by Devosia insulae A16. Food Chem. 276, 436–442. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2018.10.011
- Wang, G., Yu, M., Dong, F., Shi, J., Xu, J., 2017. Esterase activity inspired selection and characterization of zearalenone degrading bacteria Bacillus pumilus ES-21. Food Control 77, 57–64. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2017.01.021
- Wang, J.Q., Yang, F., Yang, P.L., Liu, J., Lv, Z.H., 2018. Microbial reduction of zearalenone by a new isolated Lysinibacillus sp. ZJ-2016-1. World Mycotoxin J. 11, 571–578. https://doi.org/10.3920/WMJ2017.2264
- Wang, J.S., Groopman, J.D., 1999. DNA damage by mycotoxins. Mutat. Res. 424, 167–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0027-5107(99)00017-2
- Wang, Y., Barbacioru, C., Hyland, F., Xiao, W., Hunkapiller, K.L., Blake, J., Chan, F., Gonzalez, C., Zhang, L., Samaha, R.R., 2006. Large scale real-time PCR validation on gene expression measurements from two commercial long-oligonucleotide microarrays. BMC Genomics. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-7-59
- Wang, Y., Zhao, C., Zhang, D., Zhao, M., Zheng, D., Peng, M., Cheng, W., Guo, P., Cui, Z., 2018. Simultaneous degradation of aflatoxin B1 and zearalenone by a microbial consortium. Toxicon 146, 69–76. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.toxicon.2018.04.007
- Wang, Z., Gerstein, M., Snyder, M., 2009. RNA-Seq: a revolutionary tool for transcriptomics. Nat. Rev. Genet. 10, 57–63. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg2484
- Westlake, K., Mackie, R.I., Dutton, M.F., 1987. T-2 toxin metabolism by ruminal bacteria and its effect on their growth. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 53, 587–592.
- Williams, J.H., Phillips, T.D., Jolly, P.E., Stiles, J.K., Jolly, C.M., Aggarwal, D., 2004. Human aflatoxicosis in developing countries: a review of toxicology, exposure, potential health consequences, and interventions. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 80, 1106–1122. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/80.5.1106

- Wogan, G.N., Newberne, P.M., 1971. Structure-Activity Relationships in Toxicity and Carcinogenicity of Aflatoxins and Analogs. Cancer Res. 31, 1936–1942.
- Wong, J.J., Hsieh, D.P.H., 1976. Mutagenicity of aflatoxins related to their metabolism and carcinogenic potential. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 73, 2241–2244. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.73.7.2241
- Xiang Feng Kong, Yong Fa Zhang, Ai Min Liang, Yuan Xiao Li, Xiao Lan Qiao, Shu Ying Feng, Kai Wang Ma, Jian Ying Yang, Ai Hua Jing, 2009. Toxic effects of T-2 toxin on reproductive system in male mice. Toxicol. Ind. Health 26, 25–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/0748233709354554
- Yang, J., Zhang, Y., Jing, A., Ma, K., Gong, Q., Qin, C., 2014. Effects of T-2 toxin on testosterone biosynthesis in mouse Leydig cells. Toxicol. Ind. Health 30, 873–877. https://doi.org/10.1177/0748233712464810
- Yang, R., Wang, Y.M., Zhang, L., Zhao, Z.M., Zhao, J., Peng, S.Q., 2016. Prepubertal exposure to T-2 toxin advances pubertal onset and development in female rats via promoting the onset of hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal axis function. Hum. Exp. Toxicol. 35, 1276–1285. https://doi.org/10.1177/0960327116629529
- Yang, X., Liu, S., Huang, C., Wang, H., Luo, Y., Xu, W., Huang, K., 2017. Ochratoxin A induced premature senescence in human renal proximal tubular cells. Toxicology 382, 75– 83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2017.03.009
- Zhang, H., Zhang, Y., Yin, T., Wang, J., Zhang, X., 2019. Heterologous Expression and Characterization of A Novel Ochratoxin A Degrading Enzyme, N-acyl-L-amino Acid Amidohydrolase, from Alcaligenes faecalis. Toxins (Basel). 11. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins11090518
- Zhang, H.H., Wang, Y., Zhao, C., Wang, J., Zhang, X.L., 2017. Biodegradation of ochratoxin A by *Alcaligenes faecalis* isolated from soil. J. Appl. Microbiol. 123, 661–668. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.13537
- Zilouei, H., Soares, A., Murto, M., Guieysse, B., Mattiasson, B., 2006. Influence of temperature on process efficiency and microbial community response during the biological removal of chlorophenols in a packed-bed bioreactor. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 72, 591–599. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-005-0296-z
- Zinedine, A., Soriano, J.M., Moltó, J.C., Mañes, J., 2007. Review on the toxicity, occurrence, metabolism, detoxification, regulations and intake of zearalenone: An oestrogenic mycotoxin. Food Chem. Toxicol. 45, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2006.07.030

# **11 SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIALS**

## Supplementary material 1

This is connected to objective 1, which is the cell line experiment. The table is showing the extracted RNA concentrations.

The RNA concentrations for all samples using Nanodrop, ThermoFisher

Sample rank	Sample Name	RNA on gel	RNA conc. ng/μl	A 260/280	A 260/230
1	NT	Confirmed	274	2.362	1.079
2	NT	Confirmed	248	2.296	1.181
3	NT	Confirmed	288	2.323	0.947
4	OTA 10	Confirmed	296	2.349	0.993
5	OTA 10	Confirmed	230	2.212	0.81
6	OTA 10	Confirmed	304	2.235	0.813
7	OTA 2	Confirmed	236	2.314	1.229
8	OTA 2	Confirmed	202	2.349	1
9	OTA 2	Confirmed	246	2.236	1.309
10	OTA 10/ŐR16_1	Confirmed	232	2.417	1.105
11	OTA 10/ŐR16_1	Confirmed	256	2.246	1.067
12	OTA 10/ŐR16_1	Confirmed	256	2.169	0.992
13	OTA 10/ŐR16_2	Confirmed	284	2.29	1.379
14	OTA 10/ŐR16_2	Confirmed	450	2.296	1.082
15	OTA 10/ŐR16_2	Confirmed	422	2.371	0.861
16	OTA 10/ŐR16_3	Confirmed	298	2.443	1.164
17	OTA 10/ŐR16_3	Confirmed	332	2.274	1.018
18	OTA 10/ŐR16_3	Confirmed	298	2.224	1.173
19	OTA 2/ŐR16_1	Confirmed	388	2.31	0.782
20	OTA 2/ŐR16_1	Confirmed	328	2.31	1.045
21	OTA 2/ŐR16_1	Confirmed	290	2.302	1.295
22	OTA 2/ŐR16_2	Confirmed	340	2.329	1.214
23	OTA 2/ŐR16_2	Confirmed	264	2.276	1.091
24	OTA 2/ŐR16_2	Confirmed	336	2.366	1.012
25	OTA 2/ŐR16_3	Confirmed	308	2.333	1.351
26	OTA 2/ŐR16_3	Confirmed	294	2.262	1.105
27	OTA 2/ŐR16_3	Confirmed	298	2.328	1.042
28	ŐR16	Confirmed	274	2.322	1.37
29	ŐR16	Confirmed	276	2.262	1.5
30	ŐR16	Confirmed	300	2.273	1.339
31	MMS 10	Confirmed	118	2.565	1.513
32	MMS 10	Confirmed	88	2.933	1.048
33	MMS 10	Confirmed	34	5.667	0.354
34	MMS 2	Confirmed	278	2.279	1.479
35	MMS 2	Confirmed	278	2.317	1.986
36	MMS 2	Confirmed	244	2.302	1.386

# Supplementary material 2

This is related to objective 1 (cell line experiment) Gene expression data.

Treatments (Ref to HPRT)	Gadd45 Mean ± SD	Gadd153 Mean ± SD	Annexin2 Mean ± SD	Clusterin Mean ± SD
MMS10	-3.33 ± 0.01934	2.177 ± 1.01576	$0.272 \pm 0.10278$	1.13 ± 0.45664
OTA10	$-1.669 \pm 0.02347$	$5.252 \pm 0.95881$	$0.267 \pm 0.04192$	$1.205 \pm 0.30382$
OTA10+OR16	$-0.802 \pm 0.05813$	$2.118 \pm 0.45189$	$-0.356 \pm 0.03478$	$-0.041 \pm 0.00792$
MMS2	$-2.787 \pm 0.01755$	$5.373 \pm 1.16808$	$0.119 \pm 0.02181$	$0.651 \pm 0.15106$
OTA2	$-1.612 \pm 0.02821$	$4.874 \pm 0.83694$	$0.368 \pm 0.05154$	$1.256 \pm 0.23789$
OTA2+OR16	$-1.386 \pm 0.03636$	$1.224 \pm 0.72576$	$0.266 \pm 0.04309$	$0.72 \pm 0.14553$
OR16	$-2.151 \pm 0.02427$	1.041 ± 0,48634	$-0.295 \pm 0,05641$	$0.423 \pm 0.13317$

## A: 2 log fold expression of the target genes normalized to HPRT

#### B: 2 log fold expression of the target genes normalized to $\beta$ -actin

Treatments	Gadd45	Gadd153	Annexin2	Clusterin
Ref to $\beta$ - actin	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD
MMS10	$-1.402 \pm 0.1197$	$4.427 \pm 2.04302$	$2.522 \pm 0.93704$	3.38 ± 1.34595
OTA10	$-1.605 \pm 0.03526$	$5.403 \pm 1.35709$	$0.331 \pm 0.0708$	$1.768 \pm 0.41919$
OTA10+OR16	$-1.328 \pm 0.11063$	$1.805 \pm 0.82287$	$-0.461 \pm 0.10634$	$-0.128 \pm 0.04883$
MMS2	$-1.838 \pm 0.05132$	6.322 ±1.83964	$1.068 \pm 0.28458$	$1.6 \pm 0.48335$
OTA2	$-1.366 \pm 0,0458$	$5.023 \pm 1.16525$	$0.517 \pm 0.10838$	$1.405 \pm 0.34473$
OTA2+OR16	$-1.845 \pm 0.05401$	$0.188 \pm 0.12603$	$-0.355 \pm 0.08044$	$0.284 \pm 0.12599$
OR16	$-1.8 \pm 0.03651$	$0.215 \pm 0.05611$	$0.056 \pm 0.01715$	$0.198 \pm 0.07001$

# Supplementary material 3

This material is connected to the objective 2, transcriptome analysis. The RNA validation was carried out by Seqomics Ltd.

## ŐR16 RNA quality and quantity test data.

The compact Agilent 2200 TapeStation a system automates RNA quality control (QC), including sample loading, separation, and imaging. The system Includes 2200 TapeStation instrument, laptop with 2200 TapeStation software, accessories, consumables, and user information. By Agilent 2200 Technologies TapeStation, RNA samples of ŐR16 was added to the chip and run via the equipment to measure the RNA quality and to show up the 16s and 23s peaks of the samples and then gives the RNA integrity number (RIN) results.



#### Agilent 2200 Technologies TapeStation

The gel-like image obtained with the Agilent 2200 TapeStation systems. The automatically determined RIN values are shown Table 4 in the gel-like image

A0 =Electronic ladder, ŐR16\_1=A1, ŐR16\_2=B1, OTA+ŐR16\_1=C1, OTA+ŐR16\_2=D1

Table 4.: RNA quality results of the different setting from the OTA degradation matrix in minimal buffer from the Agilent 2200 Technologies (Seqomics Ltd, Mórahalom, Hungary), RIN = RNA integrity number

Sample Description	23S/16S (Area)	Conc. [ng/µl]	RIN
Electronic Ladder	-	84.9	-
OR 16_1	0.8	99.2	8.2
OR 16_2	0.7	57.8	8.2
OTA OR 16_1	1.3	92.3	7.0
OTA OR 16_2	0.5	70.1	7.6



Well	RIN <sup>e</sup>	23S/16S (Area)	Conc. [ng/µl]	Sample Description
A0	-	- 84.9 Electronic La		Electronic Ladder

Size [nt]	Calibrated Conc. [ng/µl]	Assigned Conc. [ng/µl]	Peak Molarity [nmol/l]	% Integrated Area	Observations
25	40.0	40.0	4710	-	Lower Marker
200	5.94	-	87.4	7.80	
500	15.9	-	93.6	20.88	
1000	14.2	-	41.8	18.62	
2000	13.8	-	20.3	18.11	
4000	15.5	-	11.4	20.38	
6000	10.8	-	5.31	14.22	

# A1: OR 16\_1



(B) Sample Table

Well	RIN <sup>e</sup>	23S/16S (Area)	Conc. [ng/µl]	Sample Description
A1	8.2	0.8	99.2	OR 16_1

# Peak Table

Size [nt]	Calibrated Conc. [ng/µl]	Assigned Conc. [ng/µl]	Peak Molarity [nmol/l]	% Integrated Area	Observations
25	40.0	40.0	4710	-	Lower Marker
1154	16.7	-	42.5	56.17	16S
2043	13.0	-	18.7	43.83	23S
# B1: OR 16\_2



Well	RIN <sup>e</sup>	23S/16S (Area)	Conc. [ng/µl]	Sample Description
B1	8.2	0.7	57.8	OR 16_2

## Peak Table

Size [nt]	Calibrated Conc. [ng/µl]	Assigned Conc. [ng/µl]	Peak Molarity [nmol/l]	% Integrated Area	Observations
25	40.0	40.0	4710	-	Lower Marker
1145	12.4	-	31.7	58.33	16S
2066	8.83	-	12.6	41.67	23\$

# C1: OTA OR 16\_1



Sample Table

Well	RIN <sup>e</sup>	23S/16S (Area)	Conc. [ng/µl]	Sample Description
C1	7.0	1.3	92.3	OTA OR 16_1

Peak Table

Size [nt]	Calibrated Conc. [ng/µl]	Assigned Conc. [ng/µl]	Peak Molarity [nmol/l]	% Integrated Area	Observations
25	40.0	40.0	4710	-	Lower Marker
1236	7.52	-	17.9	43.37	16S
2232	9.82	-	12.9	56.63	238

# D1: OTA OR 16\_2



Sample Table

Well	RIN <sup>e</sup>	23S/16S (Area)	Conc. [ng/µl]	Sample Description
D1	7.6	0.5	70.1	OTA OR 16_2

Peak Table

Size [nt]	Calibrated Conc. [ng/µl]	Assigned Conc. [ng/µl]	Peak Molarity [nmol/l]	% Integrated Area	Observations
25	40.0	40.0	4710	-	Lower Marker
1169	22.6	-	56.8	67.67	16S
2084	10.8	-	15.2	32.33	23S

#### Supplementary material 4

This material is connected to objective 3. The genes encodes the three CPAs proteins systemes was done by GenScript Co., USA. The sequences came from the genome project of ŐR16.

# Gene name: D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (CPA1) sequence GenBank link:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/nuccore/AHJE01000058

ATGTTGAATAGAGCCACGCCGCTTTTCGCGTCCGCCAACACGTGCGCCCTGGTCACC GTGCCGATGCCGCAGGTGGCGGCCAAGTCCTGGATGCTGTTCGACGTCACCAGCGG CCAGGCCCTGGCTTCGCAGAACGCCGATGTGCGCATCGAGCCGGCTTCGCTGACCA AGCTGATGACCGCCTACCTGGCGTTCGCGGCACTCAAGGAAAAGCGCCTCACGATC GACCAGACCGTGGTGCCGACCACGATCGTGCAGAAGGTCAAGAGCGACGAATCCCG CATGTTCCTGGAAGCCAACAAGCCGGTCAGCGTGCAGGACCTGTTGCTGGGCCTGAT CGTGCAATCGGGCAATGACGCGGCGCTGGCACTGGCCGAAGCCGTGGGCGGCTCGG AAGAGGGCTTCGTGGCGATGATGAATCGCGAGGCCCAGCGGATGGGCATGAAGAAC ACCCACTTCAGCAACACCGACGGCATCCCCGACCCGAACCACTACACCACGGCCAT GGATCTGGCCACGCTGACCACGCGGATCATCAAGGACTTCCCCGAGTACTACAGCA TGTACTCGCAGAAGGAATTCACTTACAACAAGATCCGCCAGCCCAACCGCAACCGC CTGCTCTACATCGACCCCACTGTGGACGGCCTCAAGACCGGCCACACCAAGTCGGCC GGTTATTGCCTGATCTCGTCGGCCAAGCGTCCGCTGGCCAATGTGCCTAACGGTTCG AAGCCTGAAGATCCTGAACTACGGCTTCCAGTTCTTCGACACGCTGCGCCTGTACGA CCGCGGCCAGGTGCTGGCCACGCCCGAGATCTACAAGGGCAAGGAATCCACCGTCA ATCAAGCCCGTGCTGGAGCGCCAGGAACTGCTGGTGGCACCGCTCGCCGGCCA GCAGGTCGGCACCGTCAAGCTGATGGACGGCGCCACCAAGGTGGCCGAGTTCCCGG TTGTGGCGCTGGAAGACGTGCCCGAAGCGGGCTTCTTCGGCCGCCTGTGGGATACCA TCCGCTTGTGGTTCAAGCGCAAGTAA

#### Amino acid order of the CPA2, according the NCBI ŐR16 genome project

CPA1 translation=. "MLNRATPLFASANTCALVTAAIVGAAVVLAPSPARAQGVPMPQV AAKSWMLFDVTSGQALASQNADVRIEPASLTKLMTAYLAFAALKEKRLTIDQTVVPTTI VQKVKSDESRMFLEANKPVSVQDLLLGLIVQSGNDAALALAEAVGGSEEGFVAMMNR EAQRMGMKNTHFSNTDGIPDPNHYTTAMDLATLTTRIIKDFPEYYSMYSQKEFTYNKIR QPNRNRLLYIDPTVDGLKTGHTKSAGYCLISSAKRPLANVPNGSRRLVSIVIGTTTEAVR TQESLKILNYGFQFFDTLRLYDRGQVLATPEIYKGKESTVKIGVKDETYITVPKGTGGRI KPVLERQELLVAPLAAGQQVGTVKLMDGATKVAEFPVVALEDVPEAGFFGRLWDTIRL WFKRK"

#### Gene name: Metal-dependent amidase/aminoacylase/carboxypeptidase, CPA2 Sequence:

#### GenBank link

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/nuccore/AHJE01000017

ATGACCCGCGAACCGACCCTGACGCCCTTCCAGTTGCTGCCGCACCTGCTG CCGGCGATCCAGATCGATGCCGAGACCTTTATCGGCATCCGCCGCCAGATT CACGCCCAGCCAGAACTTGGCTTCGAGGTCGGCGCCACCAGCAAGCTGGTG GCCACCCTGCTGGAAAGCTGGGGGCTACGAGGTGCACACGGGCATCGGCAA GAGCGGCGTGGTGGGACAGCTGAAGCTGGGCAACGGCCAGCGCCGCCTGG GCATTCGCGCCGACATGGATGCGTTGCCGGTCGTCGAGGCTACGGGCCTGC CGTATGCCAGCAAGATTCCGGGGAAGATGCACGCGTGCGGCCATGACGGC CACACCGCCATCCTGCTGGCCGCCGCCAAGGCGCTGGCGGATAGCCGCGAT TTCGATGGCACCCTCAACCTGATCTTCCAGCCCGACGAGGAAAACCTCTGT GGCGCGCGCGCGATGATCGAGGATGGCCTGTTCGAGCGTTTCCCGTGCGAT GCCGTGTTCGCCCTGCACAACATGCCGGGGGGGGCCCGCCGGCACCTTCCGC GTGCTGCCCGGCCCGGTGAGCTTATCGTCCGACGTGGCCGACGTGACCATC CGCGGCGTCCGCGGCTATCGTCACAGCGCTGCAAACGGTGGTGGCGCGCA ATGTGGCGCCGGACGATACGGCCGTGCTATCGGTGGGGTTTATCCGGGGTG GCGCCACGCACAACGTGATTCCGGAATCGGTCACGCTGGGCCTGAATGTGC GCGCGGCGCCCCGGAGACGCGTGCGCTGGTGGAGCAGCGCATTCGCGAG CGCCAGCTGACGCCGCCGATGGTCAACACGCAGGCCGAAACCACGCTGGC GCAGCAGGTTTGCGCTGACCTGGTCGGCGCCGACCAGGTCGTGACGCAAGC CCCCAAGGGCCTGAACGGCAGCGAGGACTTTGCGTGGATGCTCAACGAGG TGCCGGGCTGCTACCTGATCCTGGGCAACGGCGAAGGCGAGTTCGGCGGCT GCATGGTGCACAACCCGGGCTACGACTTCAACGATCAGGTGCTGCCGCTGG GCGCGGCCTGCTGGGTCCGGCTGGCCCAGACCTACCTGGCGGGCTGA,

### Amino acid order of the CPA2, according the NCBI ŐR16 genome project

CPA2 translation=

"MTREPTLTPFQLLPHLLPAIQIDAETFIGIRRQIHAQPELGFEV GATSKLVATLLESWGYEVHTGIGKSGVVGQLKLGNGQRRLGIRADMDALPVVEATGLP YASKIPGKMHACGHDGHTAILLAAAKALADSRDFDGTLNLIFQPDEENLCGARAMIEDG LFERFPCDAVFALHNMPGVPAGTFRVLPGPVSLSSDVADVTIKGVGGHGAMPHRARDPI AASAAIVTALQTVVARNVAPDDTAVLSVGFIRGGATHNVIPESVTLGLNVRAARPETRA LVEQRIREIVSLTAQAHGVEAHIDYRQLTPPMVNTQAETTLAQQVCADLVGADQVVTQ APKGLNGSEDFAWMLNEVPGCYLILGNGEGEFGGCMVHNPGYDFNDQVLPLGAACWV RLAQTYLAG" Gene name: D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (penicillin-binding protein 4), (CPA3) Length: 1536 bp,

#### GeneBank link

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/nuccore/AHJE01000027

ATGGGCACCATGCCGAAACGCCCTTCCCCAATTCTTCGCCGCCTGCTGCCG CTTTGCGCCGCCGGGCTGTTGTGCATCAGCGGCCTGGCCGCCGCCACCGCT AAAACCCCCGTTCACAAGACCAAGGCCGCCCACGCCGCGGCCGCGCCCGC CGAGCCGCGCTCGGGCCTGCCAGGCAGCGTGACAACCGCGCTCAAGCGCG CGCACGTACCCGCCTCGGCCACCAGCTTCTACGTGATCAAGGTCGGCGCGC CGGCGCCCCGCGTAAGCTGGAACGCGCAGACGCCGATGAACCCGGCTTCC ACCATGAAGCTGGTCACCACCTTCGCCGGGCTCCAGCTGCTTGGCCCCGGC TACCGCTGGCAGACTGCGCTCTATGCCGACAACCAGCCCGGTGCCGACGGC ACCGTCAACGGCAACGTCTACCTGCGCGGCTACGGCGACCCCAAGCTGGTG CCGGAAGAAATGGCCAAGCTGGTCAGCGCCGCCCGCACTGCAGGCGCCAC CACCATCAACGGCGACCTGGTGCTGGACCGCAGCTACTTCGACTCCGCCCT CGACAACGGCGCCACCATCGATGGCGAAACCCAGCGCGCCTACAACGTCA GCCCCGACGCGCTGCTCTACGCCTTCAAGACGCTGTCGTTTACCATCACGC CCGACCCGGCCAACCAGTCGGTCGCGGTTTCGGTCACGCCCGCGCTGGCGC AGCTCAAGCTCGACAACCACCTCGCGCTGTCCAATGGCAAATGCGGCGACT GGTCGGCACGCGCCCGCCGCCGTCACGCCGCAACCCGACGGCACGGTG CTAGCCTCCTTCGACGGCAGCTACGCCGCCGACTGCGGCGAACATGTGGTC AATATCGCCACGCTCTCGCACAACGAATTCGCCTGGGGCGGATTCGTCGCC GGCCGCGCACCGCGCAACGCCTTCCTGCTGGCACGCCACTACGGCCAGCCG CTCTCGGAAATCGTGCGCGACATCAACAAGTTCTCGAACAATGTGATGGCC CGCCAGCTTTACCTGACCATCGGCGCGGGAAATGGATCGCGGCGGCCCGGCC ACTGGACATGCCCGGCCTGGTGCTGGACAACGGCTCGGGGCTATCGCGCGA AGAACGGATCAGTGCCTACGATATGTCGCGCCTGCTGCAGCAGGCGCTGGC TAGCGAAGTCGGACCGGTGCTGATGGATTCGCTGCCGATCCTCGGCGTGGA ACATGAAGACGGGAACGTTGAACGATGTACGAGCGCTTGCCGGCTATGTC GATGCGCTGAACGGCGATCGCTATGTGGTGGTCAGCTACATCAACCACGCC AACGCAGCGCAAGCCCGCGACGCCCACGACGCCCTGTTGCAGTGGGTGTAT CAGGGCGCACCCTGA.

#### Amino acid order of the CPA3, according the NCBI ŐR16 genome project

#### CPA3 translation

"MGTMPKRPSPILRRLLPLCAAGLLCISGLAAATAKTPVHKTKAAHAAAAPAEPRSGLPG SVTTALKRAHVPASATSFYVIKVGAPAPRVSWNAQTPMNPASTMKLVTTFAGLQLLGP GYRWQTALYADNQPGADGTVNGNVYLRGYGDPKLVPEEMAKLVSAARTAGATTING DLVLDRSYFDSALDNGATIDGETQRAYNVSPDALLYAFKTLSFTITPDPANQSVAVSVTP ALAQLKLDNHLALSNGKCGDWSARARPAVTPQPDGTVLASFDGSYAADCGEHVVNIA TLSHNEFAWGGFVAEWQLAGGRFTHQPALRMGRAPRNAFLLARHYGQPLSEIVRDINK FSNNVMARQLYLTIGAEMDRGGPATTTRSAKVVQRWLARQGLDMPGLVLDNGSGLSR EERISAYDMSRLLQQALASEVGPVLMDSLPILGVDGTLRNRLRAGAAGNAYMKTGTLN DVRALAGYVDALNGDRYVVVSYINHANAAQARDAHDALLQWVYQ"

## Supplementary material 5

This material is connected to objective 3: Verification of the nominated OTA-degrading enzymes by cloning and expression. The genes synthesis and analysis were done by GenScript Co., USA.

#### The synthesized genes analysis results

*CPA1* Gene Name: D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (CPA1)
Cloning vector: pET-28a (+)
Gene length: 1221 bp
Cloning strategy: BamHI / HindIII

QC Items	Specifications	Res	sults
Sequencing Alignment	Sequencing results are consistent with the targeted insert sequence.	Pass	Consistent
Vector Sequence	The flanking sequences of the cloning site are correct.	Pass	Correct
Restriction Digests	The size of inserted fragment is correct and free of unexpected bands suggesting contamination.		Correct Shown in the digestion gel photo below
DNA Quality	Minipre 4 μg p: <b>OD260/280=1.8~2.0</b> Free of contamination	Pass	$\geq$ 4 µg <b>OD260/280=1.81</b> Pure
Quality Grade	Research Grade	Pass	Research Grade
Appearance	Clear and free of foreign particles.	Pass	Clear Free of foreign particles

Table 1: Summarises GenScript analysis results for the synthesis of the gene encoding- CPA1 protein

**BssSaI** (1968)

PciI (2141) BspQI - SapI (2258)

AccI (2373) BstZ17I (2374) PflFI - Tth111I (2399)



S

5000<sup>7</sup>

(4242) MluI (4228) BclI\*

(4039) ApaI (4035) PspOMI

(3796) EcoRV (3740) HincII - HpaI

thrombin recognition and cleavage site

6xHis affinity tag (5030) XbaI promoter (4923) SgrAI (4775) SphI

# Plasmid construct map, the gene encodes CPA1 protein was ligated in pET-28a(+) by



(3401) PshAI

D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (CPA1) digestion

Gene Name: Metal-dependent amidase/aminoacylase/carboxypeptidase (CPA2) Cloning vector: pET-28a (+) Gene length: 1224 bp Cloning strategy: BamHI / HindIII

QC Items	Specifications	Res	sults
Sequencing Alignment	Sequencing results are consistent with the targeted insert sequence.	Pass	Consistent
Vector Sequence	The flanking sequences of the cloning site are correct.	Pass	Correct Shown in the SQD file (sup. material)
Restriction Digests	The size of inserted fragment is correct and free of unexpected bands suggesting contamination.	Pass	Correct Shown in the digestion gel photo below
DNA Quality	Minipre 4 μg p: <b>OD260/280=1.8~2.0</b> Free of contamination	Pass	$\geq$ 4 µg <b>OD260/280=1.83</b> Pure
Quality Grade	Research Grade	Pass	Research Grade
Appearance	Clear and free of foreign particles.	Pass	Clear Free of foreign particles

Table 2: Summarises GenScript analysis results for the synthesis of the gene encoding- CPA2 protein



Plasmid construct map, the gene encodes CPA2 protein was ligated in pET-28a(+) by BamHI / HindIII.



Lane M: KB Ladder Lane 1: pET-28a (+) plasmid Lane 2: pET-28a (+) plasmid digested by BamHI and HindIII

Digestion Conditions: About 300ng plasmid digested Digestion in water-bath,37℃ for 40 minutes

1% Agarose Gel



### **CPA2 digestion**

3) CPA3

Gene Name: D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (penicillin-binding protein 4)/ CPA3 ŐR16\_12223 Cloning vector: pET-28a (+) Gene length: 1548 bp Cloning strategy: BamHI / HindIII

## Table 3: Summarises GenScript analysis results for the synthesis of the gene encoding- CPA3 protein

QC Items	Specifications		Results
Sequencing Alignment	Sequencing results are consistent with the targeted insert sequence.	Pass	Consistent
Vector Sequence	The flanking sequences of the cloning site are correct.	Pass	Correct Shown in the SQD file (sup. material)
Restriction Digests	The size of inserted fragment is correct and free of unexpected bands suggesting contamination.	Pass	Correct Shown in the digestion gel photo below
DNA Quality	Minipre 4 μg p: <b>OD260/280=1.8~2.0</b> Free of contamination	Pass	$\geq$ 4 µg <b>OD260/280=1.86</b> Pure
Quality Grade	Research Grade	Pass	Research Grade
Appearance	Clear and free of foreign particles.	Pass	Clear Free of foreign particles



Plasmid construct map, The gene encodes CPA3 ligated in pET-28a (+) by BamHI / HindIII.



Lane M: KB Ladder Lane 1: pET-28a (+) plasmid Lane 2: pET-28a (+) plasmid digested by BamHI and HindIII

Digestion Conditions: About 300ng plasmid digested Digestion in water-bath,37 °C for 40 minutes 1% Agarose Gel



#### **CPA3 digestion**